
                 
 
 

 
Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee 

 
Date Wednesday 29 June 2011 

Time 5.30 pm 

Venue Durham Crematorium, South Road, Durham 

 
Business 

 
Part A 

 
1. Appointment of a Chair for the ensuring year.   

2. Appointment of a Vice-Chair for the ensuing year.   

3. Minutes of the meeting held 27 April 2011.  (Pages 1 - 8) 

4. Declarations of Interest, if any.   

5. Report of the Superintendent and Registrar.  (Pages 9 - 20) 

6. Annual Internal Audit Report 2010/2011  (Pages 21 - 72) 

7. Response to the 2010/2011 Internal Audit Report  (Pages 73 - 76) 

8. Review of the Effectiveness of the System of Internal Audit for 
2010/2011  (Pages 77 - 102) 

9. Annual Governance Statement 2010/2011  (Pages 103 - 112) 

10. Revenue Outturn and Statement of Accounts for the Year Ended 31 
March 2011  (Pages 113 - 182) 

11. Forward Plan 2011/2012  (Pages 183 - 186) 

12. Financial Monitoring Report 2011/2012 - Spend to 30 May 2011 and 
Projected Outturn to 31 March 2012  (Pages 187 - 190) 

13. Such other business as, in the opinion of the Chair of the meeting, is of 
sufficient urgency to warrant consideration.   

 
 
 
 
 

Sharon Spence 
Clerk to the Joint Committee 

 
County Hall 
Durham 
21 June 2011 
 
To: The Members of the Central Durham Crematorium Joint 

Committee 
 



 
 
Durham County Council: M Plews (Chair), J Blakey, J Chaplow, 

N Foster, G Holland, A Hopgood, D Stoker 
and M Williams 
 

Spennymoor Town Council: J Marr (Vice-Chair), JV Graham and 
JL Wood 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Contact: Lucy Stephenson 
Tel: 0191 3836644 

Email:lucy.stephenson@durham.gov.uk 

 



DURHAM COUNTY COUNCIL 
SPENNYMOOR TOWN COUNCIL 

 
 

CENTRAL DURHAM CREMATORIUM JOINT COMMITTEE 
 
 
AT A MEETING of the CENTRAL DURHAM CREMATORIUM JOINT 
COMMITTEE held in COMMITTEE ROOM 1A at COUNTY HALL on 27 
APRIL 2011 at 5.30 pm. 
 
PRESENT  
 

COUNCILLOR M Plews in the Chair 
 
Members of the Committee: 
 
Councillors J Blakey, J Chaplow, N Foster, J Graham, J Marr, D Stoker and  
J Wood 
 
Officers Present: 
 
Paul Darby  Head of Finance, HR and Business Support,   
   Neighbourhood Services, Durham County Council (DCC) 
Sharon Spence   Clerk to the Central Durham Crematorium Joint  
   Committee 
Derek Shingleton Accountant, Spennymoor Town Council 
 
 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors A Hopgood and  
M Williams. 
 
 
A1 Minutes of the meeting held 24 January 2011 
 
The minutes of the meeting held 24 January 2011 were confirmed by the Joint 
Committee as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 
  
 
A2 Declarations of Interest 
 
There were no Declarations of Interest.  
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A3 Report of the Clerk to the Joint Committee: Potential Site Visits 
and Start Time of the Meetings 

 
The Clerk referred Members to the report setting out responses from 
Members regarding the start times for the meetings of the Joint Committee 
and potential sites visits to Crematoria with IFZW equipment, equipment 
similar to that which is to be installed at the Durham Crematorium (for copy, 
see file of minutes). 
 
Members noted the majority view was for the start times of the meetings to 
remain at 5.30pm and for a visit to the Crematorium at Newcastle to be 
arranged later in the year. 
 
Councillor N Foster noted that the arrangement of the meetings of the Joint 
Committee should be coordinated such to avoid weeks with Bank Holidays. 
 
Resolved: 
 
(a)   That the meetings of the Central Durham Crematorium Joint   

  Committee continue to be held at 5.30pm. 
 

(b)   That a site visit be arranged to the Crematorium at Newcastle, later in 
  the year, when the facility and equipment are completed and in  
  operation. 

 
 
A4 Report of the Superintendent and Registrar 
 
The Head of Finance, HR and Business Support, Paul Darby presented the 
report noting the following matters associated with the Crematorium on behalf 
of the Superintendent and Registrar, Alan José (for copy, see file of minutes).   
 
Cremations 
 
The Head of Finance, HR and Business Support reported the number of 
cremations for the period 1 January 2011 to 31 March 2011 inclusive.  
Members noted that there were 621 (+8 NVF), a decrease of 3 (+2 NVF) on 
the same period in the previous year.  The total included 366 from outside the 
area, with the remaining total being 255 for the area.  The Joint Committee 
noted that the total number of cremations for the period 1 April 2010 to 31 
March 2011 was 2273, and increase of 100 on the same period last year. 
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Memorial Gardens  
 
The Head of Finance, HR and Business Support reported that for Quarter 3 
and Quarter 4 2010/11, the following Vase Blocks and Memorial Plaques had 
been sold:  
 

 Quarter 3 2010/11 
October to December 

Quarter 4 2010/11  
January to December 

 Number £ Number £ 

Vase Blocks 10 £5,481.00 16 £6,191.02 

Large Plaques 23 £8,182.00 20 £5,731.63 

Small Plaques 2 £436.00 4 £872.00 

Columbaria 4 £4,239.90 1 £1172.00 

Total 39 £18,338.90 41 £13,966.65 

 
Staffing Issues 
 
The Head of Finance, HR and Business Support explained that, as previously 
reported, the vacancy relating to Grounds Maintenance / Cremator Operator 
had not yet been filled. 
 
Independent Testing of Cremators and Environmental Permitting 
(England and Wales) Regulations 2010 
 
The Joint Committee were advised that the Crematorium facility had been 
independently tested by Catalyst Environmental during the period 15-17 
February 2011 and the results were within the limits as specified in the 
Secretary for State’s notes for Crematoria.  Members also noted that a varied 
Environmental Permit for operations of the Crematorium had been issued, 
superseding the previous permit.  Councillors  noted that the new permit 
recognised that the new cremators and abatement plant would be installed 
and fully operational by 31 December 2012. 
   
Cremator Replacement and Crematoria Redevelopment Project – Update 
 
The Head of Finance, HR and Business Support reminded Members of the 
additional photographs of the site, as shown to the Joint Committee via a 
slideshow prior to the meeting, and noted that regular monthly updates had 
been circulated to Members as previously agreed by the Joint Committee. 
 
Councillors were informed that the works at the crematorium were ahead of 
schedule and the upcoming key date was mid-May for the erection of the 
requisite steel structure.  Members did note that upon commencement of the 
ground works on site, it was discovered that there was a requirement for 
deeper foundations and that this had affected the forecast outturn figures 
accordingly.  The Head of Finance, HR and Business Support explained that 
the arrangements in place as regards the contractor allowed for changes and 
variations in the specification, giving a degree of flexibility within the 
programme of works and overall budget sums. 
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The Joint Committee noted that timescales had not been adversely been 
affected by the additional work on the foundations and that the recent period 
of good weather had allowed for works to progress well.  Councillors learned 
that there had only been one complaint as regards the works, which was not 
relating to the standard of the works themselves or the actions of the main 
contractor, rather a sub-contractor working on behalf of the electricity supplier, 
NEDL.  The Head of Finance, HR and Business Support explained that the 
Engineers and Architects had noted some changes regarding expenditure; 
however, these would be covered via value engineering within the allocated 
budget. 
 
The Head of Finance, HR and Business Support was pleased to inform 
Members of the Joint Committee that the screen erected to shield the works 
from view of the public  had been very effective and also that works regarding 
the car park were slightly ahead of schedule.   
 
Councillor J Marr informed the Joint Committee that Funeral Directors had 
initially raised concerns regarding potential muddy conditions at the site, 
however, meetings with Funeral Directors subsequent to works commencing 
had noted that there had been no issues thus far.  Councillor D Stoker noted 
that as local Member for the electoral division in which the Durham 
Crematorium was located, he was pleased with the lack of disruption and that 
the single complaint had been regarding a sub-contractor working for the 
electrical supplier rather than the main contractor or any large disturbance.  
Councillor D Stoker added that it was very good that the project was on 
schedule and was on budget. 
 
The Head of Finance, HR and Business Support added that there were 
fortnightly Steering Group meetings regarding the major works project and the 
monthly briefing notes for the Joint Committee would continue.  Councillors 
were asked to note that the 3 major risks to the project within the work 
schedule were the installation of the foundations, now completed; the 
completion of the steel erection before the end of May and the requisite Bat 
Survey being carried out on site; and the point at which the existing building 
would be connected to the new section housing the new cremator equipment.  
Members noted that the order for the steel had been placed and should be on 
site in time to be erected prior to the end of May. 
 
Councillor J Wood noted with disappointment that not all Members of the Joint 
Committee had been invited to an open evening held at the Durham 
Crematorium on 6 April 2011.  Councillor J Marr noted that he had been 
asked to attend, however, was not aware that other Members had not been 
invited.  The Head of Finance, HR and Business Support explained that the 
Superintendent and Registrar would normally liaise with Members regarding 
such events and the comments of the Joint Committee would be noted.    
 
Resolved: 
 
(a) That the content of the Report with regards to current performance of 
 the Crematorium be noted. 

Page 4



(b) That the vacant post continues to be filled temporarily until the wider 
 picture is clearer, at which time a recruitment exercise will be 
 undertaken, with the post advertised internally and simultaneously with 
 the two Partner Authorities. 
 
(c) That the progress with regards to Cremator Replacement and the 
 Crematoria Redevelopment Project be noted. 
 
 
A5 Report of the Treasurer to the Joint Committee / Corporate 
 Director Neighbourhood Services: Financial Monitoring Report – 
 Provision Outturn at 31 March 2011 
 
The Head of Finance, HR and Business Support asked Members to note the 
report setting out the provision outturn for at 31 March 2011.  The Joint 
Committee noted that  the outturn position was provisional as the year end for 
the accounts had just past.  Members noted that the Head of Finance, HR and 
Business Support had spoken to the Principal Accountant, Jo McMahon that 
morning and the figures, as adjusted for debtors/creditors, had not changed 
substantially from those set out in the report. 
 
The Committee noted that the projected surplus , as set out within the base 
budget for 2010/11, had been improved upon by approximately £140,000 and 
that as agreed by the Joint Committee previously this would be transferred to 
the earmarked reserves for capital works.   
 
The Head of Finance, HR and Business Support noted that as agreed at the 
December meeting of the Joint Committee, the sum of £600,000 had been 
transferred from earmarked reserves into the cremator replacement fund, that  
the general reserve position was approximately £424,060 and that the 
provisional outturn at 31 March 2001 for the total reserves was £1,439,045. 
 
Councillor J Chaplow noted unbudgeted post mortem costs of £500 and 
asked what these referred to.  The Head of Finance, HR and Business 
Support explained that as there is no specific budget allocated for such costs, 
this was noted specifically for Members’ information.   A full explanation of 
these unbudgeted expenditures would be provided in future reports.  
 
Resolved: 
 
That the Joint Committee note the April 2010 to March 2011 Revenue Spend 
Financial Monitoring Report and associated provisional outturn position 
2010/2011.
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A6 Report of the Treasurer to the Joint Committee / Corporate 
 Director Neighbourhood Services: Revision and consolidation of 
 the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2003 – Change in the 
 definition of Smaller Relevant Body 
 
The Head of Finance, HR and Business Support presented a Report updating 
Members on the recent revisions and consolidations of the Accounts and 
Audit Regulations 2003, setting out the impact on the Central Durham 
Crematorium Joint Committee as a result (for copy, see file of minutes).   
 
Members were reminded that until recently, the threshold for full application of 
the Statement of Recommended Practice (SORP) accounting and accounts 
reporting had been £1 Million and as a consequence, the Joint Committee 
had noted and agreed measures to enable compliance with the SORP 
requirements including the application of the new International Financial 
Reporting Standards (IFRS).  Councillors noted that the threshold had now 
been raised to £6.5 Million, and accordingly, the Central Durham Crematorium 
Joint Committee would not be subject to the full SORP requirements and 
would now be classified as a “Smaller Relevant Body” and that  an “Annual 
Return ” would need to be prepared, with the costs incurred from the external 
audit process being  a fixed fee.  The Joint Committee noted that this would 
reduce the external audit fee from around £15,000 to £3,000. The Head of 
Finance, HR and Business Support noted that he had spoken to the Treasurer 
to the Joint Committee, Don McLure as regards the impact for the Joint 
Committee and as the Statement of Accounts had already been prepared to 
the more rigorous SORP requirement it was felt it would be appropriate to still 
prepare a fully compliant Statement of Accounts, and re-consider the position 
next year.   The “Annual Return” would still be completed in line with the 
“Small Bodies” requirements.  
 
Resolved: 
 
(a)   That the Members of the Central Durham Crematorium Joint   

  Committee note the revision and consolidation of the Accounts and  
  Audit Regulations 2003 with regards the definition of Smaller Relevant 
  Body. 
 

(b)   That the Members of the Central Durham Crematorium Joint   
  Committee note the change in reporting requirements and approve the 
  Treasurer’s proposal to prepare Financial Statements to further  
  evidence the accuracy of the Annual Return information. 

 
(c)   That the Members of the Central Durham Crematorium Joint   

  Committee note the reduction in Audit costs as a result of the change 
  in the Audit status of the Central Durham Crematorium Joint   
  Committee. 

 
 
A7 Letter from the Audit Commission: Appointment of External 
 Auditor 
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The Head of Finance, HR and Business Support referred Members to a letter 
from the Audit Commission to the Treasurer of the Joint Committee, 
confirming the appointment of BDO LLP as the appropriate Auditor for Smaller 
Relevant Bodies within the Cleveland and Durham area.  Members 
understood that this was in line with the information as given and noted at the 
previous agenda item.  The Head of Finance, HR and Business Support 
added that BDO LLP were the Auditors for the Mountsett Crematorium and 
were based in Southampton and they audited remotely, requesting 
information electronically. 
 
Resolved: 
 
That the Members of the Central Durham Crematorium Joint  Committee note 
the change of Auditor as a consequence of the change in the definition of 
Smaller Relevant Bodies. 
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 Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee 
 

29 June 2011 
 
Operational Matters and Performance, Cremator 
Replacement Project Update 
 

 

 
 

 

Report of Alan José, Superintendant and Registrar 

 

Purpose of the Report 

1. To provide Members of the Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee with   
 project update and proposals for the introduction of a Pre-Payment Bond Scheme. 
 

Performance Update 

Number of Cremations 

2. The table below provides details of the number of cremations for the period 01April 
 2011 to 31 May 2011 inclusive with comparative data in the same period: 

 

 2010 / 2011 2011 / 2012 Change 

APRIL 190 183 + 1* - 7 + 1* 

 

MAY 188 + 1* 171 - 17 + 1* 

 

TOTAL 378 + 1* 354 + 1* - 24 + 2* 

 
   * = Non Viable Foetus (NVF)              ** = Stillborns (STs)                 *** = Body parts 

 

3. The full profile of where families came from can be seen in Appendix 2. In summary,  
 129 came from Durham and 225 from outside of the area. This has lead to 354 +1 Nvf 
 cremations undertaken for the period 1st April 2011 to 31st May 2011, compared to 
 378 + 1* Nvf in the comparable period last year, a decrease of 24 Cremations. 
 Although the number of cremations are lower than last year they are still within the 
 projections against the budget and this will need to be monitored over the coming 
 months.  
 

Operational Matters 

 

Staffing Issues 

 

4. At the last CDCJC (27th April 2011) it was reported and agreed that the vacant 
position should remain until the results of those expressing interest in early or 
voluntary retirement / redundancy had been considered.  Although this process is 
ongoing within the County Council the vacant post which has been covered via a 
temporary staff member and is seen as critical to the ongoing operation and is now 
to be filled to provide a permanent member of staff. 

 
5. As a result, the Job Description is currently being revised and it is intended that the 
 post be advertised internally in the first instance at both the Durham County Council 
 and Spennymoor Town Council. 
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6. In the meanwhile, the temporary contract has been extended to 30th September 
 2011.  It is hoped and expected that an appointment will have been made by the 
 time the temporary contract expires. 

 
Nomination to Vice President - ICCM 
 
7. The Superintendent and Registrar has been asked if he would agree to be 
 nominated as Vice President of the Institute of Cemetery and Crematorium 
 Management (ICCM). The agreement to be nominated for the position does not 
 mean a guaranteed election due to other potential nominations but in the event that 
 the nomination was successful the support of the CDCJC would be essential.   
 
8. The work of representing the Institute involves four Board Meetings per year,  the 
 Annual Conference,  meetings with Government Departments , visits to area 
 Branches in the UK and attendance at Functions of kindred organisations. In total a 
 maximum of ten days are likely to be taken up on ICCM business. The costs of these 
 events would be met by the ICCM but time away from work would be necessary.  If 
 successful the position would start from September 2011, a position that would lead 
 to his taking on the role as President of the Institute from September 2012 and as 
 such is a two year commitment. 
 
9. The opportunity of this role would benefit the CDCJC in terms of national profile and 
 representation. The Superintendent and Registrar has for 15 years been the 
 Secretary of the ICCM Northern Branch Forum and in that capacity arranges 
 meetings and seminars, meets with Government Officials, writes articles for the trade 
 magazines along with other duties. If the CDCJC were to support a successful 
 nomination a replacement for the role of Secretary of the ICCM Northern Branch 
 Forum would be sought. 
 

Cremator Replacement & Crematoria Redevelopment Project - Update 

 

10. Project updates have continued to be circulated to members of the Central Durham 
Crematorium Joint Committee – Number 4 being the latest, issued on 3rd June 2011 
(Appendix 2).   The next issue – Number 5 will be circulated during August 2011. 

 
11. The Project Team Leader, Richard Fenwick, advises that the project has met the 
 deadlines set out by English Nature, eliminating this key risk to the project. The 
 excellent rate of progress has been made possible by the close co-operation of all 
 members of the Project Board and their relative teams. A full updated budget 
 statement, showing a revised forecast and details of expenditure to date is attached 
 at Appendix 3.  This shows that the project is still estimated to be within the overall 
 cost envelope for the scheme.  
 
12. IFZW have been part of the project team since the award of the tender and 
 discussions have been ongoing regarding their production of the required machinery. 
 These discussions have now secured a provisional start date in November which is 
 11 weeks earlier than the January 2012 date originally indicated by them and will 
 allow for completion of the Cremators in April 2012. 

 
13. This is a significant bonus and will allow more time for the settling in of the new 
 cremators and abatement equipment before they are independently tested for 
 compliance of the tough new regulations in plenty of time to meet the 31st December 
 2012 deadline. 
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Durham Crematorium Pre - Payment Cremation Bond 
 
14. Wear Valley Crematorium at Coundon opened in March 2009, up to the middle of 
 May 2011, some 777 Cremations had been carried out, roughly 7 each week. This is 
 not a figure that the owners (Dignity PLC) will be happy with and in recent months 
 they have appointed a new Manager who has been actively pursuing business by 
 visiting Funeral Directors and leaving with them photographs of their Memorial 
 gardens, (which are becoming established and are looking very attractive) and 
 encouraging them to use the  facility. This pro-active approach will no doubt 
 continue. 
 
15. Against this background Durham Crematorium has performed well with a little loss of 

business, as shown through these reports since the Coundon facility opened. The 
current improvement works will bring noticeable benefits to the public and Funeral 
Directors, with improved car parking and access facilities and also the environmental 
benefits of 100% abating mercury emissions within the next 12 months. 

 
16. The challenge facing the Durham Crematorium is to continue to maintain its market 
 share as the Coundon Crematorium becomes more established in the area. The 
 suggestion therefore is to introduce a new scheme which will help to secure future 
 business in the form of a Pre- Payment Cremation Bond. 
 
17. There are a large number of Pre – Payment Funeral Plans taken out by the Public, 

offered by one of the many Providers in this area, namely Golden Charter, Co-
operative Funeral Care, Dignity and Age Concern. The challenge for a Funeral 
Director in this regard is that after several years the value of the plan may not be 
enough to pay for the whole costs of the Funeral. One of the most expensive 
dispersements is the cremation fee which is often a cause of concern to families who 
have thought that the full fees would have been covered by such a plan sold by the 
Funeral Directors. 

 
18. The proposed pre-payment cremation bond would need to be sold at a premium to 
 the standard cremation charges, as it relates to future prices of cremation. It is 
 suggested that this be £100 above the current total cremation fee plus a £20 
 administration fee which equates to a circa 20% premium, with this being reviewed 
 annually at the same time as the other Fees & Charges. 
 
19. The Cremation Bond would be issued in the name of the person who wished to be 
 cremated at Durham Crematorium in the future and the Terms & Conditions of use 
 would be that it was not transferable. If a refund was requested at any time in the 
 future, this would be in the sum originally paid less the administration fee.  A 
 Register would be kept and the Certificate issued to either the purchaser directly or 
 to the Funeral Director holding the family’s Pre- payment Funeral Plan. 
 
20. At present, the County Council does sell Exclusive Rights of Burial in advance in the 
 form of Reserved Grave Spaces which are available across the County Cemeteries 
 where space is available. There is at the moment, no premium charged on the 
 current fee of £546. (This fee does not however include the cost of interment). 
 There is a facility whereby the Exclusive Right of Burial can be purchased in three 
 instalments, the Deed of Right not being issued until the full fee has been paid. 
 
21. In attempting to benchmark this suggestion we have been unable to find any local 
 authorities who run a comparable scheme and this appears to be an innovation. 
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22. The potential “sales” numbers have been estimated based on informal discussions 
 with Funeral Directors and with the MD of Golden Charter (one of the largest 
 suppliers of  Funeral plans that are marketed through independent Funeral 
 Directors). Based on these discussions the expected range could be between 20 and 
 40 Pre- payment Cremation Bonds per month at a current (£480 + £100) £580 plus 
 the admin fee of £20, providing an income of between £11,600 to £23,200 per 
 month. All the Funeral Directors approached informally, would be very interested in 
 purchasing a Bond for each of the pre-payment plans that they sell. 
 
23. This money would to be placed in receipts in advance and called upon during the 

year that the Bond was redeemed, before the “year end”. The scheme would allow 
substantial cash prepaid Reserve to be built up, which would attract interest. This 
reserve would also protect from the redemption of Bonds in the future and the 
potential reduction of ongoing revenue. 

 
24. The main benefit of offering this scheme to families is the opportunity for 
 individuals/families to purchase their cremation in advance, reducing the financial 
 burden on their family, which is particularly important at a time of general hardship 
 for our communities. 
 
25. The main benefit to Durham Crematorium is the securing of future cremations at a 
 time when families are more cost conscious and competition in particular from 
 Coundon Crematorium is increasing. A further advantage currently is the lower fees 
 at Durham when compared to the immediate competition and this could also make 
 the purchase of a Durham Crematorium Bond a very attractive proposition. 
 
26. The risks are believed to be minor, given that the age profile of the majority of 
 purchases of Pre-paid Funeral Plans are between their late 60’s to early 70’s.  One 
 risk is if the rate of inflation increased way above current predictions, leaving the 
 Bond Fee looking very cheap.  However, the fact that a 20% premium front loaded at 
 the point of sale, plus interest earned, this risk is considered to be low. There will 
 also be an annual review of fees and charges that would take inflation into account 
 and maintain the £100 premium mark up.  
 
27. If accepted by CDCJC it would be proposed to start this service from 1st October 
 2011 allowing Mountsett Crematorium Joint Committee to also consider this proposal 
 and ties in with the current bereavement consultation and a review of a similar 
 scheme for burials also. 
 
Scatter Tubes 
 
28. A demand from Funeral Directors has been identified for a new type of Urn for 
 Cremated Remains – called a “Scatter Tube”. These urns are made of cardboard 
 and feature a number of attractive designs, such as Bluebell Wood, Sunflowers and 
 are fully recyclable. 
 
29. To satisfy this demand a small number of these urns have been purchased (at a cost 
 of £5.75) and the retail price of these Scatter Tubes are £12.  
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Recommendations and Reasons 
 
30. It is recommended that Members of the Central Durham Joint Committee: 

 

• Note the content of this report with regards to current performance of the 
crematorium; 

• Consider and agree to advertise the vacant post internally at Durham County Council 
and Spennymoor Town Council in August 2011. 

• To consider and agree the introduction of a Pre-Payment Bond which will be offered 
from 1st October 2011. 

• That Scatter Tubes be added to official Fees and Charges Sheet at a charge of £12. 

• Consider and agree the support of the nomination of the Superintendant and 
Registrar to Vice President of the ICCM. 

 

Contact(s): Alan José 0191 384 8677 
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Appendix 1:  Implications 

 
 
Finance 
As identified in the report. 
 
Staffing 
A member of staff has left the Authority and this will be reviewed in due course. 
 
Risk 
None 
 
Equality and Diversity 
There are no Equality and Diversity implications associated with this report. 
 
Accommodation 
There are no Accommodation implications associated with this report 
 
Crime and Disorder  
There are no Crime and Disorder implications associated with this report. 
 
Human Rights 
There are no Human Rights implications associated with this report. 
 
Consultation 
None. However, Officers of Spennymoor Town Council were provided with a copy of the 
report and given opportunity to comment / raise any detailed questions on the content of the 
report in advance of circulation to Members of the Central Durham Crematorium Joint 
Committee. 
 
Procurement 
None 
 
Disability Discrimination Act 
None 
 
Legal Implications 
None 
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Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee 
 
Cremator Replacement Project Update 
 
May 2011 
 
Issue 3      

 
Appendix 2:  Cremator Project Updates 

  
Project Board meetings continue to take place on a monthly basis to plan and review progress on 
the redevelopment works and finance, this supports and guides the regular project team meetings 
that have been continuing from last summer.  
 
The works for the building and car park have continued as per programme with some areas being 
completed ahead of time. To date the buildings external beams (reinforcement), damp proof, gas 
diversion, and substation structure have all been completed and work is ongoing on the central 
concrete foundations and the installation of the foul sewer around the perimeter to alleviate the 
pumping of the temporary cesspit. 
 
In terms of the car park, work has been progressing to plan, with the completion of the excavation, 
sub base and drainage over the last couple of weeks and work ongoing on the kerbing for the 
entrance, perimeter and the footpath progressing well.  
 
Fortunately the weather has been kind and the dry conditions have assisted keeping the access 
roads clean and reducing the impact on those who use and visit the site. In the event of poor 
weather road sweepers and other contingencies are on call to ensure the impact is minimal. 
 
Photos ‘from behind the scenes’ 
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As previously detailed the orders have been placed for many items required for the build with the 
majority being within the expected amounts and project expenditure continues to be in line with the 
planned budget, the building is now out of the ground reducing the risk of unexpected expenditure. 
 
Ongoing daily liaison is happening between Alan Jose and the contractors to ensure any impact on 
the ongoing services are minimised, and apart from a couple of issues which were resolved quickly 
the works have proceeded both with diligence and respect and sensitivity.  
 
What is Coming Up? 
 
The final concrete pour for the foundations of the building are planned for Saturday 14th May 
(weather forecasts are favourable in this respect) and will allow for the full erection of the steel work 
in line with the timescale set by the ecologist for the bats. This prevents suspending further works 
until August in line with English Nature Regulations – a key risk within the development. 
 
The car park is due for surfacing on the 16th May, along with the finishing of the new footpath and 
lighting, prior to full completion on 19th May - ahead of schedule. This will provide the much needed 
additional parking for visitors and is the first significant milestone of the project. 
 
Members of the Committee are to be offered the opportunity of a guided tour / site visit prior to the 
planned meeting on 29th June, by which point the car park will be completed, steel work erected and 
progress made with regards to the external walls. 
 
Communications 
 
Member briefings will continue to be issued on a monthly basis, giving up to date details of progress 
across the project.  Notices have been placed in the Crematorium grounds advising visitors of what 
is happening and why. 
 
Further press releases are planned at key times with the opening of the new car park planned for 
next week and the first tangible customer improvement. 
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Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee 
 
Cremator Replacement Project Update 
 
June 2011 
 
Issue 4      

 
Project Board meetings continue to take place on a monthly basis to plan and review progress on 
the redevelopment works and finance, this supports and guides the regular project team meetings 
that have been continuing from last summer.  
 
The works for the building and car park have continued as per programme with some areas being 
completed ahead of time. Following on from the last update the final concrete pours for the 
foundations have been completed and the full structural steel frame (picture below) have been 
completed in line with the English Nature regulations related to the bats. 
 
In terms of the car park, work has been progressing to plan, with the completion of the kerbing for 
the entrance, surfacing of the new footpath and grading and seeding of the perimeter. As can be 
seen by the photo below it has now been surfaced and lined and is in operational use by visitors to 
the site which has been received well. The island in front of the main building has been altered and 
the cable ducts for the electric supply cables for car park lighting and the Electric Charging Point 
has been completed. 
 
Fortunately the good weather has continued and the dry conditions have assisted keeping the 
access roads clean, reducing the impact on those who use and visit the site. In the event of poor 
weather road sweepers and other contingencies are on call to ensure the impact is minimal. 
 
Photos ‘from behind the scenes’ 
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As previously detailed the orders have been placed for many items required for the build with the 
majority being within the expected amounts and project expenditure continues to be in line with the 
planned budget, the building is now out of the ground reducing the risk of unexpected expenditure. 
A full financial report will be presented at the next CDCJC meeting. 
 
Ongoing daily liaison is continuing between Alan Jose and the DCC Direct Service contractors to 
ensure any impact on the ongoing services are minimised, and the works have proceeded both with 
diligence and respect and sensitivity.  
 
What is Coming Up? 
 
During June progress will continue to be made on the brick work for the exterior of the building with 
erection of scaffolding planned on the exterior in the next week. The roof cladding is planned to be 
installed at the end of June with the copper substitute agreed with the planners. 
 
The road widening for access is also planned over the coming week with the completion of the 
lighting and footpath linking the new car park and the main Chapel safely will be completed by the 
end of June. 
 
Due to the excellent rate of progress which has been made possible by the close communication of 
all members of the project Board, IFZW, who have been part of the project team since the award of 
the tender have been able to bring forward the provisional start date to November which is some 12 
weeks earlier than the January 2012 date originally indicated by them and would allow for 
completion of the Cremators in April 2012. This is a significant bonus and will allow more time for 
the settling in of the new cremators and abatement equipment before they are independently tested 
for compliance of the tough new regulations in plenty of time to meet the 31st December 2012 
deadline. 
 
Communications 
 
Member briefings will continue to be issued on a monthly basis, giving up to date details of progress 
across the project.  Notices have been placed in the Crematorium grounds advising visitors of what 
is happening and why. These have been well received and Alan Jose has been able to keep both 
the Funeral Directors and other interested parties in the loop. 
 
The next CDCJC will be held at the Crematorium on 29th June, with the opportunity for a tour of the 
site at 4.30pm prior to the meeting starting. It is also proposed that the Joint Committee meeting in 
the autumn again be held at the Crematorium when the building is expected to be significantly 
completed and once more Members will be invited to inspect the progress of the works. 
 
Further press releases are planned at key times with the opening of the new car park planned for 
next week and the first tangible customer improvement. 
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Appendix 3:  Financial Summary 
 
Durham County Council – Design Services Durham Crematorium – Financial Report No. 04 Jun-11 

Element   
Original 
Project 
Budget 

Revised  
Project Budget 

Variance 
On the 
Original  

Spend to 
Date 

Comments 
Memo Revised 

Budget 

    Dec-10 Jun-11 
Project 
Budget 

01/06/2011   Apr-11 

Provision of New Cremators  £1,298,115.00 £1,305,615.00 7,500.00    Adjusted to reflect increased cost of bond. £1,298,115.00 

Builders work - Cremators  £13,000.00 £5,000.00 (8,000.00)   Reduced as cremator openings and lintels inc in build cost £6,500.00 

             

Building Works             

New extension }            

Service Yard and Access Roads } £346,060.00 £428,856.68 82,796.68  £126,332.00 Cost of service yard adjusted £418,538.00 

External works and Drainage }         Internal Lintels cost included   

Internal Alterations }         Cost of covered area to service yard included   

             

Mechanical Installations  £57,000.00 £45,128.02 (11,871.98)   M & E  - It is anticipated that much of the work can now be done   £47,523.00 

Electrical Installations  £60,500.00 £56,649.49 (3,850.51)   in normal working hours.  A combination of the good weather   £62,649.00 

Contractors Preliminaries  £57,200.00 £64,528.00 7,328.00    and the flexibility of the in house workforce has generated    £64,528.00 

Out of Hours working allowance  £10,000.00 £3,012.81 (6,987.19)   savings in these trades. £9,712.00 

             

Car Park and Road widening  £192,300.00 £170,549.00 (21,751.00)    £170,549.00 

Provision of New Electric supply  £65,000.00 £71,355.00 6,355.00  £37,689.00  £71,355.00 

             

Direct Payments             

Signage and fire fighting 
equipment 

}            

Planning and Building Control 
Fees 

} £15,900.00 £26,256.00 10,356.00  £22,306.00  £26,256.00 

Site Investigation }            

             

Contingencies  £74,750.00 £21,900.00 (52,850.00)    £21,900.00 

Variations    £1,975.00 1,975.00    Cost of known variations to date ; covered by savings elsewhere   

             

Design/Consultancy Fees  £209,600.00 £198,600.00 (11,000.00) £159,900.00  £198,600.00 

              

            £3,200.00 

              

  £2,399,425.00 £2,399,425.00 (0.00) £346,227.00   £2,399,425.00 

General Notes        

The project has not been procured by conventional tendering which would have resulted in additional costs and time implications for every variation from the tender position.  By working with the in-
house construction teams it is possible to work to an overall cash limited budget using value engineering to manage risks and variations.  The current projections show the project is being managed 
and delivered within the overall budget allowed.  

The above figures are based on the latest revised quote from Direct Services and include a number of additional costs, e.g. Covered area to the service yard for bins and filter medium storage, the 
increased cost of the service yard and some internal builders work. The cost of these extras have been offset by and large by savings on the mechanical and electrical installations. 

The cost of the bond is now included with the overall IFZW cost above. The bond is necessary  to protect  DCC against the risk in paying IFZW for material and fabrication work carried out in Germany 
before delivery etc to site has increased. The bond cost is based of quotations received by IFZW from their bank/insurers for the provision of the bond.  
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Central Durham Crematorium Joint 
Committee 
 

29 June 2011 
 
Annual Internal Audit Report 
2010 / 2011 
 

Report of the Manager of Internal Audit & 
Risk 

 
 
 

Don McLure, Corporate Director Resources 

 
 
Purpose of the Report  
 
1. The purpose of this report is to present for Member’s consideration the Central 

Durham Crematorium Joint Committee Annual Internal Audit Report for 2010 / 2011 
(attached at Appendix 2). 

 
Background   
 
2. The Joint Committee has a responsibility for maintaining sound systems of internal 

control that support the achievement of its objectives and for reviewing their 
effectiveness. 

 
3. The Joint Committee has in place a Service Level Agreement (agreed 29 

September 2010) with Durham County Council’s Internal Audit Service for the 
provision of Internal Audit Services for the period 01 April 2010 to 31 March 2014. 

 
4. This report fulfils the requirement of the CIPFA Code of Practice for Internal Audit in 

Local Government in the UK (2006) for the Head of Internal Audit to provide, “a 
written report to those charged with governance (the Joint Committee) timed to 
support the Statement of Internal Control”, which is now incorporated as part of the 
Joint Committee’s Annual Governance Statement (AGS). 

 
5. The Annual Internal Audit Report should therefore be considered in the context of 

fulfilling the requirement to provide an opinion on the overall adequacy and 
effectiveness of the Joint Committee’s control environment during the year, and how 
this opinion has been derived. This is in compliance with professional guidelines and 
in accordance with the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2003 as amended by the 
Accounts and Audit Regulations (Amendment) (England) 2006. 

 
6. The opinion on the control environment and any significant issues arising will be 

reflected in the Joint Committee’s Annual Government Statement (AGS) which will 
be published as part of the Joint Committee’s Annual Statement of Accounts for 
2010 / 2011. 

 
 

Agenda Item 6
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7. As part of our work programme for the year we carried out an annual review of the 
Crematorium during March 2011, in accordance with the terms of reference agreed 
with the Crematorium Superintendent and Registrar. There were only a number of 
minor issues arising from the 2010 / 11 and all recommendations made have been 
agreed by Management. The final report was issued on the 23rd May 2011 and is 
included in Appendix 2 (Annex 4). 

 
8. There is only one recommendation relating to the 2009 / 2010 audit (which  relates 

to the lack of storage space for cremation records) that is still  outstanding and this 
will be addressed when the new building is complete. 

 
9. The Assurance level for the review has been classed as Substantial. This means 

that the control systems in place are working effectively but Internal Audit have 
identified some low risk, minor weaknesses which if addressed will further assist the 
Crematorium Superintendent and Registrar in meeting the Joint Committee’s system 
objectives. 

 
Recommendations 
 
10. It is recommended that the Annual Internal Audit Report and the overall opinion 

provided on the adequacy and effectiveness of the Joint Committee’s control 
environment for 2010 / 2011 is noted. 

 
11. It is also recommended that the Joint Committee approve the revised Internal Audit 

Charter, programme of work and level of fees for 2011 / 2012 as set out in the 
Annexes to the Annual Internal Audit Report. 

Background Documents 
 
SLA Report to the Joint Committee 
CIPFA Checklists 
Internal Audit Charter, Internal Audit Report 2009 / 2010 and 2010 / 2011 
Central Crematorium Joint Committee Annual Governance Report, Annual Audit Letter, 
Value for Money Conclusion 

Contact:  Peter Jackson  Tel: 0191 383 4872  
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Appendix 1:  Implications 

 
Finance 
There are no direct financial implications arising for the Joint Committee as a result of this 
report, although we aim through our audit planning arrangements to review areas outlined 
in the Service Level Agreement in operation and ensure through our broad programme of 
work that the Joint Committee has made safe and efficient arrangements for the proper 
administration of its financial affairs. 

Staffing 
None 
 
Risk 
The Internal Audit programme of work for 2011 / 2012 has been devised using a risk 
based audit approach which is dependent on an assessment of known risks and the 
reliability of other assurance sources. 
 
Equality and Diversity 
None 
 
Accommodation 
None 
 
Crime and Disorder 
None 
 
Human Rights 
None 
 
Consultation 
None 
 
Procurement 
None 
 
Disability Discrimination Act 
None 
 
Legal Implications 
This report is in accordance with the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2003 as amended 
by the Accounts and Audit Regulations (Amendment) (England) 2006, and fulfils the 
requirements of the CIPFA Code of Practice for Internal Audit in Local Government in the 
UK (2006). 
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Introduction 
 
1. This report summarises work carried out by Internal Audit during 2010 / 2011 

 and provides an independent opinion on the assurance on the effectiveness of 
 the Joint Committee’s control environment, risk management and corporate 
 governance arrangements. 

 
2. Our primary objective is the provision of reasonable, not absolute, evidence 

 based assurance on the effectiveness of the whole of the Crematorium’s risk 
 management, control and governance environment to the Joint Committee in 
 accordance with the Service Level Agreement. 

 
3. All work carried out is in accordance with proper internal control practice for 

 internal audit as described within the CIPFA Code of Practice for Internal Audit 
 in Local Government in the United Kingdom. 

 
4. This report fulfils the requirement of the CIPFA Code of Practice for the Head of 

 Internal Audit to provide, “a written report to those charged with governance 
 timed to support the Statement of Internal Control”, which is now incorporated 
 as part of the Joint Committee’s Annual Governance statement.  

 
Service Provided and Audit Methodology 
 
5. Internal Audit is an independent, objective assurance and consultancy activity 

 designed to add value and improve an organisation's operations. 

6. The primary objective of Internal Audit is to provide an independent and 
 objective opinion on the Joint Committee’s control environment.  

7. The Internal Audit Charter, agreed by the Joint Committee, establishes and 
 defines the role, authority, scope of audit work, organisational independence, 
 resource requirements, and reporting lines of Internal Audit. This was reviewed 
 during the year to reflect changes in the audit process to a more risk based 
 approach and is attached at Annex 1 for Joint Committee approval. 

8. This report will describe the work carried out during the year as set out in 
 Schedule 1 of the Service Level Agreement under the following headings:- 

• Management and Assurance 

• Advice 

• Risk Management 

• Corporate Governance 

• Counter Fraud 

• Value for Money Reviews 
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9. We will also compare the actual number of days spent on internal audit, risk 
management and Corporate Governance work during 2010 / 2011 with that 
planned together with an explanation for any variance. 

10. A proposed Plan of Internal Audit work for 2011 / 2012 is also included for  
 consideration by the Joint Committee. 

Audit Quality Assurance Framework 

11. Terms of Reference for each Audit Review are agreed with the Crematorium’s 
Superintendent and Registrar who is also given the opportunity to challenge the 
findings and content of draft reports prior to them being finalised. 

12. The Crematorium’s Superintendent and Registrar will review the work of 
Internal Audit by completing and returning the Internal Audit Satisfaction 
Survey. 

13. The Accounts and Audit (England) Regulation 2003 as amended by the 
Accounts and Audit Regulations (Amendment) (England) 2006, requires the 
Joint Committee to carry out an annual review of the effectiveness of Internal 
Audit. To ensure that this review is carried out independently of the service the 
Head of Finance, HR and Business Support, has carried out this review. The 
outcome will be reported to the Joint Committee in a separate report. 

14. Independent quality reviews are undertaken by Audit Managers as a matter of 
routine and periodically by the Head of Internal Audit to ensure consistent 
application of agreed processes and procedures and to ensure expected quality 
standards are maintained.  

15. The External Auditor, although no longer required to carry out a formal tri-
annual review of the effectiveness of internal audit, carries out brief periodic 
reviews as part of the final accounts audit process. 

16. The Durham County Council Internal Audit Service continues to be a member of 
the CIPFA Audit Benchmarking Club. 2009 / 2010 was the first year 
comparative unitary data was available. The outcomes, reported to the County 
Council’s Audit Committee in October 2010 indicated that the cost of the service 
was well below average. Performance, in terms of chargeable days, was also 
below average. The latter was considered primarily due to the move to unitary 
status and the need to develop and embed consistent policies and procedures. 
The need to reduce controllable overheads has been recognised as an area for 
improvement and is being addressed. Comparative Data for the last 5 years is 
shown in the table below. 
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17. Comparative Data 

 
2005/06 2006/07 2007/08 2008/09 2009/10 

DCC In House Cost £592k £525k £571k £732k 1,330k 

FTE Auditors 14.2 13.1 13.5 13.8 30.6 

DCC Cost per 
Auditor 

£41,829 £40,076 £42,296 £52,945 £43,464 

Average £49,823 £51,796 £53,250 £55,659 £46,830 

DCC Chargeable 
days per Auditor 

170 161 164 158 167 

Average 167 168 166 173 171 

 

Comparator Authorities are Bristol, Middlesbrough, North Yorkshire, Sunderland, 
Cumbria, Lancashire, Northumberland, Newcastle and Wiltshire.  

Summary of Audit Work Carried Out 

Management and Assurance Work  

18. During the past year Internal Audit have continued to provide an independent 
 and impartial service in accordance with best professional practice as outlined 
 by CIPFA’s Code of Internal Audit Practice in Local Government in the UK 
 2006, and other professional bodies as considered relevant. 

 
Internal Audit Charter  
 
19. In accordance with the SLA an Annual Review of the Internal Audit Charter has 

 been carried out, which sets out the Terms of Reference and Audit Strategy of 
 how the Service is to be delivered. The amended Charter includes changes to 
 reflect a more risk based approach to the audit process and is attached at 
 Annex 1. 

 
Strategic Audit Plan 
 
20. The Strategic Audit Plan has been amended in an effort to focus scarce audit 

 resources in the most cost effective way. Strategic Risk Registers inform but do 
 not drive the internal planning process and we will now audit those risks where 
 controls have been identified as the means of managing the risk. Priority will be 
 given to those risks which have a high gross score and a low net score, where 
 the effective management of the risk is heavily dependent on the identified 
 controls, and there is little or no other source of assurance. 
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Annual Audit Plan 2011 / 2012 Preparatory Work 
 
21. In respect of the Annual Audit Plan for 2011 / 2012 minimum assurance levels 

 will be informed by the maturity of the Crematorium’s risk management 
 arrangements its risk appetite and the reliance that can be placed on other 
 assurance sources. Operational risks relating to key service activities and key 
 systems will be audited annually dependent on an audit assessment of known 
 risks and the reliability of other assurance sources. 

 

22. We will adopt a risk based approach to evaluate the effectiveness of controls 

 designed to mitigate risks through substantive testing and / or compliance 

 testing.  Compliance testing will confirm if a control actually exists and 

 substantive testing will provide assurance that the control is effective and / or is 

 consistently applied.  The level of testing will be relative to the impact and 

 likelihood of the risk occurring due to a control weakness.  

 

23. We will work with the Crematorium’s Superintendent and Registrar to help 

 embed effective risk management of operational risks by supporting them to 

 carry out a control risk self assessment (CRSA) for each audit area subject to 

 review in advance of each assurance audit. 

 

24. We will agree the objectives and risks associated with each key system or 

 service delivery area to be reviewed with the Crematorium’s Superintendent 

 and Registrar prior to the start of any audit to ensure that the scope and 

 objectives of each review are focused on providing assurance on the high or 

 significant risks identified through the CRSA. Terms of Reference will be issued 

 to the Crematorium’s Superintendent and Registrar to formally agree the scope 

 of each review, in respect of identified key risks, potential impact and expected 

 key controls. 

 

25. As the budget had already been set for the Joint Committee before entering into 

 the Service Level Agreement in 2010 / 2011, it was agreed with the Committee 

 that the cost of audit, risk management and governance work for this year 

 would be recharged in accordance with existing arrangements. From 2011 / 

 2012 onwards all time will be charged at the daily rate of £250.00 that has 

 already been agreed.  

 

26. To increase accountability in the future, Internal Audit will also record actual 

 time spent for each of the individual areas shown in the proposed plan of work 

 and this will be compared with the expected plan as part of the Annual Report.  

 

27.  For information the number of days work carried out in 2010 / 2011 compared 

to the proposed plan is shown below:-  
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Area 2010/11 

Proposed 

2010/11 

Actual 

Reason for Variance 

Internal Audit 
22 23 

Additional testing to fulfil 

requirements of Audit Commission 

Risk 

Management 
1 1 

 

Corporate 

Governance 
1 1 

 

 

28. In 2011 / 2012 Terms of Reference will confirm the scope of each review and 

 the audit approach to be applied. The latter may vary due to the nature of the 

 risk upon which assurance is required and the extent of reliance on other 

 assurances sources. 

 

29. A summary of expected Audit coverage for 2011 / 2012 is attached at Annex 

 2 for the Joint Committee’s consideration. 

 

Annual Review of the Crematorium 

 
30. Our work programme for the year end 31 March 2011 was agreed by the Joint 

 Committee on the 29 September 2010 and the SLA included an annual review 
 of the Crematorium which was carried out during March 2011 in accordance 
 with the terms of reference agreed with the Crematorium’s Superintendent and 
 Registrar. All recommendations have been agreed by Management and the 
 final report was issued on the 23 May 2011 (see Annex 3).  

 
31. There is only one recommendation relating to the 2009 / 2010 audit (which 

 relates to the lack of storage space for cremation records) that is still 
 outstanding and this will be addressed when the new building is complete. 

 
32. There were three medium recommendations arising from the 2010 / 2011 audit 

 together with some minor issues that have already been resolved. A summary 
 of these together with progress on implementation is shown in the table below: 

 

Recommendation Progress to Date 

All orders should be independently 
authorised. (Segregation of duties) 

Implementation of Sage software is 
imminent. This recommendation has an 
agreed implementation date of 31st 
October. This gives the Service adequate 
time to implement the new system and 
carry out the required training. 
Segregation of duties to be incorporated 
into the system. 

Arrangements should be made for the IT 
system to be backed up on a weekly 

The implementation of the SAGE system 
on DCC Servers will ensure the system 
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Recommendation Progress to Date 

basis 
 

falls under the ICT Backup 
arrangements. In the interim period it has 
been agreed that the IT system will be 
backed up on a weekly basis with 
backups being stored offsite. 

Recommendation Progress to date. 

Consideration should be given for the 
development of a Service Asset 
Management Plan to be compiled. 

The redevelopment plan and current 
works being undertaken at the 
Crematorium address the areas identified 
within the existing Masterplan (approved 
2000) However, going forward it is 
suggested that a reviewed Service Asset 
Management Plan is required. 

 
33. The Assurance level for the review has been classed as Substantial. This 

 means that the control systems in place are working effectively but Internal 
 Audit has identified some low risk, minor weaknesses which if addressed will 
 further assist the Crematorium’s Superintendent and Registrar in meeting the 
 Joint Committee’s system objectives. 

 
Follow Ups 
 
34. Follow ups in implementing agreed audit recommendations have been carried 

 out in accordance with the Audit Charter. 
 
35. The recent report to the Joint Committee in February 2011 on progress against 

 outstanding Internal Audit and External Audit Recommendations is a positive 
 step forward and Internal Audit welcome this improvement in the monitoring 
 process. 

 
Advice 
 
36. Help and advice for the Crematorium’s Superintendent and Registrar and his 

 staff has been available / provided on an ad hoc basis during the year. 
 
Risk Management 
 
37. The Risk Register considered and approved by the Joint Committee in 

September 2010 has been reviewed, reassessed and updated in accordance 
with the Durham County Council methodology / approach to Risk Management 
in January 2011. The assessments carried out confirm that risks are being well 
managed and it can be demonstrated that there is a risk culture embedded 
within the business. 

 
38. All risk actions have now been completed with the exception of one, Risk 7 

“limited space in office area”; however, the accommodation issues have also 
been addressed in the plans for the forthcoming extension. This Action will 
remain until the works have been completed. 
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39. No new emerging risks were identified during the review, however, the possible 
adverse impact of the Wear Valley Crematorium at Coundon may still 
materialise, as mentioned in September’s report, and this continues to be 
monitored on a regular basis, to identify any worrying trends as soon as 
possible.  
 

Embedding Risk Management 
 
40. In order to ensure that risk management continues to be embedded and that 

the Risk Register is kept up to date, regular reviews will need to continue to be 
carried out to ensure any new and emerging risks are identified, existing risks 
are removed if no longer appropriate and existing risks are reviewed taking into 
account current issues. 

 
Corporate Governance 
 
41. Internal Audit has undertaken work aimed to provide assurance on the 

 effectiveness of key corporate governance policies and procedures, both in a 
 compliance and an advice and consultancy role. The Joint Committee’s 
 corporate governance arrangements have also been reviewed using a pre 
 determined check list incorporating the 6 principle areas considered for 
 effective governance (see Annex 4). 

42. The Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee has adopted and operates 
under the Code of Corporate Governance, policies and strategies including 
Contract Procedure Rules, Financial Procedure Rules, Financial Regulations, 
developed agreed and adopted by Durham County Council, its lead Authority. 
Separate declarations of interest have also been submitted. 

43. The Governance Framework comprises the systems, processes, culture and 
values by which the Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee directs and 
controls its activities through which it accounts to, engages with and leads the 
community. It enables the Committee to monitor the achievement of its strategic 
objectives and to consider whether those objectives have led to the delivery of 
appropriate, cost effective services. 

44. I can conclude that from the work carried out the Central Durham Crematorium 
Joint Committee has appropriate Corporate Governance arrangements in place 
and that they are working effectively. 

Counter Fraud 

45. A number of counter fraud measures have been introduced by Durham County 
Council’s Internal Audit service during the year to raise awareness. This has 
included the printing of leaflets for distribution at customer service points and 
other public places, specific targeted literature to Heads of Service and Line 
Managers, and updating of the Council’s Intranet and Website. 
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Value for Money 

46. There has been no formal value for money work carried out in 2010 / 2011 on 
behalf of the Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee.  

Key Areas for Opinion 

47. The key areas of the control environment where assurance is required to inform 
our overall opinion are: 

• Financial Management 

• Risk Management 

• Corporate Governance 

48. Assurance has been provided on all aspects of the Crematorium’s Financial 
Management arrangements during the year. 

49. Independent assurance on the effectiveness of the Crematorium’s risk 
management arrangements has been provided by Durham County Council’s risk 
management service. The review concluded that overall risk management 
arrangements are robust and effective, work well and are of benefit to the 
Managers that use it.  

50. Internal Audit have reviewed the overall risk management processes in place and 
found these to be working effectively. 

51. A full description of the Governance Framework currently in place is contained 
within the Committee’s Annual Governance Statement appended to the 2010 / 
2011 Statement of Accounts. There were three significant governance issues 
reported for the year ending 31 March 2010. 

• Recording of Transactions – Not yet implemented. A new standalone system 
has been procured for the Crematorium which is in the process of being 
installed. It is anticipated that this will be up and running shortly. Once testing 
of the system has occurred and adequate training provided for staff it is 
anticipated that full implementation will occur by the 1 October 2011. 

• Stock Control – Fully implemented. Stock records have now been set up and 
records for emergency stock established. This system has been adequately 
maintained during 2010 / 2011. 

• Written Agreement for Treasury Management Arrangements - Fully 
implemented. A written agreement for the year ended 31 March 2011 was 
presented for consideration at the Joint Committee meeting on the 29 
September 2010. The agreement has been signed by the Head of Finance – 
Resources and the Chair to the Joint Committee in November 2010. 

52. The Audit Commission issued an unqualified opinion on the 2009 / 2010 
Accounts stating that the Joint Committee had adequate arrangements in place 
to secure economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources. A 
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certificate of completion in accordance with the requirements of the Audit 
Commission Act 1998 and the Audit Commission Code of Practice was issued. 

53. The audit did not highlight any material weaknesses in internal control, a number 
of minor inefficiencies were identified in relation to the maintenance of the Joint 
Committees accounting systems, books and records. 

54. A review of the recommendations made in order to strengthen internal control 
arrangements was presented to the Joint Committee in January 2011, where it 
was recommended that Members note the progress made with regards to 
addressing the External Audit recommendations arising from the Annual 
Governance report and Annual Audit letter for 2009 / 2010. 

55. A further update is shown in the table below: 

Recommendation Progress 

Alternative to the current system of 
maintaining books and records. 

Implementation of the new Sage 
software is imminent 

Written agreement for Treasury 
Management arrangements 

Fully implemented 

Formal agreement of the account 
balance between DCC and the CDCJC 

Not necessary – however, a year end 
reconciliation to be presented to the Joint 
Committee as part of the 2010 / 2011 
final outturn report. This will provide 
assurance to the CDCJC and External 
auditor of the transactions carried out 
between the two bodies. 

Adoption of Lead Authority Member 
Code of Conduct 

Fully implemented 

Declarations of Interest Fully implemented 

IFRS financial reporting 2009 / 2010 accounts to be restated. To 
be incorporated into 2010 / 2011 
accounts. A report has been submitted to 
CDCJC on progress 

 

56. There are no significant issues arising from the work carried out in 2010 / 2011 
that warrants inclusion in the 2010 / 2011 Annual Governance Statement.  

57. Independent assurance is also provided on the effectiveness of the Council’s 
Corporate Governance arrangements through a number of external sources / 
inspection bodies. A summary of these is provided in the following table: 
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Other Assurance Sources 

External Audit’s Annual Audit Letter and Annual Governance Report – 
unqualified accounts  

VFM opinion – there are adequate arrangements in place to secure value for 
money. 

Independent testing of all cremators and equipment is carried out annually. 

The Crematorium is licensed and is regulated by Durham County Council’s 
Environmental Monitoring section. Regular progress reports are provided to the 
regulator regarding compliance with emissions. 

The Crematorium Superintendent and Registrar is Secretary of the Northern 
branch of the Institute of Cemeteries and Crematoria 

Crematorium charges are regularly benchmarked against other Crematoria.  

The Crematorium Superintendent and Registrar must provide an annual 
statement to the Federation of Burial and Cremation Authorities that they have 
complied with the Federations Code of practice set out during the year.  

The Ministry of Justice can inspect Crematorium premises at any time, although 
this is normally carried out by the Regulator on their behalf 

IIP Standard Retained 

 

Audit Opinion Statement 

58. The Joint Committee has responsibility for maintaining a sound system of internal 
control that supports the achieving of its objectives. 

59. Internal Audit is required to provide an opinion on the Joint Committee’s risk 
management, control and governance process. 

60. In giving this opinion it should be noted that assurance can never be absolute 
and therefore only reasonable assurance can be provided that there are no major 
weaknesses in these processes. 

61. In assessing the level of assurance to be given, we based our opinion on: 

• The audit review of the Central Durham Crematorium undertaken during the 
year 

• Follow up action on audit recommendations 
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• Any significant recommendations not accepted by management and the 
consequent risk 

• The effects of any significant changes in the Crematorium’s systems 

• Matters arising from previous reports to the Joint Committee 

• Any limitations which may have been placed on the scope of internal audit’s 
annual review 

• The extent to which resource constraints may impinge on internal audit’s 
ability to meet the full audit needs of the Joint Committee 

• The outcomes of the audit quality assurance process 

• Consideration of other sources of assurance 

62. We are satisfied that sufficient internal audit work has been undertaken to allow 
us to draw a reasonable conclusion as to the adequacy and effectiveness of the 
Joint Committee’s system of internal control. Based on the work undertaken, we 
are able to provide a substantial overall assurance opinion on the adequacy and 
effectiveness of internal control operating across the operations of the Central 
Durham Crematorium in 2010 / 2011. This means that overall the control systems 
in place are working effectively. Some low risk, minor weaknesses have been 
identified which if addressed will further assist the Crematorium Superintendent 
and Registrar in meeting the Joint Committee’s system objectives. 

63. Where Internal Audit has identified areas for improvement, recommendations 
were made to minimise the level of risk, and action plans for their implementation 
were drawn up and agreed by management. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Page 36



 

 

                                              ANNEX 2 
 

 
         

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

CENTRAL DURHAM 

CREMATORIUM JOINT 

COMMITTEE  

INTERNAL AUDIT  

CHARTER 

MAY 2011 

Page 37



 

 

CONTENTS 

 
 
 

Introduction  3 

Statutory Basis 3 

Definition 3 

Strategic Aims 3 

Objectives of Internal Audit 4 

Outcomes of Internal Audit  5 

Independence of Internal Audit 5 

Scope of Audit Work 6 

Strategic Audit Planning 7 

Annual Audit Plans 8 

Audit Approach 10 

Audit Reporting 11 

Responsibilities of Managers 13 

Audit Resources, Skills and Service Quality 14 

Approval and Review 16 

Key Contact 16 

Other Related Documents  17 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Page No. 

Page 38



 

 

Introduction 
 

1. This Charter forms part of Durham County Council’s corporate Audit Strategy 

and is designed to establish the terms of reference for Durham County 

Council’s Internal Audit Service and outline how that service will be delivered 

in relation to the Crematorium. 

 

Statutory Basis 
 

2. Durham County Council is responsible for maintaining an adequate and 

effective Internal Audit function under the Accounts and Audit Regulations 

2006. The guidance accompanying this legislation states that proper internal 

control practices for Internal Audit are those contained within CIPFA’s Code of 

Practice for Internal Audit in Local Government in the United Kingdom 2006. 

3. Our statutory responsibility and rights of access are included in Durham 

County Council’s Financial Regulations, Financial Standards and Financial 

Procedure notes which are part of the Council’s Constitution and which have 

been adopted by the Crematorium Committee. 

 
Definition 

 

4. The CIPFA Code of Practice for Internal Audit 2006 defines Internal Audit as: 

 

5. “An assurance function that provides an independent and objective opinion to 

the organisation on risk management, control and governance by evaluating 

their effectiveness in achieving the organisations objectives. It 

objectively examines, evaluates and reports on the adequacy of the control 

environment as a contribution to the proper, economic, efficient and effective 

use of resources”.  

 

Strategic Aims 
 

6. Our overall strategy is to support the Crematorium Committee in its strategic 

aims and objectives through the provision of a high quality internal audit 

service that gives the Committee reasonable assurance on the effectiveness 

of the Crematorium’s internal control environment and acts as an agent for 

change by making recommendations for continual improvement. The Internal 

Audit Service aims to be flexible, pragmatic and to work in collaboration with 

the Committee to suit organisational needs. Through a risk based approach to 

audit planning, the Internal Audit Service will make a positive contribution to 

corporate governance arrangements and assist the Committee in developing 

a framework for achieving its objectives within acceptable levels of risk. 

 

Objectives of Internal Audit 
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7. Our primary objective is the provision of reasonable, not absolute, evidence 

based assurance on the effectiveness of the whole of the Crematorium’s risk 

management, control and governance environment to the Crematorium 

Committee. 

 

8. The provision of our annual assurance opinion will be in compliance with 

professional guidelines and in accordance with the Accounts and Audit 

regulations 2003 as amended by the Accounts and Audit Regulations 

(Amendment) (England) 2006 and will be included in the Crematorium 

Committee’s Annual Governance Statement which forms part of their 

published Annual Statement of Accounts. 

 

9. To determine the audit opinion the internal audit service will review, appraise 

and report upon: 

 

• The adequacy of risk identification, assessment and mitigation 

• The adequacy and application of controls to mitigate identified risk 

• The adequacy and extent of compliance with the Crematorium’s corporate 

governance framework 

• The extent of compliance with relevant legislation 

• The extent to which the Crematorium’s assets and interests are accounted 

for and safeguarded from loss of all kinds including fraud, waste, 

extravagance, inefficient administration and poor value for money. 

• The quality and integrity of financial and other management information 

utilised within the Crematorium’s day to day operations. 

 

10. When presenting the annual audit opinion the Head of Internal Audit will: 

 

• Disclose any qualification to that opinion, together with the reasons for that 

qualification 

• Present a summary of the audit work undertaken from which the opinion is 

derived, including reliance placed on the work of others 

• Draw attention to any issues considered particularly relevant to the 

preparation of the Annual Governance Statement 

• Compare the work actually undertaken to the work that was planned and 

summarise the performance of the internal audit service 

• Comment on compliance with the CIPFA Code of Practice for internal 

audit 

 

11. Other objectives include: 

 

• Supporting the Treasurer of the Crematorium in discharging his/her duties 

for ensuring the proper administration of the Crematorium Committee’s 

financial affairs 
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• Supporting the Committee to deliver good governance by helping to 

improve the Committee’s risk management, control and governance 

processes by providing the Crematorium Committee with timely advice 

and guidance as required. 

• Supporting the Crematorium Committee in fulfilling their governance 

responsibilities as detailed in the Committee’s terms of reference set out in 

its Constitution. 

• Supporting Officers and Members in identifying and understanding 

exposure to risk and providing advice on control design, techniques and 

strategies. 

• Working with other assurance and review bodies to ascertain the extent to 

which reliance can be placed on the work of other auditors and 

inspectorates to maximise assurance and the effectiveness of audit 

resources available. 

• Helping to promote a strong counter fraud culture through the adoption of 

Durham County Council’s Counter fraud and Corruption Strategy and Anti-

Money Laundering policy.  

• Providing quality services through the highest standards of professional 

practice, quality assurance systems and investment in staff.  

Outcomes of Internal Audit 
 

12. Our main outcome is the provision of independent assurance to the 

Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee on the effectiveness or 

otherwise of its risk management, control and governance arrangements 

and in so doing we contribute to: 

• Improved identification and management of risks contributing to improved 

performance management and the successful achievement of the Central 

Durham Crematorium Joint Committee’s vision and priorities.  

• Improved corporate governance through helping to support compliance 

with relevant legislation, policies, plans and procedures.  

• Improved accountability, and the safeguarding Central Durham 

Crematorium Joint Committee’s assets and interests. 

• Improved quality and reliability of financial and other management 

information used to support informed decisions  

Independence of Internal Audit 
 

13.  To be effective Internal Audit must operate independently and have 

unrestricted access to all records deemed necessary in the course of our 

work. 
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14. As the Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee has adopted 

Durham County Council’s Financial Regulations, Financial Management 

Standards and Financial Procedure Rules this allows Internal Audit a right 

of access to all information relevant to the Crematorium’s functions and 

services which is necessary to meet our responsibilities. Specifically this 

includes a right to: 

 

• Access all assets, property, staff, records, documents, information 

(including computer files) correspondence and control systems. 

 

• Receive any information and explanation considered necessary 

concerning any matter under consideration for the effective performance 

of the audit subject to legal constraints. Although prior notice of requests 

for access will be given in most instances, there may be occasions when 

this is not possible or appropriate and the absence of prior notice does not 

invalidate or limit the right of access. 

 

• Require any employee of the Committee to account for cash, stores or 

any other Committee asset under his/her control. (This includes 

Crematorium information held by or managed by third parties on the 

Committee’s behalf.) 

 

• Direct access to the Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee. 

 

15. The Head of Internal Audit can report directly to those charged with 

governance, Officers or Members, at any level.   

16. Our independence is achieved by reporting in our own name, ensuring 

that all Internal Auditors are free from any conflicts of interest and being 

free from direct management responsibility for the development, 

implementation or operations of systems. 

 

Scope of Audit Work 
 

17. Our role applies to all functions and services for which the Committee is 

responsible. 

18. In addition to the regular review of all key systems of internal control which  

forms the bulk of our assurance work, we will: 

 

• Respond to requests for support, advice and guidance on implementing 

and/or improving best practice control procedures for current and new 

systems. 

• Promote the development and effective implementation of Control Risk 

Self Assessments  
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• Provide support, advice and guidance on risk and controls to staff involved 

in the design and implementation of new systems and processes. 

• Provide assistance on key projects, including attendance on project 

boards, and conduct specialist consultancy and value for money reviews.  

The scope of this work will be agreed with the Committee and is subject to 

having the necessary resources, skills and ensuring suitable assurance 

over our independence and objectivity. 

• Be alert in all our work to risks and exposure that could allow fraud or 

corruption to occur and to any indications that a fraudulent or corrupt 

practice may have been occurring. 

• Determine the most appropriate course of action by which fraud and 

irregularities should be investigated. 

• Review the effectiveness of the Committee’s, corporate governance and 

risk management arrangements. 

19.   It must be noted that whilst Internal Audit will promote Durham County 

Council’s counter fraud policy (which has been adopted by the Committee) 

to deter and prevent fraud, for example participating in the National Fraud 

Initiative, it does not have responsibility for the prevention and detection of 

fraud and corruption. We cannot guarantee that fraud or corruption will be 

detected in our work.  Managing the risk of fraud and corruption is the 

responsibility of managers. 

 

Strategic Audit Planning 
 

20. The level of Internal Audit resources required to examine all of the 

Crematorium’s activities will be agreed on an annual basis but must ensure 

that sufficient work is undertaken each year to draw reasonable conclusion 

and assurance on the effectiveness of the Crematorium’s risk management, 

control and governance arrangements. 

 

21. Our strategic planning process aims to provide a reasonable level of 

independent review of the Crematorium’s risk management, control and 

governance systems in a way which affords suitable priority to the 

Committee’s objectives and risks. 

 

22.  The starting point for our strategic planning is understanding the Committee’s 

strategic aims and objectives, its corporate governance arrangements and the 

assurance framework in place by which those charged with governance gain 

confidence that any risks which may impact on the achievement of those aims 

and objectives are effectively identified, assessed and managed. 

 

23. In consultation with the Crematorium’s Superintendent and Registrar we will:  
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•  Consider the Crematorium’s risk across two categories: 

 

a. Strategic Risks - these are the high level risks that may arise 

both internally and externally from the Council and should be 

included in Corporate and Service Strategic Risk Registers 

 

b. Operational Risks - these are the risks that arise directly from 

the core activities of delivering services that may not always be 

documented.   

 

• Identify key service delivery activities, and their objectives in supporting 

the delivery of the Committee’s strategic aims and objectives, on which 

independent assurance is required. 

 

• Review the assurance arrangements in place to clearly map out an 

integrated assurance framework of all known sources of assurance, 

independent or otherwise, and identify any gaps and duplication 

 

• Assess the reliability of other assurance sources 

 

• Regularly risk assesses each key service activity, and key systems that 

supports the delivery of service objectives, to determine our priorities for 

reviewing operational risks. 

 

24. Strategic Risk Registers will inform but not drive the internal planning process 

and we will audit those risks where controls have been identified as the 

means of managing the risk. Priority will be given to those risks which have a 

high gross score and a low net score, where the effective management of the 

risk is heavily dependent on the identified controls, and there is little or no 

other source of assurance. 

 

25. Assurance on the strategic risk of fraud and corruption will be provided each 

year with some specific targeted fraud prevention and detection reviews as 

part of a risk assessed counter fraud programme of work.  

 

26. Operational risks relating to key service activities and key systems will be 

audited annually dependent on an audit assessment of known risks and the 

reliability of other assurance sources. 

 

Annual Audit Plans 
 

27. The Crematorium’s systems and processes both financial and non financial 

(including such sub systems and support services that the Crematorium relies 

upon on a day to day basis) will be reviewed annually to provide a reasonable 

level of assurance on both strategic and operational risks  and to enable an 

annual opinion on the entire control environment to be given. In areas which 
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are cross cutting (such as salaries and wages, creditors and debtors) 

assurance can be two fold overall assurance on these main financial systems 

can be provided by the actual audit review work carried out directly, however, 

where full assurance cannot be obtained this will be supplemented by testing 

specific transactions relating to those areas which directly impact on the 

Crematorium’s operations. 

  

28. The preparation of the annual plan will also consider any strategic objectives 

of the service in relation to delivering any commitments under Service Level 

Agreements or undertaking certain reviews at particular frequencies to fulfil 

statutory requirements. Agreement to annual audit plans will be submitted for 

approval by the Committee before the start of each audit year. 

 

29. In addition to our risk based assurance reviews, our annual audit plans will 

also include provision for our advice and consultancy role.  This provision 

covers time set aside for reactive and proactive work and value added work 

and includes: 

 

• Proactive, responsive and innovative solutions to problems and 

opportunities to help the Committee achieve its business objectives. 

 

• Timely response to ad hoc requests for advice on the identification, 

assessment and mitigation of risks through effective controls. 

 

• Timely response to ad hoc requests for advice on the impact of proposed 

policy initiatives, programmes and projects as well as responses to 

emerging  risks 

 

• Planned involvement in new initiatives or working groups established to 

help identify and access risk and design suitable controls. 

 

• Undertaking VFM reviews in accordance with the Committee’s VFM 

strategy. 

 

• Investigation of irregularities and suspected fraud and corruption 

 

30. The level of audit resources required to deliver, at the very least, both a 

minimum level of independent assurance and adequate provision for advice 

and consultancy will be considered by the Head of Internal Audit.  Minimum 

assurance levels will be informed by the maturity of the Crematorium’s risk 

management arrangements and its risk appetite and the reliance that can be 

placed on other assurance sources. Any concerns the Head of Internal has 

over the quantity and quality of skills available to deliver the required level of 

assurance, or to add value through its advice and consultancy work, will be 

referred to the Treasurer, and the Central Durham Crematorium Joint 

Committee for consideration. 
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31. The terms of reference for the annual review of the Crematorium will be 

agreed with the Crematorium Superintendent.  

 

 

Audit Approach 
 

32. We will adopt a risk based approach to all our assurance work as outlined 

below: 

 

Strategic Risk 

 

 Our reviews of strategic risks will provide assurance that: 

 

• Risk management processes, defined by the Committee’s risk management 

strategy and policy, are in place and are operating as intended. 

 

• Managers are responding to risks adequately and effectively so that those 

risks are reduced to an acceptable level. 

 

• The processes and controls that managers have in place are successful in 

managing those risks 

 

Operational Risk 

 

33. Our reviews of key service delivery activities and key systems will provide 

assurance on the effectiveness of  

 

• Compliance with corporate governance arrangements 

 

• Risk identification, assessment and business continuity 

 

• The control environment to manage identified risks and to ensure that the 

Committee’s assets and interests are accounted for and safeguarded from 

loss of all kinds including fraud, waste, extravagance, inefficient 

administration and poor value for money, including. 

 

• Information governance (quality and integrity of financial and other 

management information and how it is used and communicated) 

 

34. We will adopt a risk based approach to evaluate the effectiveness of controls 

designed to mitigate risks through substantive testing and/ or compliance 

testing.  Compliance testing will confirm if a control actually exists and 

substantive testing will provide assurance that the control is effective and / or 

is consistently applied.  The level of testing will be relative to the impact and 

likelihood of the risk occurring due to a control weakness.  
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35. We will work with service managers to help embed effective risk management 

of operational risks by supporting them to carry out a control risk self 

assessment (CRSA) for each audit area subject to review in advance of each 

assurance audit.  

 

36. We will agree the objectives and risks associated with each key system or 

service delivery area to be reviewed with the relevant service manager/key 

contact prior to the start of any audit to ensure that the scope and objectives 

of each review are focused on providing assurance on the high or significant 

risks identified through the CRSA. Terms of reference will be issued to key 

contacts to formally agree the scope of each review, identified keys risks, 

potential impact and expected key controls. 

 

37. The key contact is the person who is authorised by the head of service to 

agree resultant draft reports and the implementation of any proposed audit 

recommendations. 

 

38. Terms of reference will confirm the scope of each review and the audit 

approach to be applied.  The latter may vary due to the nature of the risk upon 

which assurance is required and the extent of reliance on other assurances 

sources. 

 

Audit Reporting 
 

39. All audit assignments will be the subject of formal reports and all assurance 

reviews will include an audit opinion. 

 

40. Our reporting structure is designed to ensure that final versions of reports are 

agreed with managers and are both accurate and practical. 

 
41. Towards the end of an audit we will arrange an exit meeting with the key 

contact where we will share and discuss our initial findings. If this is not 
practical, we will issue an informal draft report to the key contact which will set 
out our initial findings. 

 
42. The purpose of the exit meeting/informal draft stage is to give feedback and to 

eliminate any inaccuracies in our findings so that these can be resolved 
before a formal draft report is issued. 

 
43. Draft reports will ask the key contact to provide a management response to 

the recommendations made and agree target implementation dates and 
responsible officer. 

 
44. To assist managers in their response we categorise our recommendations as 

follows: 
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High Action that is considered imperative to ensure that the control system is not 
exposed to high risk from weaknesses in critical or key controls 

Medium Action required to ensure that the control system is not exposed to significant 
risk 

Low Action that is considered desirable to address minor weaknesses in control that 
should result in enhanced control or better value for money  

 
45. It is the responsibility of managers to accept and implement internal audit findings 

and recommendations, or accept the risk resulting from not taking action. 
 
46. We will also provide an overall assurance opinion on each audit review to help 

us inform our overall opinion required to support the Committee’s Annual 
Governance Statement.  We categorise our opinions as: 

 

Full 
Assurance 

There is a sound system of control designed to achieve the system 
objectives and manage the risks to achieving those objectives 

Substantial 
Assurance 

Whilst there is a sound system of control, there are some minor 
weaknesses, which may put some of the system objectives at risk. 

Moderate 
Assurance 

Whilst there is basically a sound system of control, there are some 
significant / serious weaknesses, which may put some of the system 
objectives at risk. 

Limited 
Assurance 

There are significant weaknesses in key areas in the system of 
control, which put the system objectives at high risk. 

No Assurance 
Control is generally weak as controls in numerous  key areas are 
ineffective leaving the system open to high risk of error or abuse  

 

47. The determination of our audit assurance opinion is derived from the overall 
level of assurance, positive as well as negative, of the effectiveness of 
controls operating in each specific area reviewed and is informed by risk 
identified through our recommendation rankings e.g. any area reviewed where 
a high risk ranking recommendation is made will lead to an audit assurance 
opinion of no more than Moderate. Where a Limited assurance opinion is 
given controls are considered to be ineffective overall and require 
improvement to maintain an acceptable level of control.  

48. Managers responses to recommendations made in draft reports will be 

incorporated and reissued as finals.  Copies of all final reports are shared with 

our External Auditors on request. 
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49. Wherever possible the circulation of audit reports will be agreed at the outset 

and will have due regard to confidentiality and legal requirements.  Any 

information gained in the course of audit work remains confidential without 

limiting or preventing internal audit from meeting its reporting responsibilities. 

 
50. It is the responsibility of the Crematorium’s Superintendent and Registrar to 

assist in the progressing of draft reports to final report stage; any significant 
delay will be reported to the Head of Finance, HR and Business Support.  

51. To ensure that adequate progress is made by the Crematorium’s 
Superintendent and Registrar we request that a response to draft reports is 
provided within 20 working days. If a response has not been received within 
this timescale the following escalation process will be invoked. 

ii.  A reminder will be sent to the Crematorium’s Superintendent and Registrar, 
and copied to the Head of Finance, HR and Business Support, requesting a 
response within the next 10 days. 

iii. If a response is still not forthcoming, a second reminder will be issued to the 
Head of Finance, HR and Business Support, advising that if a response is 
not received within the next 5 days the matter will be reported to the relevant 
Corporate Director. 

52.  We will also follow up progress made by the Crematorium’s Superintendent 
and Registrar on the implementation of all high and medium 
recommendations. In addition listings of all recommendations outstanding at 
the end of each month will be produced and issued to the Head of Finance, 
HR and Business Support. 

53. We will report annually to the Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee 

on progress made on delivering the agreed Service Level Agreement, 

overdue responses to draft reports, and progress made by the Crematorium 

Superintendent in implementing audit recommendations. We will also:- 

 

1. Compare actual activity with planned work. 

 

2. Provide an overall opinion on the control environment 

 

3. A summary of work undertaken to formulate the annual opinion on 

the entire control environment, including reliance placed on work by 

other assurance bodies. 

 

4. Draw attention to any issues considered particularly relevant to the 

preparation of the Annual Governance Statement. 
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Responsibilities of Managers  
 

54. Internal Audit is involved in a wide range of internal and external relationships.  

The quality of these relationships impacts on the effective delivery of the 

service, its reputation and independence. 

 

55. We strive to build effective working relationships with all our stakeholders, 

internal and external, by encouraging an environment of mutual trust, 

confidence and understanding. 

 

56. A key relationship is with managers.  Managers at all levels need complete 

confidence in the integrity, independence and capability of internal audit. 

 

57. Managers’ role is to manage the risks facing their service and to maintain an 

adequate and effective system of internal control to mitigate these risks.  

Managers are also responsible for ensuring that staff are aware of the 

processes and procedures required to operate the control systems in place. 

 

58. We encourage managers to maximise the effectiveness of the outcome of 

internal audit work by: 

 

• Commenting on, and inputting to, strategic and annual audit plans. 

• Carrying out control risk self assessments (CRSA) prior to each audit. 

• Agreeing terms of reference for each audit assignment to ensure attention 
is focused on areas of greatest risk or concern. 

• Giving information and explanations that are sought during audit reviews. 

• Providing access at all reasonable times to premises, personnel, 
documents and assets as necessary. 

• Giving early notification of plans for change, including potential new 
initiatives, operational systems and processes. 

• Ensuring key contacts provide responses to draft audit reports within the 
required timescales. 

• Ensuring agreed actions arising from audit recommendations are carried 
out efficiently and on a timely basis. 

• Notify internal audit of any suspected fraud, irregularity, improper use or 
misappropriation of the Committee’s property or resources. 

• Pending investigations and reporting, take all responsible steps to prevent 
further loss and to secure records and documents against removal or 
alteration. 

• Acting in line with the Committee’s disciplinary procedures. 
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Audit Resources, Skills and Service Quality 
 

59. In order for Internal Audit to demonstrate high standards of professional 

conduct, the Internal Auditor must be impartial in discharging all 

responsibilities. Bias, prejudice or undue influence must not be allowed to limit 

or override objectivity. 

 

60. The service operates in accordance with standards of best professional 

practice applicable to internal audit as identified through the Institute of 

Internal Auditors (IIA) and International Auditing Standards, but with particular 

reference to the CIPFA Code of Practice for Internal Audit in Local 

Government, as CIPFA is recognised as the key professional body for 

providing advice and guidance to Internal Audit in the public sector. This Code 

is identified as representing ‘proper practices in relation to internal audit’ and 

governs the way in which we operate.  Policies and standard working 

practices have been put in place to ensure audit staff understand and comply 

with the Code and best professional practice. 

 

61. In addition, the Council recognises and formally adopts the CIPFA Statement 

of Professional Practice on Ethics, as appropriate standards by which the 

conduct of the Internal Audit Service can be measured. 

 

62.  The service is provided by Durham County Council’s in house internal audit 

team. The staffing structure will, as far as possible, be comprised of a suitable 

mix of qualifications, experience and skills. 

 

63. The Head of Internal Audit ensures internal audit resources are sufficient to 

meet its responsibilities and achieve its objectives.  Resource requirements 

are reviewed annually in relation to draft annual audit plans. Resources will be 

considered in terms of available days and the skills and experience of audit 

staff.  

 

64. Individual training needs are identified in accordance with the Council’s 

Performance Appraisal Scheme. As well as basic training in audit techniques 

and the development of specialist skills, the service is committed to coaching 

and mentoring its staff and to providing opportunities for continuous 

professional development (CPD). 

 

65. Internal review of work standards is undertaken through a system of 

management review of working papers and reports prior to release. 

 

66. Internal Audit maintains its awareness of national and local issues through 

membership and subscription to professional bodies such as CIPFA’s 

Technical Information Service, “TIS online”, the Finance Advisory Network 

(FAN) and the Institute of Internal Auditors as well as liaison with external 

audit and networking with other internal audit services. 
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67. A number of performance indicators and targets have been developed to 

measure and monitor the performance and effectiveness of the service. 

 

68. The service is a member of the CIPFA IPF Audit Benchmarking Club. 

 

69. Performance progress reports are submitted on a quarterly basis to the Audit 

Committee. 

 

70. An annual review of the effectiveness of the system of internal audit is 

undertaken to fulfil the requirements of the Accounts and Audit Regulations 

2006. The ‘system of internal audit’ is defined as, 
 
“The framework of assurance available to satisfy a local authority that the 
risks to its objectives, and the risks inherent in undertaking its work, have 
been properly identified and are being managed by controls that are 
adequately designed and effective in operation.” 

 

71. This annual review includes an independent assessment of the effectiveness 

of the internal audit service against the CIPFA Code. This is reviewed by the 

Treasurer to the Committee and is reported to the Crematorium Sub 

Committee for consideration.  

 

72. External review of the quality of the service is undertaken by external audit.  

 

Approval and Review 
 

73. The Head of Internal Audit will annually review this Charter to ensure that it is 

kept up to date and fit for purpose. The Charter is endorsed by the Corporate 

Management Team and approved by the Central Durham Crematorium Joint 

Committee. Any amendments will be reported to the Central Durham 

Crematorium Joint Committee for approval. A copy of the Charter will be 

made available on the Council’s Intranet and Website. 

 

Key Contact 
 

Head of Internal Audit 

  

Tel:  Fax:  

  

Email: 

 

 Address 

 
 

Avril Wallage, Manager of Internal Audit & Risk 

0191 383 3537 0191 3835779 

avril.wallage@durham.gov.uk  
 

Internal Audit and Risk Division 
Resources Directorate 
Durham County Council 
County Hall 
Durham 
DH1 5UE 
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Other Related Documents 

 

Other related documents that should be read in conjunction with this Charter are:- 

 

Durham County Council’s 

 
Code of Corporate Governance 

Risk Management Strategy 

Constitution – Financial Procedure Rules 

Constitution – Codes of Conduct 

Counter Fraud and Corruption Strategy 

Confidential Reporting Code (Whistle Blowing Policy) 

Fraud Response Plan 

Central Durham Crematorium’s 

Constitution 

Committee Terms of Reference 
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          ANNEX 2 

 
Summary of Expected Audit Coverage for 2011 / 2012 

 

AREA Proposed Days 

Management and Assurance 2010/11 2011/12 

Preparation of Internal Audit Plan (including risk 
assessment of audit needs, planning for reviews) 

3 1 

Production of Annual report and opinion  2 3 

Attendance at ad hoc meetings 1 1 

Liaison with staff and follow up of recommendations 1 1 

Fundamental Accounting Systems 

Audit testing in relation to sub systems including Payroll, 
Personnel, Expenditure/Purchasing, Accounts Payable, 
Accounts receivable 

2 3 

Crematorium Review 

Establishment audit to include Petty cash, Budgetary 
control, financial reporting, income, debt collection, bank 
reconciliation, Asset management, stock control, risk 
management and governance arrangements 

7 7 

Advice and Assistance 2 1 

Redevelopment of Crematorium 2 1 

Contingency 2 2 

Total 22 20 

 

Optional Additional Services 

Risk Management Support 1 1 

Corporate Governance Support 1 1 

 

Total for all Services 24 22 
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INTERNAL AUDIT REPORT 
 
 

Durham Crematorium 

 

 

Assurance level: Substantial Assurance 

Report status: Final 

Date: 23 May 2011 

Prepared by: Tracy Henderson (Principal Auditor) 

Reviewed by: Peter Jackson (Audit Manager) 

Issued to: Terry Collins (Director of 
Neighbourhood Services) 
Alan Jose (Superintendent and 
Registrar) 
Paul Darby (Head of Finance, HR and 
Business Support) 

Copied to: Ian Hoult (Street Scene Area 
Manager North) 
Avril Wallage (Manager of Internal 
Audit and Risk) 
Teresa Maddison (Risk Officer) 

 
 

 

                     CONFIDENTIAL 
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INTERNAL AUDIT REPORT – Durham Crematorium 

 

Durham County Council  
Internal Audit and Risk Management Division 

INTRODUCTION 
 
1. In accordance with the County Council's Annual Internal Audit Plan, we have 

carried out a review of Durham Crematorium. The review involved visits to 
Durham Crematorium between 14th March 2011 and 23rd March 2011. 

 
2. In carrying out the audit, the time and assistance afforded by Alan Jose and his 

staff was greatly appreciated. 
 
 

OBJECTIVES 
 
3. The overall objective of our reviews is to provide a risk based assessment of the 

systems in place in order to form an opinion as to whether they are robust and 
provide an adequate basis for effective control. The detailed objectives for this 
audit, as specified in the terms of reference, were to ensure that the following 
areas were operated in accordance with Financial Procedures/good practice; 

 

• Income charged agrees with set rates, is collected and banked promptly 
and is correctly allocated 

• Expenditure complies with Durham County Council regulations  

• Budgetary control procedures are in place 

• All national policies are adhered to and all policies/service plans required 
for the operation of the Crematorium have been compiled and are followed 

• All legal requirements have been adhered to, including the Cremation 
Regulations 2008 

• All equipment is serviced and maintained in accordance with 
manufacturer’s guidelines 

• Set contingency plans are in place 

• All information is held securely and in line with data retention requirements 

• There are effective risk management and governance arrangements in 
place 

• Payroll arrangements are adequate 
 
 

SCOPE 
 
4. The review undertaken by Internal Audit forms part of the overall assurance 

process now required by the Chief Executive and the Leader for inclusion within 
the Annual Governance Statement which is included as part of the Authority’s 
Statement of Accounts. 

 
5. The report is intended to present to management the observations and 

conclusions of the audit. Wherever possible the observations and 
recommendations have been discussed with members of staff and their views 
taken into account. 
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Durham County Council  
Internal Audit and Risk Management Division 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
6. Overall, internal controls at the Crematorium are embedded and risks are 

managed effectively. All income could be identified and reconciled and there 
was a clear audit trail in place. All income has been securely held and bankings 
have been regularly carried out. The budgetary control processes are in place 
and are working effectively. Policies, procedures and regulations are generally 
adhered to by the staff. Corporate Governance arrangements have been 
examined and are also considered to be adequate.  

 
7. At the time of the audit review the following issues were raised:- 
 

Sage System 
Officers were reminded of the need to consider appropriate segregation of 
duties during the development and implementation of the SAGE system. 

 
Service Improvement Plan 

         It was acknowledged that significant investment was being made at the 
Crematorium with regards to the improvements to car parking and access, plus 
the extension to accommodate the new Cremators, in full compliance with the 
Mercury Abatement regulations and in line with a Master Plan approved by the 
Committee in 2000. However, a revised and updated Service Asset 
Management Plan should now be prepared setting out the vision and 
investment requirements over the medium to longer term. 

 
IT Back Ups 

         Current IT back up arrangements is inadequate and needs to be improved. 
 

Other Issues 
There were a number of additional minor issues identified which have been 
communicated to Crematorium staff and which have been included in the action 
plan as low risk. 

 
 
OBSERVATIONS, RISKS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
8. Our observations together with the associated risks are detailed in the action 

plan accompanying this report. For each area where an observation is made, a 
recommendation and priority for action is attached. 

  
9. We have categorised the importance of our recommendations as follows: 

 

•  High – Action that is considered imperative to ensure that the control 
system is not exposed to high risk from weaknesses in critical or key 
controls 

 

•  Medium – Action required to ensure that the control system is not exposed 
to significant risk 
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Durham County Council  
Internal Audit and Risk Management Division 

•  Low – Action that is considered desirable to address minor weaknesses in 
control that should result in enhanced control or better value for money 

 
10. Our review has highlighted 3 medium priority issues considered significant 

enough for inclusion within this report. A further 3 issues have been identified as 
low priority and are shown in the report to indicate where overall control could 
be improved.  

 
 
AUDIT ASSURANCE LEVEL 
 
11. Based upon the number and potential impact of the observations made, we can 

provide Substantial Assurance. This level of assurance is one of five possible 
levels which are shown in the table below.  

 
 

Level of 
Assurance 

Definition 

Full Assurance There is a sound system of control designed to 
achieve the system objectives and manage the risks 
to achieving those objectives 

Substantial 
Assurance 

Whilst there is a sound system of control, there are 
some minor weaknesses, which may put some of the 
system objectives at risk. 

Moderate 
Assurance 

Whilst there is basically a sound system of control, 
there are some significant / serious weaknesses, 
which may put some of the system objectives at risk. 

Limited Assurance There are significant weaknesses in key areas in the 
system of control, which put the system objectives at 
high risk. 

No Assurance Control is generally weak as controls in numerous 
key areas are ineffective leaving the system open to 
high risk of error or abuse 
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INTERNAL AUDIT REPORT – Durham Crematorium 

 

Durham County Council  
Internal Audit and Risk Management Division 

ACTION PLAN FOR IMPLEMENTATION – Durham Crematorium 
 

Action 
Ref 

Observation Associated Risk Priority Recommendation Management Comment Responsibility 
Timescale 

1 All orders are raised and 
authorised by the 
Superintendent Registrar. 
 
It was acknowledged that 
orders are currently raised 
in a manual format 
however this process is 
due to be revised when 
SAGE is introduced from 
April 2011. 

Orders may not be properly 
authorised 

Medium All orders should be 
independently 
authorised and this 
issue needs to be 
addressed during the 
development of Sage. 

As an interim measure 
Orders will be raised 
manually by the Admin 
Officer and authorised by 
the Superintendent and 
Registrar. 
 
The Sage system allows 
users to be set up as 
designated requisitioners 
or authorisers  which will 
remove the risk  
completely 

Principal Accountant 
 
End October 2011 
 

2 The audit testing carried 
out found that 25% of the 
collection form for ashes 
do not always include the 
name of the person 
collecting the ashes as 
well as the date of 
collection by the relevant 
Funeral Director. 

Incomplete records 
 

Low Collection forms for 
ashes must be fully 
complete. 

Agreed that all forms will 
be signed and dated in 
the future 

Superintendent and 
Registrar 
 
Immediate 
 
 

3 The Superintendent 
Registrar confirmed that 
good progress has been 
made over the last ten 
years in identifying and 
addressing areas of 
development which have 
been identified within the 
Master Plan for Durham 
Crem which was approved 
by the Joint Committee in 
2000.  
However, it is recognised 
that no recent discussions 
have taken place to 
consider developing an 

Opportunities for improvement 
not identified 

Low Consideration should be 
given for the 
development of a 
Service Asset 
Management Plan to be 
compiled. 

The redevelopment plan 
and current works being 
undertaken at the 
Crematorium address the 
areas identified within the 
Masterplan (approved 
2000) 
 
Going forward a Service 
Asset Mgt Plan is 
required 

Superintendent and 
Registrar 
 
 
End of 2012/13 Financial 
Year 
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Action 
Ref 

Observation Associated Risk Priority Recommendation Management Comment Responsibility 
Timescale 

improvement plan for the 
Crematorium for the future 

4 It is current practice for 
the IT System to be 
backed up every 2/3 
months and the backup 
discs are retained off site. 
Both the main IT Server 
and the hardcopy 
Cremation financial 
records are located within 
the Registrar’s Office.  
 
Although the building is 
alarmed there is no smoke 
alarm fitted within the 
Registrar’s Office. In the 
event of a fire or break in 
there is the risk that both 
the electronic and manual 
records may be lost and 
the only back up 
arrangements would be 
via the offsite back up 
discs which are retained 
off site (which may be 
relatively out of date) 

Loss of records Medium Arrangements should 
be made for the IT 
system to be back up on 
a weekly basis 
 
 

The implementation of 
the SAGE system on 
DCC Servers will ensure 
the system falls under 
the ICT Backup 
arrangements. 
 
In the interim period it 
has been agreed that the 
IT system will be backed 
up on a weekly basis. 
 

Superintendent and 
Registrar 
 
Immediate 
 
 

5 Refer to above Loss of records Low Consideration should be 
given for a smoke alarm 
to be installed within the 
Registrar’s Office 

The Crematorium 
redevelopment works 
have included a fire rated 
storage room which will 
include heat/ smoke 
detectors 
 
It has been agreed that a 
smoke alarm will be 
installed within the 
Registrar’s Office as an 
interim measure until the 
redevelopment works 

Superintendent and 
Registrar 
 
Immediate 
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Action 
Ref 

Observation Associated Risk Priority Recommendation Management Comment Responsibility 
Timescale 

and complete to manage 
the risk Until the 
redevelopment work is 
complete. 

6 The audit identified that 
the Medical fees which 
were paid to individual 
doctors for the period 1st 
October 2010 to 31st Dec 
2010 were incorrect which 
is a direct result of errors 
been made when the 
number of sessions have 
been manually calculated. 
Discussions held with the 
Superintendent Registrar 
revealed that although the 
BACUS system is able to 
produce a report on 
Medical Fees which are 
due for payment this 
facility is not used 

Incorrect / inaccurate 
payments made 
 
Inefficient use of staff time 

Low Consideration should be 
given for the BACUS 
system to be used in 
future to determine the 
Medical Fees which are 
due for payment. 

The BACUS system is 
now being used 

Superintendent and 
Registrar 
 
Immediate 
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Central Durham Crematorium’s Compliance with a Standard Local Governance Code Requirements   Annex 4 
 

Principles Supporting Principles Ref 
Local Code Requirement           (The Code should reflect the 

requirement for the Council to: 
Evidence / Source Documents to demonstrate compliance 

 

PRINCIPLE 1            
Focusing on 
the purpose 
of the 
Organisation 
and on 
outcomes for 
the 
community 
and creating 
and 
implementing 
a vision for 
the local area 

Exercising strategic 
leadership by developing 
and clearly communicating 
the Organisation’s purpose 
and vision and it’s intended 
outcome for citizens and 
service users 

1.1 Develop and promote the organisations  purpose and vision 

Corporate Plan Y 

Service Delivery Plan Y 

Service Improvement Plans Y 

1.2 
Review on a regular basis the Organisations vision for the local 
area and its impact on the Organisation’s governance arrangements 

Corporate Plan Y 

1.3 
Ensure that partnerships are underpinned by a common vision of 
their work that is understood and agreed by all parties 

Strategic Partnering Agreement Y 

1.4 
Publish an annual report on a timely basis to communicate the 
Organisation’s activities and achievements, its financial position and 
performance  

Annual Report and Financial Statement Y 

Ensuring that users receive 
a high quality of service 
whether directly, or in 
partnership, or by 
commissioning 

1.5 
Decide how the quality of services for users is to be measured and 
make sure that the information needed to review service quality 
effectively and regularly is available 

Corporate Plan Y 

Performance management framework Y 

Service Improvement Plans Y 

1.6 
Put in place effective arrangements to identify and deal with failure 
in service delivery 

Complaints Procedure    Y 

Performance management framework Y 

Ensuring that the 
Organisation makes best 
use of resources and that 
tax payers and service 
users receive excellent 
value for money 

1.7 

Decide how value for money is to be measured and make sure that 
the authority or partnership has the information needed to review 
VFM and performance effectively. Measure the environmental 
impact of policies, plans and decisions  

Value for Money Strategy                                                             DCC 

VFM Reviews Y 

Benchmarking Y 

Medium Term Financial Strategy Y 
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Principles Supporting Principles Ref 
Local Code Requirement           (The Code should reflect the 

requirement for the Council to: 
Evidence / Source Documents to demonstrate compliance 

 

PRINCIPLE 2                        
Members and 
officers 
working 
together to 
achieve a 
common 
purpose with 
clearly 
defined 
functions 
and roles 

Ensuring effective 
leadership throughout the 
Organisation and being 
clear about executive and 
non-executive functions 
and the roles and 
responsibilities of the 
scrutiny function 

2.1 
Set out a clear statement of the respective roles and responsibilities 
of the executive and of the executive’s members individually and 
the authority’s approach to putting this into practice. 

Constitution DCC 

2.2 
Set out a clear statement of the respective roles and responsibilities 
of other authority members, members generally and senior officers. 

Terms of Reference                                             Y 

Members Code of Conduct                                              DCC 

Officers Codes of Conduct DCC 

2.3 

Determine a scheme of delegation and reserve powers within the 
constitution including a formal schedule of those matters specifically 
reserved for collective decision of the authority, taking account of 
relevant legislation, and ensure that it is monitored and updated 
when required  

Scheme of Delegation DCC 

2.4 
Make a Chief Executive or equivalent responsible and accountable 
to the authority for all aspects of operational management  

Constitution                                           DCC 

Committee Terms of Reference Y 

Scheme of Delegation DCC 

2.5 
Develop protocols to ensure that the leader and chief executive 
negotiate their respective roles early in the relationship and that a 
shared understanding of roles and objectives is maintained 

Regular Meetings between members and 
relevant  DCC staff                                      

Y 

2.6 

Make a senior officer [ the S151 officer / ] responsible to the 
Organisation for ensuring that appropriate advice is given on all 
financial matters, for keeping proper financial records and accounts, 
for maintaining an effective system of internal control 

Director of Resources (CFO) Job 
Description / Specification 

Y 

Chief Financial Officer Conditions of 
Employment 

Y 

Annual Accounts Y 

Budget Documentation Y 

External Audit Reports Y 

2.7 

 
 
Make a senior officer [ usually the monitoring officer] responsible to 
the authority for ensuring that agreed procedures are followed and 
that all applicable statutes and regulations are complied with. 
 
 
 
 
 

Company Secretary responsibilities Y 

Internal Audit Reports Y 

Constitution DCC 
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Principles Supporting Principles Ref 
Local Code Requirement           (The Code should reflect the 

requirement for the Council to: 

 
Evidence / Source Documents to demonstrate compliance 

 
 

PRINCIPLE 2                
Members and 
officers 
working 
together to 
achieve a 
common 
purpose with 
clearly 
defined 
functions 
and roles 

Ensuring relationships 
between the Organisation, 
it's partners and the public 
are clear so that each 
knows what to expect of 
each other  

2.8 

Develop protocols to ensue effective communication between 
members and officers in their respective roles 
 
 

Regular Meetings between members and 
relevant  DCC staff                                      

Y 

2.9 
Set out the terms and conditions for remuneration of members and 
officers and an effective structure for managing the process’ 
including an effective remuneration panel. 

Officers Conditions of Employment Y 

Constitution DCC 

Members Conditions of Employment Y 

2.10 Ensure that effective mechanisms exist to monitor service delivery 

Committee Meetings Y 

Performance management framework DCC 

Complaints procedure Y 

2.11 

Ensure that the organisation’s vision, strategic plans, priorities and 
targets are developed through robust mechanisms, and in 
consultation with the local community and other key stakeholders, 
and that they are clearly articulated and disseminated 

Corporate Plan Y 

Service Delivery Plan Y 

Service Improvement Plans Y 

Medium Term Financial Strategy Y 

2.12 
When working in partnership ensure that members are clear about 
their roles and responsibilities both individually and collectively in 
relationship to the partnership and to the organisation 

Strategic Partnering Agreement DCC 

2.13 

When working in partnership: ensure there is clarity about the legal 
status of the partnership;  - ensure the representatives of 
organisations both understand and make clear to all other partners 
the extent of their authority to bind the organisation to partner 
decisions 

Strategic Partnering Agreement DCC 
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Principles Supporting Principles Ref 
Local Code Requirement           (The Code should reflect the 

requirement for the Council to: 
Evidence / Source Documents to demonstrate compliance 

 

PRINCIPLE 3               
Promoting 
values for the 
authority and 
demonstratin
g the values 
of good 
governance 
through 
upholding 
high 
standards of 
conduct and 
behaviour 

Ensuring authority 
members and officers 
exercise leadership by 
behaving in ways that 
exemplify high standards 
of conduct and effective 
governance  

3.1 
Ensure that the authority’s leadership sets a tone for the 
organisation by creating a climate of openness, support and respect  

Code of Conduct                                              DCC 

Single corporate Equality Scheme DCC 

Anti Fraud & corruption strategy DCC 

Equality & Diversity Policy DCC 

3.2 

Ensure that standards of conduct and personal behaviour expected 
of members and staff, of work between members and staff and 
between the Organisation, its partners and the community are 
defined and communicated through codes of conduct and protocols 

Officers Code of Conduct                                                                                            DCC 

Performance Appraisal System DCC 

Complaints Procedure DCC 

Single corporate Equality Scheme DCC 

Equality & Diversity Policy DCC 

Corporate equality group DCC 

Competency Policy and Framework DCC 

"Working Together" Guide spec. 
Confidential Reporting Code                                                                     

DCC 

3.3 

Put in place arrangements to ensure that members and employees 
of the authority are not influenced by prejudice, bias or conflicts of 
interest in dealing with different stakeholders and put in place 
appropriate processes to ensure that they continue to operate in 
practice  

Standing Financial Instructions                                          DCC 

Single corporate Equality Scheme DCC 

Corporate equality group DCC 

Code of Practice on racial equality  DCC 

Member Codes of Conduct DCC 

Officers Codes of Conduct DCC 

Equality & Diversity Policy DCC P
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Principles Supporting Principles Ref 
Local Code Requirement           (The Code should reflect the 

requirement for the Council to: 
Evidence / Source Documents to demonstrate compliance 

PRINCIPLE 3               
Promoting 
values for the 
authority and 
demonstratin
g the values 
of good 
governance 
through 
upholding 
high 
standards of 
conduct and 
behaviour 

Ensuring that 
organisational values are 
put into practice and are 
effective  

3.4 

Develop and maintain shared values including leadership values for 
both the organisation and staff reflecting public expectations and 
communicate these with members, staff, the community and 
partners 

Member Codes of Conduct DCC 

Officers Codes of Conduct DCC 

Single corporate Equality Scheme 
DCC 

Code of Practice on racial equality  DCC 

Corporate equality group DCC 

Equality & Diversity Policy DCC 

3.5 
Put in place arrangements to ensure that systems and processes 
are designed in conformity with appropriate ethical standards and 
monitor their continuing effectiveness in practice.  

Member Codes of Conduct DCC 

Officers Codes of Conduct DCC 

Review of Governance arrangements / 
structure 

DCC 

Single corporate Equality Scheme DCC 

Corporate equality group DCC 

Equality & Diversity Policy DCC 

3.6 Develop and maintain an effective standards committee.  

No Standards Committee N/A 

Officers Codes of Conduct DCC 

3.7 
Use the organisations shared values to act as a guide to decision 
making and as a basis for developing positive and trusting 
relationships within the authority 

Business Plan Y 

Delivery  Plan Y 

Service Improvement Plans Y 

3.8 

In pursuing the vision of a partnership, agree a set of values against 
which decisions making and actions can be judged. Such values 
must be demonstrated by partners behaviour both individually and 
collectively   

Strategic Partnering Agreement DCC 
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Principles Supporting Principles Ref 
Local Code Requirement           (The Code should reflect the 

requirement for the Council to: 
Evidence / Source Documents to demonstrate compliance 

 

PRINCIPLE 4    
Taking 
informed and 
transparent 
decisions 
which are 
subject to 
effective 
scrutiny and 
managing 
risk 

Being rigorous and 
transparent about how 
decisions are taken and 
listening and acting on the 
outcome of constructive 
scrutiny 

4.1 

Develop and maintain an effective scrutiny function which 
encourages constructive challenge and enhances the authority’s 
performance overall and that of any organisation for which it is 
responsible 

Standards Committee N/A 

Strategic Decisions made by the 
Committee - see minutes 

Y 

4.2 
Develop and maintain open and effective mechanisms for 
documenting evidence for decisions and recording the criteria, 
rationale and considerations on which decisions are made  

Format of Committee reports - Standard 
template 

Y 

Minute Book Y 

Action plan monitored by committee Y 

Risk Register Y 

4.3 
Put in place arrangements to safeguard members and employees 
against conflicts of interest and put in place appropriate processes 
to ensure that they continue to operate in practice 

Code of Conduct                                            DCC 

4.4 

Develop and maintain an effective audit committee (or equivalent) 
which is independent of the executive and scrutiny functions or 
make other appropriate arrangements for the discharge of the 
functions of such a committee  

Committee - Terms of Reference                                                                                        Y 

Committee Member Training DCC 

Committee Reports Y 

4.5 
Ensure that effective, transparent and accessible arrangements are 
in place for dealing with complaints  

Complaints Procedure                                                   DCC 

Performance management framework DCC 

Record of Ombudsman complaints N/A 

Having good-quality 
information, advice and 
support to ensure that 
services are delivered 
effectively and are what the 
community wants/needs 

4.6 

Ensure that those making decisions whether for the authority or the 
partnership are provided with information that is fit for the purpose – 
relevant, timely and gives clear explanations of technical issues and 
their implications    

Members Induction Programme                                       DCC 

Members training and Development 
Strategy  

DCC 

Risk Register Y 

4.7 
Ensure that professional advice on matters that have legal or 
financial implications is available and recorded well in advance of 
decision making and used appropriately  

Legal and Financial implications are 
considered and recorded as part of all 
decisions and included within all 
committee reports 

Y 
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Principles Supporting Principles Ref 
Local Code Requirement           (The Code should reflect the 

requirement for the Council to: 
Evidence / Source Documents to demonstrate compliance 

 

PRINCIPLE 4    
Taking 
informed and 
transparent 
decisions 
which are 
subject to 
effective 
scrutiny and 
managing 
risk 

Ensuring that an effective 
risk management system is 
in place 

4.8 
Ensure that risk management is embedded into the culture of the 
authority, with members and managers at all levels recognizing that 
risk management is part of their jobs 

Risk management Service  DCC 

Committee  Responsibilities Y 

Risk Management Policy Statement Y 

Annual assurance statement Y 

Risk Register Y 

4.9 
Ensure that arrangements are in place for whistle-blowing to which 
staff and all those contracting with the authority have access  

Whistle Blowing policy                                                             DCC 

Confidential Reporting Code DCC 

Using their legal powers to 
the full benefit of the 
citizens and communities 
in their area 

4.10 
Actively recognise the limits of lawful activity placed on them by, for 
example, the ultra vires doctrine but also strive to utilise powers to 
the full benefit of their communities 

Terms of Reference                                                      Y 

4.11 
Recognise the limits of lawful action and observe both the specific 
requirements of legislation and the general responsibilities placed 
on local authorities by public law 

Specific advice as required                                              Y 

Legal aspects included in risk 
assessments as appropriate 

Y 

4.12 

Observe all specific legislative requirements placed upon them, as 
well as the requirements of general law, and in particular to 
integrate the key principles of good administrative law – rationally, 
legality and natural justice – into their procedures and decision-
making processes.  

Specific advice as required                                              Y 

Appropriate job descriptions / 
specifications 

Y 

Legal implications in reports Y 
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Principles Supporting Principles Ref 
Local Code Requirement           (The Code should reflect the 

requirement for the Council to: 
Evidence / Source Documents to demonstrate compliance 

 

PRINCIPLE 5    
Developing 
the capacity 
and 
capability of 
members and 
officers to be 
effective 

Making sure members and 
officers have the skills, 
knowledge, experience and 
resources they need to 
perform well in their roles 

5.1 
Provide induction programmes tailored to individual needs and 
opportunities for members and officers to update their knowledge 
on a regular basis  

Training & Development Strategy DCC 

IIP Y 

Committee member training and 
development plans 

DCC 

Officer training and development plans DCC 

Induction program Y 

Training courses / seminars / etc Y 

One to One appraisals DCC 

5.2 
Ensure that the statutory officers have the skills, resources, and 
support necessary to perform effectively in their roles and that these 
roles are properly understood throughout the authority 

Job descriptions/person specs – 
Crematorium Superintendent                                                                                                  

Y 

Job descriptions/person specs - Treasurer Y 

Officers training and development plans DCC 

One to One appraisals DCC 

Developing the capability 
of people with governance 
responsibilities and 
evaluating their 
performance, as individuals 
and as a group 

5.3 
Assess the skills required by members and officers and make 
commitment to develop those skills to enable roles to be carried out 
effectively 

Committee member training and 
development plans 

DCC 

Officer training and development plans DCC 

Training and development strategy DCC 

5.4 
Develop skills on a continuing basis to improve performance, 
including the ability to scrutinise and challenge and to recognise 
when outside expert advice is needed 

Committee Member Annual Appraisals                          N 

Officers annual appraisals  Y 

Training and development strategy DCC 

Staff annual training plans DCC 

Committee member Annual training plans DCC 

5.5 

Ensure that effective arrangements are in place for reviewing the 
performance of the executive as a whole and of individual members 
and agreeing an action plan which might, for example, aim to 
address any training and development needs 

Committee Member Annual Appraisals N P
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Principles Supporting Principles Ref 
Local Code Requirement           (The Code should reflect the 

requirement for the Council to: 
Evidence / Source Documents to demonstrate compliance 

 

PRINCIPLE 5    
Developing 
the capacity 
and 
capability of 
members and 
officers to be 
effective 

Encouraging new talent for 
membership of the 
authority so that best use 
can be made of individuals' 
skills and resources in 
balancing continuity and 
renewal 

5.6 
Ensure that effective arrangements designed to encourage 
individuals from all sections of the community to engage with, 
contribute to and participate in the work of the authority 

 N/A 

5.7 
Ensure that career structures are in place for members and officers 
to encourage participation and development 

Committee Training and Development 
Plans 

DCC 

Officer Training and Development Plans                        DCC 

Succession planning arrangements N 

Committee Succession Planning 
Arrangements 

N 

Training and development strategy DCC 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

P
age 70



 
 

 

Principles Supporting Principles Ref 
Local Code Requirement           (The Code should reflect the 

requirement for the Council to: 
Evidence / Source Documents to demonstrate compliance 

 

PRINCIPLE 6   
Engaging 
with local 
people and 
other 
stakeholders 
to ensure 
robust public 
accountabilit
y 

Exercising leadership 
through a robust scrutiny 
function which effectively 
engages local people and 
all local institutional 
stakeholders, including 
partnerships, and develops 
constructive accountability 
relationships. 

6.1 
Make clear to themselves, all staff and the community to whom they 
are accountable and for what 

Committee Y 

6.2 
Consider those institutional stakeholders to whom the authority is 
accountable and assess the effectiveness of the relationships and 
any changes required 

Surveys  N 

Publications  Y 

Web-site Y 

Committee Meetings open to the public Y 

6.3 Produce an annual report on the activity of the scrutiny function Scrutiny function  N/A 

6.4 
Ensure that clear channels of communication are in place with all 
sections of the community and other stakeholders and put in place 
monitoring arrangements to ensure that they operate effectively 

Publications  N 

Web-site Y 

Committee Meetings open to the public Y 

6.5 
Hold meetings in public unless there are good reasons for 
confidentiality 

Committee Meetings open to the public Y 

6.6 

Ensure that arrangements are in place to enable the authority to 
engage with all sections of the community effectively. These 
arrangements should recognise that different sections of the 
community have different priorities and establish explicit processes 
for dealing with these competing demands. 

Citizens / customer Panel                                                                   N 

Focus Groups N 

Customer Involvement Compact N 

Surveys,  N 

Publications  N 

Web-site 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Y 
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Principles Supporting Principles Ref 
Local Code Requirement           (The Code should reflect the 

requirement for the Council to: 
Evidence / Source Documents to demonstrate compliance 

PRINCIPLE 6   
Engaging 
with local 
people and 
other 
stakeholders 
to ensure 
robust public 
accountabilit
y 

Taking an active and 
planned approach to 
dialogue with and 
accountability to the public 
to ensure effective and 
appropriate service 
delivery whether directly by 
the authority, in 
partnership or by 
commissioning 

6.7 

Establish a clear policy on the types of issues they will meaningfully 
consult on or engage with the public and service users about, 
including a feedback mechanism for those consultees to 
demonstrate what has changed as a result. 
 
 
 
 

Access & Customer Care Strategy                                        DCC 

6.8 

On an annual basis, publish a performance plan giving information 
on the authority’s vision, strategy, plans and financial statements as 
well a information about its outcomes, achievements and 
satisfaction of service users in the previous period 
 
 

Delivery  Plan Y 

6.9 

Ensure that the Organisation as a whole is open and accessible to 
the community, service users and its staff to ensure that it has 
made a commitment to openness and transparency in all its 
dealings, including partnerships, subject only to the need to 
preserve confidentiality in those specific circumstances where it is 
proper and appropriate to do so. 

Terms of Reference Y 

Equality & Diversity Policy DCC 

Annual Governance Statement Y 

DPA Policy Y 

FOI Policy Y 

Publication Scheme Y 

Making best use of human 
resources by taking an 
active and planned 
approach to meet 
responsibility to staff. 

6.10 
Develop and maintain a clear policy on how staff and their 
representatives are consulted and involved in decision making 

Union Meetings inc Board Representation                                                          N 

Training and development strategy DCC 

Management of Change DCC 

HR Strategy DCC 

Team Meetings DCC 

One to One appraisals DCC 
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Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee 
 
29 June 2011 
 
Response to the 2010 / 2011  
Internal Audit Report 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Joint Report of Terry Collins – Corporate Director: Neighbourhood 
Services; Don McLure – Corporate Director: Resources & 
Treasurer to the Joint Committee 

 
 
Purpose of the Report 

1. The purpose of this report is to present for Member’s consideration, the response 
to the Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee Internal Audit Report for 
2010 / 2011. 

 
Background Information 

2. In accordance with Durham County Council’s Annual Internal Audit plan, a review 
of the Central Durham Crematorium was undertaken in March 2011. 

 
3. The overall objective of the review was to provide a risk based assessment of the 

systems in place in order to form an opinion as to whether such systems are 
robust and provide an adequate basis for effective internal control. 

 
4. The review undertaken by Internal Audit forms part of the overall assurance 

process required by the Joint Committee for inclusion within the Annual 
Governance Statement and Statement of Accounts. 

 
Audit Opinion and Action Plan  
 
5. Following the presentation of the 2010/11 Internal Audit report, members will note 

that Internal Audit has provided Substantial Assurance on the Joint Committee’s 
system of internal control highlighting that there are some minor weaknesses 
which may result in some system objectives being put at risk. As such, the minor 
governance and internal control weaknesses identified have been classified as 
follows: 
 

• 2 Issues at medium classification  

• 4 Issues at low classification 
 
6. Whilst the ‘low’ classification indicates that the actions required to address the 

minor weakness identified during the review are considered desirable, to 
strengthen the system of internal control these have also been incorporated into 
an action plan with a number of such actions already implemented. 
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7. The action plan takes the following format in addressing the issues identified in 
the Internal Audit Report. 
 

• All orders should be independently authorised (this issue should be 
addressed during the development of SAGE). (Internal Audit rate this as 
Medium Priority for Action) 
 
As an interim measure, manual purchase orders will be raised by the Admin 
Officer and will then be authorised by the Superintendant and Registrar thus 
strengthening the segregation of duties requirement. This has been 
implemented immediately following the Internal Audit findings. 
 
The SAGE system allows users to be set up within a hierarchical structure with 
a requisitioning function allocated to designated officers and escalating to 
designated authorisers. The introduction of this system will completely remove 
the highlighted risk. 

 

• Arrangements should be made for the IT system to be `backed up` on a 
 weekly basis. (Internal Audit rate this as Medium Priority for Action) 

 
The implementation of the SAGE system onto the DCC Server will ensure that 
the system will fall under the ICT Backup arrangements. All data will be backed 
up on a daily basis. 
 
As an interim measure, the Superintendant and Registrar will be ensuring that 
the It system will be backed up on a weekly basis. This has been implemented 
immediately following the Internal Audit findings. 

 

• Ashes collection forms should be signed and dated by the Funeral 
Director (Internal Audit rate this as Low Priority) 

 
The Superintendant and Registrar has ensured that the administrative 
processes and procedures consistently include the signing and dating of such 
records. This action has been implemented immediately following the Internal 
Audit findings. 

 

• Consideration should be given to the development of a Service Asset 
Plan (Internal Audit rate this as Low Priority) 
 
The redevelopment plan and current works being undertaken at the 
Crematorium address the areas identified within the Master Plan previously 
approved in 2000. Going forward, the Superintendent and Registrar will ensure 
the production and completion of the Asset Management Plan by the end of the 
next financial year. 

 

• Consideration should be given for a smoke alarm to be installed within 
 the Superintendant and Registrars office (Internal Audit rate this as Low 
 Priority) 
 
The Crematorium redevelopment works have included a fire rated storage 
room which will include heat/ smoke detectors. 
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To manage the risk however as an interim measure, a smoke alarm has been 
fitted within the Superintendant and Registrars office until the re-development 
works have been completed. 

 

• Consideration should be given for the BACUS system to be used in 
 future to determine Medical fees which are due for payment (Internal 
 Audit rate this as Low Priority) 

  
The BACUS system report on Medical fees due for payment is now being used 
to ensure that fees are paid correctly and reconciled at an individual level. 

 
8. The action plan identified above further indicates the high level of commitment of 

Joint Committee in ensuring that all systems of internal control are as robust as 
possible.  

  
Recommendations 
 
9. It is recommended that: 
 

• Members of the Joint Committee note the Internal Control requirements and 
the action plan contents,(both implemented and required) with regards to 
addressing the Internal Audit recommendations  

 
 
Background Papers 
 
2010/2011 Annual Audit Report and Audit Opinion  

 

Contact(s): Paul Darby 0191 383 6594 
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Appendix 1:  Implications  
 

Finance 
 

None 
 

Staffing 
 

There are no staffing implications associated with this report. 
 

Risk 

Addressing the recommendations arising from the Annual Internal Audit Report 
2010/11 will ensure that the Joint Committee will improve its governance 
arrangements and address the minor inefficiencies identified with regards to the 
maintenance of the Joint Committees books and records. Failure to address these 
concerns could potentially adversely affect future audit conclusions and could also 
affect the working relationship that exists with our internal and external auditors.  
 

Equality and Diversity 
 

None  
 

Accommodation  
 

There are no Accommodation implications associated with this report. 
 

Crime and Disorder 
 

There are no Crime and Disorder implications associated with this report. 
 

Human Rights 
None 
 

Consultation 
 

None. However, officers of Gateshead Council were provided with a copy of the 
report and given opportunity to comment / raise any detailed questions on the 
content of the report in advance of circulation to members of the Mountsett 
Crematorium. 
 

Procurement  

None 
 

Disability Discrimination Act  

None 
 

Legal Implications  

The Accounts and Audit Regulations and Code of Practice set out the legal and 
regulatory framework in which the accounts of the Joint Committee are prepared. 
The proposals within this report seek to strengthen the Joint Committees compliance 
with these regulations. 
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Purpose of the Report 

1. To provide an update to members of the revisions to the Review of the effectiveness 
 of the system of Internal Audit, as considered by the Joint Committee on 29 January 
 2011. 

 
Background 

2. As Members will recall from the previous report, the Accounts and Audit (Amended)   
(England) regulations 2006 required that the Central Durham Crematorium Joint 
Committee review the effectiveness of its system of Internal Audit. 

 
3. The review helps to inform consideration of the system of internal control, which in 

 turn supports the Joint Committee’s Annual Governance Statement (AGS). 
 
4. Guidance  produced by the CIPFA Audit Panel defines the system of internal audit as: 

 
“the framework of assurance available to satisfy a body that the risks to its 
objectives, and the risks inherent in undertaking its work, have been 
properly identified and are being managed by controls that are adequately 
designed and effective in operation.” 
 

5. There is an expectation placed upon the Joint Committee to consider the effectiveness 
 of key elements of the system which include: 
 

• the process by which the control environment and key controls have been 
identified - the risk management system and processes;  

• the process by which assurance has been gained over controls – its coverage of 
the key controls and key assurance providers;  

• the adequacy and effectiveness of the remedial action taken where there are 
deficits in controls, which will be led by the joint committee and implemented by 
management; and  

• the operation of the Joint Committee and the Internal Audit function to current 
codes and standards. 

 

Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee 
 

29 June 2011 
 
Review of the Effectiveness of the System of 
Internal Audit 
 
 

 
 
 

Joint Report of Terry Collins – Corporate Director: Neighbourhood 
Services; Don McLure – Corporate Director: Resources & Treasurer to 
the Joint Committee 
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6. Since vesting day, an Internal Audit Service has been provided to the CDCJC by 
Durham County Council, in continuation of an informal agreement between the former 
Durham City Council and the CDCJC.  During 2010 / 2011 Members approved formal 
 Service level Agreement for the provision of an Internal Audit Service within Durham 
County Council’s Internal Audit Service. 

 
7. A review of Durham County Council’s system of Internal Audit was undertaken in 

 March 2010 and reported to the Audit Committee of the County Council, who 
 concluded that the system was “effective”. A copy of that review was made available 
 to the External Auditor during the conduct of the audit on the 2009 / 2010 Statement of 
 Accounts and Annual Governance Statement, but was not presented to the Joint 
 Committee for consideration. 

 
8. The revised Accounts and Audit Regulations 2011 has removed the statutory 

requirement for a review of the effectiveness of Internal Audit, however in order to 
provide assurance to the Joint Committee of the work undertaken by the Internal Audit 
Service, the Joint Committee should continue to undertake its own independent review. 
This report aims to address. 

 
9. Members considered an interim report and the completed checklist at the meeting 

 held on 29 January 2011. Reports on the Review of Effectiveness of Internal Audit  will 
 in future be considered by the Joint Committee on an annual basis only. 

 
Risk Management 

10. Separate reports on the Joint Committee’s risk management arrangements are 
 presented to the Joint Committee every six months. Arrangements for the 
 identification, monitoring and management of risk, both strategic and operational risk, 
 are considered to be strong and fully embedded. 

 
Internal Audit 
 
11. The CIPFA Code of Practice for Internal Audit in Local Government in the United 

 Kingdom 2006 sets the Standard for Internal Audit across 11 key areas of activity.  
 
12. CIPFA has developed a self assessment checklist based on the Code of Practice 

 which sets the minimum standards required to maintain an effective internal audit 
 service.  
 

13. A further desktop self- assessment of the Durham County Internal Audit Service has 
 been jointly undertaken by the Head of Finance, HR & Business Support, 
 Neighbourhood Services and the Manager of Internal Audit & Risk (The Head of 
 Internal Audit) against the checklist to inform this review. The assessment takes into 
 account the significant progress made during the last year. 
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14. To enable the Joint Committee to form its own independent view, the checklist has 

 been amended to reflect the specific (and now formalised) relationship between the 
 two parties.  The resultant assessment is attached for Member consideration at 
 Appendix 2. As can be seen, a number of areas have been improved (compliance 
 achieved) from the last review. These are mainly as a result of the production and 
 presentation of the formal Annual Report and Audit Opinion along with staff training 
 and progression processes being further embedded within the Internal Audit Section. 

 
Additional Assurance   

 
15. During the 2009 / 2010 closure process, a review of the effectiveness of the system of 

 internal audit reported to the Council’s Audit Committee. No formal report was issued 
 as a result of this review but some verbal feedback was given as to how the service 
 could be improved.  This primarily related to improving the accountability for the audit 
 service to the Joint Committee.   As members will recall, an Internal Audit Charter 
 setting out the audit strategy and terms of reference for the service to be provided and 
 the implementation of a formal SLA were considered and approved by the Joint 
 Committee at its meeting on 29 September 2010. 

 
16. The External Auditor also made recommendations about the need for the Joint 

Committee to review its own terms of reference to ensure that they included the 
expected role and responsibilities of an Audit Committee.  This will need to be 
reviewed and timetabled following the consideration of the Annual Report and Audit 
Opinion, to be presented on 29 June 2011. 

 
17.  The effectiveness of the internal audit service is also measured through quality 

assurance questionnaires. At the completion of each audit assignment it is standard 
practice to issue a customer satisfaction survey to the manager responsible for the 
activity reviewed. Managers are asked to rate each aspect of the audit review process 
on a scale of 1-5 (1 very poor, 2 poor, 3 satisfactory, 4 good, 5 very good).   The 
2010/2011 survey has now been received, completed and returned by the 
Superintendent and Registrar, who concluded that the service was considered to be 
good (level 4). 

 
18.  Additional performance indicators have been incorporated into the Internal Charter 

which will be measured and reported upon in the 2010 / 2011 Annual Internal Audit 
Report at the 29 June 2011 meeting. 

 
Summary and Key Observations  

 
20. Areas of non compliance in 2009 / 2010 had been substantially addressed in the early 

part of 2010 / 2011 and areas of non/ part compliance at 26 January 2011 further 
addressed following the 2010/2011 Internal Audit process and subsequent production 
of the Annual Report and Audit opinion. 

 
21. The review of the effectiveness of the System of Internal Audit in operation during 2010 

/ 2011 (attached at Appendix 2) will be updated and any amendments reported to the 
Joint Committee as part of the annual audit report.  

 

Page 79



 
Recommendation  
 
22. Members are asked to consider the contents of the report and whether, based on the 

evidence disclosed, they are satisfied with the effectiveness of the system of Internal 
Audit and therefore whether assurance can be placed on the work of this service. 
  

Background Papers 
 
 
Audit Files & Working Papers 
CIPFA Checklist 
Review of the Effectiveness of the System of Internal Audit 2010/2011 – Report to CDCJC 26

th
 January 2011 

 

Contact(s): Paul Darby 0191 383 6594 
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Appendix 1:  Implications  
 

Finance 

There are no direct financial implications arising for the Joint Crematorium as a result of this 
report, although the Internal Audit Service aims, through audit planning arrangements, to 
review core systems in operation and ensure through the broad programme of work ensure 
that the Joint Crematorium has made safe and efficient arrangements for the proper 
administration of its financial affairs. 
 
Staffing   

None 
 
Risk  

Risk is intrinsic to the system of internal audit and governance. 
 
Equality and Diversity  

None 
 
Accommodation  

None 
 
Crime and Disorder  

None 
 
Human Rights  

None 
 
Consultation  

None 
 
Procurement  

None 
 
Disability Discrimination Act  

None 
 
Legal Implications  

None 
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Internal Audit Effectiveness Checklist – Self Assessment Compliance with the CIPFA Code of Practice 2006 – Central Durham Crematorium 
Joint Committee – As At 31 March 2011 

1 Scope of Internal Audit     

1.1 Terms of Reference Y P N Comments/Areas for Improvement 

1.1.1 Do Terms of Reference: 

a) Establish the responsibilities and objectives of IA? 

b) Establish the organisational independence of IA 

c) establish the accountability, reporting lines and relationships 
between the H of IA and: 

o with those charged with governance? 

o those parties to whom the H of IA may report? 

d) Recognise that IA’s remit extends to the entire control 
environment of the organisation? 

e) Identify IA’s contribution to the review of the effectiveness of 
the control environment? 

f) Require and enable the H of IA to deliver an annual audit 
opinion? 

g) define the role of IA in any fraud-related or consultancy work 
(see also 1.3.2) 

h) Explain how IA’s resource requirements will be assessed? 

i) Establish IA’s right of access to all records, assets, personnel 
and premises, including those of partner organisations, and 
its authority to obtain such information and explanations as it 
considers necessary to fulfil its responsibilities? 

 

√ 

√ 

√ 

 

 

 

√ 

√ 

 

 

√ 

 

√ 

√ 

 

√ 

   

This has been addressed during 2010 with the 
development of an internal Charter which has been 
specifically tailored to meet the requirements of the 
Joint Committee and has been presented to the Joint 
Committees for approval.(see below) as previously 
there were no formal terms of reference in place. 

 

. 

1.1.2 Does the H of IA advise the organisation on the content and the 
need for subsequent review of the terms of reference? 

√   The new Internal Audit Charter refers to it being 
reviewed annually 

1.1.3 Have the terms of reference been formally approved by the 
organisation? 

√   The new Internal Audit Charter for the Central 
Durham Crematorium Joint Committee was approved 
on the 29th September 2010.  

1.1.4 Are terms of reference regularly reviewed? √   The new Internal Audit Charter will be reviewed on an 
annual basis and will be submitted to the Joint 
Committee for approval. The outcome of this review 
will be presented at the September 2011  Joint 
Committee meeting  
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Internal Audit Effectiveness Checklist – Self Assessment Compliance with the CIPFA Code of Practice 2006 – Central Durham Crematorium 
Joint Committee – As At 31 March 2011 

 

1 Scope of Internal Audit     

1.2 Scope of work Y P N  

1.2.1 Are the organisations assurance, risk management and monitoring 
mechanisms taken into account when determining IA’s work and 
where effort should be concentrated? 

√   The scope of Internal audits work has previously been 
agreed directly with the Crematorium Superintendent, 
on an ad hoc basis, In  2010/11 this was formalised in 
a Service Level Agreement (SLA). This SLA will be 
reviewed as apart of the 2011/2012 Audit Plan. 

1.2.2 Where services are provided in partnership has the H of IA 
identified: 

 How assurance will be sought? 

 Agreed access rights, where appropriate? 

√   This has been addressed during 2010/11 within the 
Audit Charter and the SLA  

1.3 Other work Y P N  

1.3.1 Where IA undertakes consultancy and/or fraud and corruption 
work, does it have the skills, and resources to do this? 

√ 

 

  Skills and any development needs will be addressed 
through the PDP process.   Internal audit will only 
undertake work where it is considered that they have 
the necessary skills and can add value.  

1.3.2 Do the terms of reference define IA’s role in: 

 Fraud and corruption? 

 Consultancy work? 

 

√ 

√ 

  These are defined within the Audit Charter 

1.4 Fraud & Corruption Y P N  

1.4.1 Has the H of IA made arrangements, within the organisation’s anti-
fraud and anti-corruption policies, to be notified of all suspected or 
detected fraud, corruption or impropriety? 

√   The Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee 
has adhered to DCCs financial regulations, standing 
orders and other policies and procedures on an 
informal basis. Arrangements are now set out in the 
Counter Fraud Strategy which is adopted by the Joint 
Committee under the terms of the Audit Charter 

 

 

2 Independence     

2.1 Principles of Independence Y P N  
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Internal Audit Effectiveness Checklist – Self Assessment Compliance with the CIPFA Code of Practice 2006 – Central Durham Crematorium 
Joint Committee – As At 31 March 2011 

2.1.1 Is IA: 

a) Independent of all activities it audits? 

b) Free from non-audit (operational) duties? 

 

√ 

√ 

 

 

 

  

2.1.2 Where IA staff have been consulted during system, policy or 
procedure development, are they precluded from reviewing and 
making comments during routine or future audits? 

√   The structure of the service allows adequate flexibility 
to ensure independence is not compromised 

2.2 Organisational Independence Y P N  

2.2.1 Does the status of IA allow it to demonstrate independence? √   Defined in Audit Charter 

2.2.2 Does the H of IA have direct access to: 

 Officers? 

 Members? 

√ 

 

√ 

  Defined in Audit Charter 

2.2.3 Does the H of IA have to report in his or her own name to 
Members and officers? 

 √  The Head of Internal Audit does report in her own 
name and will submit an audit opinion on the control 
environment to the Joint Committee on an annual 
basis. The 2010/2011 Annual Report and Audit 
Opinion will be presented to the Joint Committee on 
29th June 2011. 

2.2.4 a) Is there an assessment that the budget for IA is adequate? 

b) does any budget delegated to service areas ensure that: 

 IA adherence to the code is not compromised? 

 The scope for IA is not affected? 

 IA can continue to provide assurance for the Annual 
Governance Statement 

√ 

 

√ 

 

√ 

 

 

 

 

√ 

 The fee for Internal Audit Services is agreed annually 
with the Joint Committees and is set in accordance 
with the level of work required in providing adequate 
assurance for the Annual Governance Statement. 

 

2.3 Status of the Head of Internal Audit Y P N  

2.3.1 Is the H of IA managed by a member of the Corporate 
Management Team? 

√   The Head of IA reports directly to the Joint Committee   
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Internal Audit Effectiveness Checklist – Self Assessment Compliance with the CIPFA Code of Practice 2006 – Central Durham Crematorium 
Joint Committee – As At 31 March 2011 

 

2 Independence     

2.4 Independence of IA Contractors Y P N  

2.4.1 Does the planning process recognise and tackle potential conflicts 
of interest where contractors also provide non-internal audit 
services? 

  √ . N/A 

2.5 Declaration of Interest Y P N  

2.5.1 Do all audit staff make formal declarations of interest? √    

2.5.2 Does the planning process take account of the declarations of 
interest registered by staff? 

√    

3 Ethics for Internal Auditors     

3.1 Purpose Y P N  

3.1.1 Does the H of IA regularly remind staff of their ethical 
responsibilities? 

√   Last addressed formally through IA away day in 
January 2010 but also through completion of Job 
Record Documents as part of the job evaluation 
process.  .     

3.2 Integrity Y P N  

3.2.1 Has the IA team established an environment of trust and 
confidence? 

√   The relationship between Audit staff and the 
Crematorium Superintendent and registrar is good. 
New reporting requirements identified under the terms 
of the SLA seeks to develop an environment of trust 
and confidence with the Joint Committee.  

3.2.2 Do internal auditors demonstrate integrity in all aspects of their 
work? 

√   Customer surveys completed at the end of each audit 
review provide feedback if this were not the case.  

3.3 Objectivity Y P N  

3.3.1 Are internal auditors perceived as being objective and free from 
conflicts of interest? 

√    

3.3.2 Is a time period set by the H of IA for staff where they do not 
undertake an audit in an area where they have had previous 
operational roles? 

  √ This will be considered on a one to one risk assessed 
basis 
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Internal Audit Effectiveness Checklist – Self Assessment Compliance with the CIPFA Code of Practice 2006 – Central Durham Crematorium 
Joint Committee – As At 31 March 2011 

 

2 Independence     

3.3 Objectivity Y P N  

3.3.3 Are staff rotated on regular/annually audited areas? √   To ensure consistency of practice staff may be 
expected to cover crematorium work two years in a 
row, however, other staff are trained so that this work 
can be rotated more appropriately.   

3.4 Competence Y P N  

3.4.1 Does the H of IA ensure that staff have sufficient knowledge of: 

a) The organisation’s aims objectives, risks and governance 
arrangements? 

b) The purpose, risks and issues of the service area? 

c) The scope of each audit assignment? 

d) Relevant legislation and other regulatory arrangements that 
relate to the audit? 

 

√ 

 

√ 

√ 

√ 

  Close working relationships exists between IA and the 
Crematorium Superintendent.  

Audit Managers are primarily responsible for 
maintaining awareness within their respective client 
service areas and ensuring that all teams members 
carry out adequate research in relation to 
assignments they are allocated, which will include 
objectives, risks, governance issues and relevant 
legislation and other regulatory arrangements 
surrounding the service under review. 

The scope of each audit assignment is discussed with 
the Crematorium Superintendent agreed and signed 
off so that all risks and issues will be included as part 
of the review if relevant. 

Where necessary, the Head of Internal Audit will 
arrange to buy in services should the in house team 
lacks sufficient knowledge in a particular area and it is 
not considered to be cost effective to develop those 
skills in house.   

3.5 Confidentiality Y P N  

3.5.1 Do IA staff understand their obligations in respect to 
confidentiality? 

√   Part of employee Code of Conduct and Internal Audit 
Charter   
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Internal Audit Effectiveness Checklist – Self Assessment Compliance with the CIPFA Code of Practice 2006 – Central Durham Crematorium 
Joint Committee – As At 31 March 2011 

 

4 Audit Committees     

4.1 Purpose of the Audit Committee Y P N  

4.1.1 Does the organisation have an independent audit committee? √   The Joint Crematorium Committee will operate as 
their own assumed audit committee in future. Terms 
of reference will need to be strengthened to reflect 
this expanded role. 

4.2  Internal Audit’s relationship with the Audit Committee Y P N  

4.2.1 Is there an effective working relationship between the audit 
committee and IA? 

√   Restricted at the moment to Committee meetings 
only, although the audit charter does include 
reference to direct access to Chair and regular 
meetings outside of the Committee(s) is possible if 
requested. 

4.2.2 Does the committee approve the IA strategy and monitor 
progress? 

√   See 1.1.3   

4.2.3 Does the committee approve the annual internal audit plan and 
monitor progress? 

 √  Previously the responsibility for agreeing the work of 
Internal Audit was delegated to the Crematorium 
Superintendant and Registrar. Following the  
introduction of the SLA, the Joint Committee has had 
much more input into the level of work to be carried 
out and is now able to discuss and amend any 
proposed audit plan including allocated audit days in 
the future. The Annual Report and Audit Opinion will 
be discussed at the June 2011 meeting. 

4.2.4 Does the H of IA: 

a) Attend the committee and contribute to its agenda? 

b) Participate in the committee’s review of its own remit and 
effectiveness? 

c) Ensure that the committee receives and understands 
documents that describe how IA will fulfil its objectives? 

d) Report on outcomes of IA work to the committee? 

e) Establish if anything arising from the work of the committee 
requires consideration of changes to the audit plan, or vice 
versa? 

f) Present the annual IA report to the committee? 

 

√ 

√ 

 

√ 

 

√ 

 

√ 

√ 

   

Only when relevant. 

Only if requested 

 

Review of Internal Audit Charter or SLA 

) 

) 

) As part of the annual report 

)  
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Internal Audit Effectiveness Checklist – Self Assessment Compliance with the CIPFA Code of Practice 2006 – Central Durham Crematorium 
Joint Committee – As At 31 March 2011 

 

4 Audit Committees     

4.2  Internal Audit’s relationship with the Audit Committee Y P N  

4.2.5 Is there the opportunity for the H of IA to meet privately with the 
audit committee? 

 √  Opportunity is always available but not yet utilised 

5 Relationships     

5.1 Principles of good relationships Y P N  

5.1.1 Is there a protocol that defines the working relationship for IA with: 

a) Management? 

b) Other IA’s? 

c) External auditors? 

 

d) Other regulators and inspectors? 

e) Elected members? 

 

√ 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

√ 

 

 

√ 

 

 

√ 

√ 

 

Internal Audit Charter 

Area for development re partnership working/joint 
assurance  

Nothing formal in place – however long standing 
relationship via lead authority. 

No formal arrangements in place  

No formal arrangements in place  

5.2 Relationships with management Y P N  

5.2.1 Does the H of IA seek to maintain effective relationships between 
internal auditors and managers? 

√   Particularly in relation to advice and guidance on 
financial matters. Review and agreement of audit 
reports prior to submission to Committee. 

5.2.2 Is the timing of audit work planned in conjunction with 
management? 

√   Timing of audit agreed annually with the Joint 
Committee(s) 

5.3 Relationships with other internal auditors Y P N  

5.3.1 Do arrangements exist with other internal auditors that include 
joint working, access to working papers, respective roles and 
confidentiality? 

√   Where relevant. There are current arrangements in 
place with Price Waterhouse Coopers to cover 
additional areas where specific expertise is required. 
It is not however anticipated that this will be required 
in relation to CDCJC business 

5.4 Relationships with external auditors Y P N  

5.4.1 Is it possible for IA and external audit to rely on each others work? √   Wherever possible the work of both audit functions 
will complement and supplement each other. 
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5 Relationships     

5.4 Relationships with external auditors Y P N  

5.4.2 Are there regular meetings between the H of IA and External Audit 
Manager? 

 √  There has been regular contact with the  Audit 
Commission in relation to CDCJC, however following 
its revised classification to a `Smaller Relevant Body` 
and subsequent less demanding procedural 
requirements as a result of the limited assurance audit 
regime, it is presumed that contact with the External 
Auditors BDO LLP may be limited to correspondence. 
Closer contact including meetings with BDO LLP is 
welcomed however  if deemed appropriate 

5.4.3 Are internal and external audit plans co-ordinated?  √  N/a work programmes for both rather fixed. Internal 
audit in respect of SLA and External audit statutory 
provision, although External Audit are consulted. 

5.5 Relationships with other regulators and inspectors Y P N  

5.5.1 Has the H of IA sought to establish a dialog with the regulatory 
and inspection agencies that interact with the organisation? 

  √ Would be willing where this is considered relevant. 

 

5.6 Relationships with Elected Members Y P N  

5.6.1 Do the terms of reference for IA define channels of communication 
with Members and describe how such relationships should 
operate? 

√   Contained within the Internal Audit Charter 

5.6.2 Does the H of IA maintain good working relationships with 
Members? 

√   Regular reports to Joint Committees 

6 Staffing, Training and Continual Professional Development     

6.1 Staffing Internal Audit Y P N  

6.1.1 Is IA appropriately staffed (numbers, grades, qualifications, 
personal attributes and experience) to achieve its objectives and 
comply with these standards? 

√   In respect of meeting SLA requirements resources are 
built in to the audit plan for this. Audit will also be 
carried out by person(s) with appropriate qualifications 
and experience. 

6.1.2 Does the H of IA have access to appropriate resources where the 
necessary skills and expertise are not available within the audit 
team? 

 √  This is unlikely to happen unless under extreme 
circumstances. An Internal audit framework with an 
external partner is being developed to address this  

P
age 90



Internal Audit Effectiveness Checklist – Self Assessment Compliance with the CIPFA Code of Practice 2006 – Central Durham Crematorium 
Joint Committee – As At 31 March 2011 

6.1.3 Is the H of IA professionally qualified and experienced? √   CIPFA qualified and IIA affiliated member.  

6.1.4 Does the H of IA have wide experience of IA and management? √   25 years audit experience, 15 at a senior level 

 

6 Staffing, Training and Continual Professional Development     

6.1 Staffing Internal Audit Y P N  

6.1.5 a) Do all IA staff have up to date job descriptions? 

b) Are there person specifications that define the required 
qualifications, competencies, skills, experience and personal 
attributes for IA staff? 

√ 

√ 

  Reviewed and amended in 2009/10 following LGR. 

Reviewed and amended further December 2010 for 
job evaluation purposes. 

6.2 Training and Continual Professional Development Y P N  

6.2.1 a) Has the H of IA defined the skills and competencies for each 
level of auditor? 

b) Are individual auditors periodically assessed against these 
predetermined skills and competencies? 

c) Are training and development needs identified and included in 
an appropriate ongoing development programme? 

d) Is the development programme recorded, regularly reviewed 
and monitored? 

√ 

 

√ 

 

√ 

 

√ 

 

 

 

 Job descriptions/Personal Specifications 

 

Quality assurance processes provide on-going 
assessment.  More formal assessment of 
competencies being considered using CIPFA’s 
“Excellent Internal Auditor “ framework 

 

Part of Corporate Performance Appraisal Process 

6.2.2 Do individual auditors maintain a record of their professional 
training and development activities? 

√   Annual returns provided for HR 

7 Audit Strategy and Planning     

7.1 Audit Strategy Y P N  

7.1.1 a) Is there an IA strategy for delivering the service? 

b) Is it kept up to date with the organisation and its changing 
priorities? 

√ 

√ 

 

 

  Part of Internal Audit Charter 

Reviewed annually 
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7 Audit Strategy and Planning     

7.1 Audit Strategy Y P N  

7.1.2 Does the strategy include: 

a) IA objectives and outcomes? 

b) How the H of IA will form and evidence his/her opinion on the 
control environment? 

c) How IA’s work will identify and address local and national 
issues and risks? 

d) How the service will be provided, i.e. internally, externally, or 
a mix of both? 

e) The resources and skills required to deliver the strategy? 

 

√ 

√ 

 

√ 

 

√ 

√ 

  .  

7.1.3 Has the strategy been approved by the Audit Committee? √   June 2009 by the Councils Audit Committee, not the 
Durham Crematorium Joint Committee. SLA and Audit 
Charter report does however include an overview of 
this strategy in terms of its impact on the CDCJC. 

7.2 Audit Planning Y P N  

7.2.1 Is there a risk based plan that is informed by the organisation’s 
risk management, performance management and other assurance 
processes? 

√   Further improvements planned for 2011/12 

7.2.2 Where the risk management process is not fully developed or 
reliable, does the H of IA undertake his/her own risk assessment 
process? 

√   From an audit perspective within ‘Galileo’ and for 
every audit review using Control risk self assessment 
criteria 

7.2.3 Are stakeholders consulted on the audit plan? √   Both officers and members of the joint Committees 
have the opportunity to influence the work carried out. 
This is also explained in the audit charter and SLA. 

7.2.4 Does the plan demonstrate a clear understanding of the 
organisations functions? 

√    
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7 Audit Strategy and Planning     

7.2 Audit Planning Y P N  

7.2.5 Does the plan: 

a) Cover a fixed period of no more than one year? 

b) Outline the assignments to be carried out? 

c) Prioritise assignments? 

d) Estimate the resources required? 

e) Differentiate between assurance and other work? 

f) Allow a degree of flexibility? 

 

√ 

√ 

 

√ 

√ 

√ 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

√ 

 

 

Contained within SLA reviewed annually  

Where relevant  

Work programme agreed in SLA, although additional 
work could be prioritised if requested 

No of days agreed annually 

Outlined in SLA 

Where required 

7.2.6 Is there an imbalance between the resources available and 
resources needed to cover the plan, is the audit committee 
informed of the proposed solutions? 

  √ N/a SLA resources would always be found to meet 
Internal audit obligations, unless significant additional 
work was required by the Joint Crematorium 
Committee eg Fraud 

7.2.7 Has the plan been approved by the audit committee? √   SLA agreed 24th Sept 2010 by Central Durham 
Crematorium Joint Committee  

7.2.8 If significant matters arise that jeopardise the delivery of the plan, 
are these addressed and reported to the audit committee? 

√   Through regular progress reporting 

8 Undertaking Audit Work     

8.1 Planning Y P N  

8.1.1 a) Is a brief prepared for each audit? 

b) Is the brief discussed and agreed with the relevant 
managers? 

√ 

√ 

  TOR prepared and agreed for each review 

Also use of Control risk self assessment 

8.1.2 Does the brief set out: 

a) Objectives? 

b) Scope? 

c) Timing? 

d) Resources? 

e) Reporting requirements? 

 

√ 

√ 

√ 

√ 

√ 
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8 Undertaking Audit Work     

8.2 Approach Y P N  

8.2.1 Is a risk-based audit approach used? √    

8.2.2 Does the audit approach show when management should be 
informed of interim findings where key (serious) issues have 
arisen? 

√   Covered in Internal Audit Charter 

8.2.3 Does the audit approach include a quality review process for each 
audit? 

√   All working papers and  reports reviewed by Audit 
Managers 

8.3 Recording Audit Assignments Y P N  

8.3.1 Has the H of IA defined a standard for audit documentation and 
working papers? 

√   Templates used 

8.3.2 Do quality reviews ensure that the defined standard is followed 
consistently for all audit work? 

√   Review carried out at each stage of the audit. 

8.3.3 Are working papers such that an experienced auditor can easily: 

a) Identify the work that has been performed? 

b) Re-perform it if necessary? 

c) See how the work supports the conclusions reached? 

 

√ 

√ 

√ 

  .  

8 Undertaking Audit Work     

8.3 Recording Audit Assignments (contd.) Y P N  

8.3.4 Is there a defined policy for the retention of all audit 
documentation, both paper and electronic? 

√   In accordance with Information Commissioner 
guidelines at present. Draft Retention and Disposals 
policy still to be approved. 

8.3.5 Do all retention and access policies conform to appropriate 
legislation, i.e. Data Protection Act, Freedom of Information Act, 
etc and any organisational requirements? 

 √  .See above 

8.3.6 Is there an access policy for audit files and records? √   The external auditor has access to audit files and 
records. F & I work access is restricted to staff 
engaged on reviews. 

 

P
age 94



Internal Audit Effectiveness Checklist – Self Assessment Compliance with the CIPFA Code of Practice 2006 – Central Durham Crematorium 
Joint Committee – As At 31 March 2011 

 

9 Due Professional Care     

9.1 Responsibilities of the Individual Auditor Y P N  

9.1.1 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Are there documents that set out the requirements on all audit 
staff in terms of: 

a) Being fair and not allowing prejudice or bias to override 
objectivity? 

b) Declaring interests that could be perceived to be conflicting or 
could potentially lead to conflict? 

c) Receiving and giving gifts and hospitality from employees, 
clients, suppliers or third parties? 

d) Using all reasonable care in obtaining sufficient, relevant and 
reliable evidence on which to base conclusions? 

e) Being alert to the possibility of intentional wrongdoing, errors 
or omissions, poor value for money, failure to comply with 
management policy or conflict of interest? 

f) Having sufficient knowledge to identify indicators that fraud or 
corruption may have been committed? 

g) Disclosing all material facts known to them which, if not 
disclosed, could distort their reports or conceal unlawful 
practice? 

h) Disclosing any non-compliance with these standards? 

i) Not using information they gain in the course of their duties 
for personal use? 

 

 

 

√ 

 

√ 

 

 

 

√ 

√ 

√ 

 

 

 

 

 

√ 

 

 

 

 

√ 

 

 

 

 

√ 

 

 

 

 

 

√ 

 

 

√ 

 

 

  

Durham County Council’s Internal Audit Charter 

 

Durham County Council’s Internal Audit 
Charter/Employee Code of Conduct 

 

Durham County Council’s Employee Code of Conduct 

 

 

Durham County Council’s Internal Audit Charter, 
Counter Fraud Strategy 

 

   

Risk Matrices 

 

Durham County Council’s Employee Code of Conduct 

 

Areas where partial response will be addressed 
through the development of a detailed IA Manual   

9.2 Responsibilities of the Head of Internal Audit Y P N  

9.2.1 Has the H of IA established a monitoring and review programme to 
ensure that due professional care is achieved and maintained? 

√   Quality assurance arrangements and customer 
surveys 

9.2.2 Are there systems in place for individual auditors to disclose any 
suspicions of fraud, corruption or improper conduct? 

√   Day to day management arrangements.  Confidential 
Reporting Code/Whistle blowing policy  P
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10 Reporting     

10.1 Principles of Reporting Y P N  

10.1.1 Is an opinion on the control environment and risk exposure given 
in each audit? 

√   Internal Audit Charter 

10.1.2 Has the H of IA determined the way in which IA will report? √   Internal Audit Charter 

10.1.3 Has the H of IA set out the standards for audit reporting? √   Internal Audit Charter 

10.1.4 Are there laid down timescales for reports to be issued? √   Internal Audit Charter 

10.2 Reporting on Audit Work Y P N  

 

10.2.1 

10.2.2 

10.2.3 

 

10.2.4 

10.2.5 

10.2.6 

Do the reporting standards include: 

a) Format of the reports? 

b) Quality assurance of reports? 

c) The need to state the scope and purpose of the audit? 

d) The requirement to give an opinion? 

e) Process for agreeing reports with the recipient? 

f) An action plan or record of points arising from the audit and, 
where appropriate, of agreements reached with management 
together with appropriate timescales? 

 

√ 

√ 

√ 

√ 

√ 

√ 

 

   

 

 

 

Internal Audit Charter 

10.2.7 Does the audit reporting process include discussion and 
agreement of reports? 

√   Internal Audit Charter 

10.2.8 Has the H of IA determined a process for prioritising 
recommendations according to risk? 

√   Internal Audit Charter 

10.2.9 Are areas of disagreement recorded appropriately? √    

10.2.10 Are those weaknesses giving rise to significant risks that are not 
agreed drawn to the attention of senior management? 

√    

10.2.11 Is the circulation of each report determined when preparing the 
audit brief? 

 √  Steps taken in the current year to ensure that 
circulation of reports and the manager with authority 
to agree TOR’s and clear draft reports, i.e the Key 
contact is agreed with the relevant Manager prior to 
each review commencing. 
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10 Reporting     

10.2 Reporting on Audit Work Y P N  

10.2.12 a) Does the reporting process include details of circulation of 
that particular audit report? 

b) Is this included in the brief for each individual audit? 

√ 

 

 

 

 

√ 

  

Copy of the audit charter to be supplied to each lead 
officer at pre audit meeting wef from 2011/12 

10.2.13 Does the H of IA have mechanisms in place to ensure that: 

a) Recommendations that have a wider impact are reported to 
the appropriate forums? 

b) Risk registers are updated? 

 

√ 

 

√ 

   

All final reports and their circulation is reviewed by the 
H of IA 

Pro-forma in use for reassessment to take place 
following each review and fed back to risk 
management (this is also relevant for any review 
carried out to the Central Durham Crematorium) 

10.3 Follow-up Audits and Reporting Y P N  

10.3.1 Has the H of IA defined the need for and the form of any follow-up 
action? 

√   Internal Audit Charter and quarterly report templates 
to Directors. Mirrored for Crematorium Joint 
Committees 

10.3.2 Has the H of IA established appropriate escalation procedures for 
IA recommendations not implemented by the agreed date? 

√   As above 

10.3.3 Where appropriate, is a revised opinion given following a follow-up 
audit and reported to management? 

√    

10.3.4 Are the findings of audits and follow-ups used to inform the 
planning of future audit work? 

√   This will inform the work to be carried out in future 
years under the SLA.  

10.4 Annual Reporting and Presentation of Audit Opinion Y P N  

10.4.1 Does the H of IA provide an annual report to support the Annual 
Governance Statement 

√   In 2009/10 only the audit report relating to the annual 
review of the Crematorium was reported to the Joint 
Committee. This has been strengthened with the 
introduction of the SLA and an annual report will be 
presented at the June 29th 2011 committee meeting 
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10 Reporting     

10.4 Annual Reporting and Presentation of Audit Opinion Y P N  

10.4.2 Does the H of IA’s annual report: 

a) Include an opinion on the overall adequacy and effectiveness 
of the organisation’s control environment? 

b) Disclose any qualifications to that opinion, together with the 
reasons for the Qualification? 

c) Present as summary of the audit work from which the opinion 
was derived, including reliance placed on work by other 
assurance bodies? 

d) Draw attention to any issues the H of IA judges particularly 
relevant to the preparation of the Annual Governance 
Statement? 

e) Compare the actual work undertaken with the planned work 
and summarise the performance of the internal audit function 
against its performance measures and targets? 

f) Comment on compliance with the standards of the Code? 

g) Communicate the results of the internal audit quality 
assurance programme? 

  

√ 

 

√ 

 

√ 

 

 

 

 

 

√ 

√ 

 

√ 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

√ 

 

 

Arrangements for 2010/11 as part of the SLA will be 
to present an annual audit report and audit opinion, 
review of the audit work carried out, outline any issues 
that may be relevant for inclusion in the Annual 
Governance Statement, and compare performance 
achieved with that planned. This has been scheduled 
for 29 June 2011 

 

 

 

 

 

Reference made to Internal Audit Charter which refers 
to Code of Practice. Covered in this effectiveness 
review 

Reference made to follow-up arrangements 

10.4.3 Has the H of IA made provision for interim reporting to the 
organisation during the year? 

√   Crematorium Joint Committee will agree SLA 
annually, which will include reporting arrangements 

11 Performance, Quality and Effectiveness     

11.1 Principles of Performance, Quality and Effectiveness Y P N  

11.1.1 Is there an audit manual?  √  Processes and procedures in relation to the audit 
management database Galileo.  Full Audit Manual 
under development 

11.1.2 Does the manual provide guidance on: 

a) Carrying out day to day audit work? 

b) Complying with the Code? 

  

√ 

√ 

 .  

As above 
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11 Performance, Quality and Effectiveness     

11.1 Principles of Performance, Quality and Effectiveness Y P N  

11.1.3 Is the audit manual reviewed regularly and updated to reflect 
changes in working practices and standards? 

 √  As above 

11.1.4 Does the H of IA have arrangements in place to access the 
performance and effectiveness of: 

a) Each individual audit? 

b) The internal audit service as a whole? 

 

√ 

 

√ 

 

   

Review process, customer surveys on completion of 
each review 

 

PI’ s agreed and monitored  

11.2 Quality Assurance of Audit Work Y P N  

11.2.1 Does the H of IA have processes in place to ensure that work is 
allocated to auditors who have the appropriate skills, experience 
and competence? 

√   Review process, PDP’s, quality test checks, Regular 
Management Team meetings 

11.2.2 Does the H of IA have a process in place to ensure that all staff 
are supervised appropriately throughout all audits? 

√   Management structure and  review processes   

11.2.3 Does the supervisory process cover: 

a) Monitoring process? 

b) Assessing quality of audit work? 

c) Coaching staff? 

 

√ 

√ 

√ 

   

11.3 Performance and Effectiveness of the Internal Audit Service Y P N  

11.3.1 Does the H of IA have a performance management and quality 
assurance programme in place? 

√   Bi weekly managers meetings, monthly 1-2-1’s with 
Audit Managers, monthly team meetings, divisional 
forum 3 times year, service improvement plan, training 
plan, review of all final  audit reports, away day 
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11 Performance, Quality and Effectiveness     

11.3 Performance and Effectiveness of the Internal Audit Service Y P N  

11.3.2 Does the performance management and quality assurance 
framework include as a minimum: 

a) A comprehensive set of targets to measure performance: 

• Which are developed in consultation with appropriate 
parties? 

• Which are included in service level agreements, where 
appropriate? 

• Against which the H of IA measures, monitors and reports 
appropriately on progress? 

b) User feedback obtained for each individual audit and 
periodically the whole service? 

c) A periodic review of the whole service against the strategy 
and the achievement of its aims and objectives, the results of 
which are used to inform the future strategy? 

d) Internal quality reviews to be undertaken periodically to 
ensure compliance with this Code and the audit manual? 

e) An action plan to implement improvements? 

 

 

 

√ 

√ 

 

 

 

√ 

 

√ 

 

√ 

 

√ 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

√ 

  

 

 

Developed in consultation with staff and approved by 
Audit Committee for 2010/11  SLA’s with Police and 
Fire Authorities under review 

Assumed acceptance by Crematorium Joint 
Committee as these have been approved by the 
Council’s Audit Committee. 

 

Post audit questionnaire, annual feedback 
questionnaire to be considered 

 

Annual review of Internal Audit Charter and periodic 
reviews of  audit need risk assessment process 

Where documented procedures are in existence 

Operational improvement plan/SIP 

11.3.3 Does the H of IA compare the performance and the effectiveness 
of the service over time, in terms of both the achievement of 
targets and the quality of the service provided to the user? 

  √ 2009/10 first year of operation of new service. 
Comparisons will be made in future and against 
CIPFA benchmarking data Monthly reports of 
productive/non productive time allocated. 

11.3.4 Do the results of the performance management and quality 
assurance programme evidence that the internal audit service is: 

a) Meeting its aims and objectives? 

b) Compliant with the Code? 

c) Meeting IA quality standards? 

d) Effective, efficient, continuously improving? 

e) Adding value and assisting the organisation in achieving its 
objectives? 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

√ 

√ 

√ 

 

√ 

 Performance management and quality assurance 
programme to be reviewed during 2010/11 to improve 
accountability and effectiveness of service 
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11 Performance, Quality and Effectiveness     

11.3 Performance and Effectiveness of the Internal Audit Service Y P N  

11.3.5 Does the H of IA report on the results of the performance 
management and quality assurance programme in the annual 
report? 

√    

11.3.6 Does the H of IA provide evidence from his/her review of the 
performance and quality of the internal audit service to the 
organisation for consideration as part of the annual review of the 
effectiveness of the system of internal audit? 

√    
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Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee 
 

29 June 2011 
 
Annual Governance Statement  2010 / 2011 
 

 

 
 
 

Joint Report of Terry Collins – Corporate Director: Neighbourhood 
Services; Don McLure – Corporate Director: Resources and Treasurer 
to the Joint Committee 

 
Purpose of the Report 

1 The purpose of this report is to provide details of the Annual Governance Statement 
(AGS) for the Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee for the period 1 April 
2010 to 31 March 2011. The AGS will need to be formally approved by members as 
part of the consideration of the Statement of Accounts and Small Bodies in England 
Annual Return for the year ended 31st March 2011 and is attached at Appendix 2.  

Background 

2 The Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee is responsible for ensuring that 
 its business is conducted in accordance with the law and proper standards, and that 
 public money is safeguarded and properly accounted for, and used economically, 
 efficiently and effectively.  The Council also has a duty under the Local Government 
 Act 1999 to make arrangements to secure continuous improvement in a way which 
 functions are exercised, having regard to a combination of economy, efficiency and 
           effectiveness. 
 
3 In discharging this overall responsibility the Joint Committee is responsible for 

putting in place proper arrangements for the governance of its affairs, facilitating the 
 effective exercise of its functions, which includes arrangements for the management            
of risks. 

 
4 The Joint Committee has adopted and operates under (via Durham County Council, 

its lead Authority), a code of corporate governance which is consistent with the 
principles of the CIPFA/SOLACE Framework – ‘Delivering Good Governance in 
Local Government’. The Annual Governance Statement (AGS) explains how the 
Joint Committee complies with this code and also meets the requirements of the 
Accounts and Audit regulations 2003 as amended by the Accounts and Audit 
(Amendment) (England) regulations 2006 in relation to the publication of a Statement 
on Internal Control. 

 
5 The AGS (attached at Appendix 2), requires consideration and approval by the Joint 

Committee and will need to be signed by the Chair to the Joint Committee and 
Treasurer to the Joint Committee (the Corporate Director: Resources) once 
approved. 

 

 

Agenda Item 9
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The Annual Governance Statement 

6 The format and structure of the statement is prescribed in guidance contained within 
the Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting in the United Kingdom (the 
CODE) and is broken down into a number of different sections. 

 
7 The terminology used is therefore consistent across all authorities. These are:-  
 

• Scope of Responsibility;  

• The purpose of the Governance Framework  

• The Governance Framework – incorporating details of the internal control 
 environment i.e. the systems, procedures and processes by which the Joint 
 Committee directs and controls its functions, including the formulation of 
 strategy, its objectives and how it delivers it service to meet those objectives;  

• Review of Effectiveness – which sets out details of a review of the Governance 
 Framework (set out above) and which is informed by the work of internal audit, 
 the Superintendent Registrar, external auditors and other review agencies and 
 inspectorates; and  

• Significant Governance Issues – the Joint Committee must identify any areas 
 of significant internal control, including what action is being taken to address 
 them. 

 
8 The statement has been compiled by the Neighbourhood Services Head of Finance, 

 HR and Business Support, in accordance with guidance contained within the CODE 
 and reflects the current position within the Crematorium. 

 
9 The statement is evidence based and relies upon the review of the effectiveness of 

 internal audit undertaken by the Head of Finance HR and Business Support along with 
 written assurances from the Superintendent & Registrar (who prepares a standardised 
 comprehensive assurance statement on an annual basis), Internal audit’s views, 
 having carried out a review during the year and commented on the assurance given 
 by each, external auditors and other review agencies and inspectorates and the 
 assurances contained within their reports to the Central Durham Crematorium Joint 
 Committee. 

 
10 This Statement is submitted to the Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee with 

 the Statement of Accounts and Small Bodies Annual return for approval, with 
 submission to External Audit – by 29 July 2011. 

 
 
Recommendations and Reasons 

11  It is recommended that: 
 

• The Joint Committee note the report;  

• The Joint Committee examine the content of the 2010/11 Annual Governance 
Statement attached at Appendix 2 and approve if for consideration within the 
Statement of Accounts and Small Bodies Annual Return  

Contact:  Paul Darby   0191 383 6594 
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Appendix 1:  Implications 

 
Finance 

Financial planning and management is a key component of effective corporate governance  

Staffing 

Ensuring the adequate capability of staff meets a core principle of the CIPFA/ SOLACE 
guidance. 

Risk  

Risk is intrinsic to the system of internal audit and governance. 
 
Equality and Diversity 

Engaging local communities including hard to reach groups meets a core principle of the 
CIPFA/ SOLACE guidance  
 
Accommodation 

Asset management is a key component of effective corporate governance  
 
Crime and Disorder 

There are no Crime and Disorder implications associated with this report. 
 
Human Rights 

There are no Human Rights implications associated with this report  
 
Consultation 

Engaging local communities meets a core principle of the CIPFA/ SOLACE guidance  
 
Procurement  

None 
 
Disability Discrimination Act  

None 
 
Legal Implications 

The Accounts and Audit Regulations and Code of Practice set out the legal and regulatory 
framework in which the accounts of the Joint Committee are prepared. The proposals within 
this report seek to strengthen the Joint Committees compliance with these regulations 
 
. 

 
 

Page 105



Appendix 2:  Annual Governance Statement – Extract from SOA’s 2010 / 2011 

 

Annual Governance Statement 

 
1.      Scope of Responsibility 
 
 The Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee is responsible for ensuring that its 

business is conducted in accordance with the law and proper standards, and that 
public money is safeguarded and properly accounted for, and used economically, 
efficiently and effectively.  It also has a responsibility under the Local Government Act 
1999 to make arrangements to secure continuous improvement in the way in which its 
functions are exercised, having regard to a combination of economy efficiency and 
effectiveness. This Committee was jointly established by the City of Durham Council 
and Spennymoor Town Council. Following Local Government Reorganisation, as 
successor to the City of Durham Council, Durham County Council acts as the lead 
authority. 

 
 In discharging this overall responsibility, the Central Durham Crematorium Joint 

Committee is also responsible for putting in place proper arrangements for the 
governance of its affairs and for ensuring that there is a sound system of internal 
control which facilitates the effective exercise of its functions and which includes 
arrangements for the management of risk. 

 
 The Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee has adopted and operates under 

the Code of Corporate Governance (the Local Code), policies and strategies including 
Contract Procedure rules, Financial procedure rules, financial regulations, developed, 
agreed and adopted by the Durham County Council, its lead authority. 

 
 This statement explains how the Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee has 

complied with the code and also meets the requirements of Regulation 4(2) of the 
Accounts and Audit regulations 2003 as amended by the Accounts and Audit 
(Amendment) (England) regulations 2006 including circular 03/2006 which replaces 
the publication of a statement of internal control with an annual governance statement. 

 
2. The Purpose of the Governance Framework 
 
 The Governance framework comprises the systems, processes, culture and values by 

which the Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee directs and controls its 
activities through which it accounts to, engages with and leads the community. It 
enables the Committee to monitor the achievement of its strategic objectives and to 
consider whether those objectives have led to the delivery of appropriate, cost-
effective services. 

 
  The system of internal control is a significant part of that framework and is designed to 

manage risk to a reasonable level rather than to eliminate all risk of failure to achieve 
policies, aims and objectives; it can therefore only provide reasonable and not 
absolute assurance of effectiveness. The system of internal control is based on an 
ongoing process designed to identify and prioritise the risks to the achievement of the 
Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee’s aims and objectives, its policies and 
procedures, to evaluate the likelihood of those risks being realised and the impact 
should they be realised, and to manage them efficiently, effectively and economically. 
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 The governance framework has been in place at the Central Durham Crematorium 

Joint Committee for the year ended 31st March 2011 and up to the date of approval of 
the Statement of Accounts and Annual Return. 

 
3. The Governance Framework 
 
 The governance framework supports the Central Durham Joint Crematorium in 

establishing, implementing and monitoring policies and objectives. The system of 
internal control refers to the system by which the Central Durham Crematorium Joint 
Committee directs and controls its operational functions and relates this to the 
community it serves. It is therefore the totality of the strategies and objectives of the 
joint committee and the management systems, procedures, and structures it has 
adopted, that together determine and control the way in which the Central Durham 
Joint Crematorium manages its business, and sets about delivering its services to 
meet those objectives.  

 
The system of internal control is based on a framework of regular management 
information, financial regulations, administrative procedures (including segregation of 
duties), management supervision, and a system of delegation and accountability. 
Development and maintenance of the system is undertaken by managers appointed 
by the joint committee to facilitate its effective and efficient operation by enabling it to 
respond appropriately to significant business, operational, financial, compliance and 
other risks to achieve its objectives. The Central Durham Joint Crematorium’s system 
of internal control reflects its control environment which encompasses its 
organisational structure. 

 
In particular, the system includes control activities, information and communication 
processes and processes instigated by the Joint Committee and its lead authority for 
monitoring the continuing effectiveness of the system of internal control. 
 
The key elements of the systems and processes that comprise the Joint Committee’s 
governance arrangements include: 
  
 
Defining and documenting the roles and responsibilities of the Central Durham 
Crematorium Joint Committee member and officer functions, with clear 
delegation arrangements and protocols for effective communication  

The Joint Committee ensures that the necessary roles and responsibilities for the 
Governance of the crematorium are identified and allocated so that it is clear who is 
accountable for decisions that are made. The Joint Committee does this by: 

♦ Electing a Chair, Vice Chair with defined executive responsibilities. 

♦ The Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee’s Constitution which clearly 

describes the roles of the Chair and Vice Chair.  

♦ Adopting Durham County Councils constitution, undertaking regular reviews of the 

operation of both the Joint Committee and Council Constitutions.  

♦ Ensuring that all policy and decision making is facilitated through the Central 
Durham Crematorium Committee with all party membership being drawn from the 

constituent authorities. 
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♦ Making Durham County Council’s nominated Senior Officer responsible for the 

proper administration of its financial affairs (Treasurer) 

♦ Developing protocols that ensure effective communications between Members 

and Officers. 

♦ Regularly reviewing the Corporate Governance arrangements in place.  

 

Developing, communicating and embedding codes of conduct, defining the 
standards of behaviour for members and officers 

The Joint Committee fosters a culture of behaviour based on shared values, high 

ethical principles and good conduct. The Joint Committee does this by: 

♦ Adopting the Human Resource policies, plans and procedures of the lead 

authority, Durham County Council. 

♦ Establishing and keeping under review, systems for reporting and dealing with any 

incidents of fraud and corruption. 

♦ The Crematorium’s values on leadership as set out in the business plan. 

♦ Appropriate and timely advice, guidance and training for both Members and 
Officers. 

♦ Formally adopting the Member Code of Conduct of the Lead Authority  

♦ Formal/ written declarations of member personal interest 

 
Reviewing and updating financial instructions and supporting procedure 
notes/manuals, which clearly define how decisions are taken and the processes 
and controls required in managing risks.  
 
The Council and Joint Committee Constitutions set out how they operate, how 
decisions are made and the procedures which are followed to ensure that these are 
effective, transparent and accountable to service users 

 

A risk management approach is in operation that aids the achievement of strategic 
objectives, supports decision making processes, protects the reputation and other 
assets of the Crematorium and is compliant with statutory and regulatory obligations. 

The Joint Committee ensures that the risk management approach: 

 

♦ Is conducted in accordance with the risk management policy and strategy of 
Durham County Council. The Crematorium Superintendent is advised by the 
corporate risk management working group where strategic and operational risks 

are considered.  

♦ Involves regular reports by internal audit, to standards defined in the CIPFA code 
of practice, and in accordance with the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2006. 
These include the Head of Internal Audit’s independent opinion on the adequacy 
and effectiveness of the system of internal control, at the crematorium, together 

with recommendations for improvement 

♦ Involves independent annual audits carried out by External Audit with the 
recommended outcome of these reviews actioned and undertaken. 

♦ Ensures financial management is undertaken by the Neighbourhood Services 
Head of Finance, HR and Business Support under the scheme of delegated 
responsibilities by the Treasurer of the Joint Committee in accordance with the 

Page 108



standing orders, contract procedure and procurement rules, financial regulations 

and financial procedure rules of Durham County Council.  

♦ Ensures comprehensive monthly budgetary control systems including income and 
expenditure reconciliations and the preparation of regular financial reports which 
indicate actual expenditure against budget and forecast year end positions are 

undertaken and reported quarterly to the Joint Committee. 

♦ Ensures SMART targets are set to measure financial and other performance 

♦ Ensures clearly defined capital expenditure guidelines are adhered to 
 
4. Review of Effectiveness 
 

 Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee has responsibility for conducting, at 
least annually, a review of the effectiveness of its system of internal control. The 
review of the effectiveness of the system of internal control is informed by the work of 
the internal auditors and the executive managers within the authority who have 
responsibility for the development and maintenance of the internal control 
environment, and also by comments made by the external auditors and other review 
agencies and inspectorates.  

 
 The Crematorium Joint Committee has established the following processes to achieve 

this aim: 
 

♦ A process to formalise arrangements with Durham County Council for the 
provision of internal audit has been established following the consideration and 
approval of the Central Durham Crematorium Joint committee Internal Audit 

Charter. 

♦ Strengthened existing internal audit arrangements through a formally approved 

Service level Agreement (SLA) covering the following areas for the year: 

o Management and Assurance 

o Fundamental Accounting Systems 

o Crematorium review 

o Advice and Assistance 

o Redevelopment of Crematorium 

♦ Strengthened and formalised support services provided by Durham County 
Council to the Joint Committee through the approval of a Service Level Agreement 
covering: 

o Management Services 

o Financial Services 

o Administration Services 

o Payroll Services 

o Creditor Services 

o Human Resources Services 

♦ Strengthened existing internal audit arrangements through the production of an 
Annual Audit Report and Audit Opinion to inform the Annual Governance 

Statement. 

♦ Risk based assessments of key financial systems (as agreed in the SLA) carried 
out in the final quarter of the financial year to ensure maximum coverage of the 
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robustness, adequacy and effectiveness of the system of internal control, at the 

crematorium, together with recommendations for improvement 

♦ The production of a Risk Register with regular reviews undertaken by the 
Crematorium Superintendent Registrar and action plan reports produced and 
approved where necessary.  

♦ Strengthened year end procedures for producing financial statements with the 
production of a full closedown timetable including risk assessment and control and 
ensuring those involved in the closedown process are fully aware of the CODE 
requirements for 2010/11 

♦ Strengthened budget setting processes to support the decision making process.  

♦ Comprehensive monthly budgetary control systems including income and 
expenditure reconciliations and the preparation of regular financial reports which 
indicate actual expenditure against budget and forecast year end positions are 
also undertaken and reported quarterly to the Central Durham Crematorium Joint 
Committee. A reconciliation of the Account balance for all transactions between 
Durham County Council and the Joint Committee is reported to the committee on 
an annual basis as part of the Final Outturn reporting process. 

♦ Annual reviews of corporate governance arrangements and the annual review 
undertaken by the lead authority, Durham County Council, of its corporate 
governance arrangements, together with the arrangements that the lead authority, 

Durham County Council has in place to detect and deter fraud and corruption. 

♦ Performance monitoring undertaken through the use of comparative statistics with 
other crematoria. 

♦ The Internal Audit Section is subject to an annual review of its activities and 
performance by the Head of Finance, HR and Business Support (under the 
scheme of delegated responsibilities by the Treasurer to the Joint Committee) in 
order to meet the requirements of the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2006 
(amended). This review is undertaken drawing on the CIPFA Self Assessment 
Checklist based on the Code of Practice which sets out the minimum standards 
required to maintain an effective Internal Audit Service. A formal report and 
completed checklist regarding the Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Audit is 
presented to, considered by and minuted by the Joint Committee on a twice yearly 
basis. 

♦ Completion of an Internal Audit Satisfaction Survey following each Audit 

Assignment to measure further the effectiveness of the Internal Audit section 

♦ Attendance at Regional and National Seminars in a `speaker` capacity by the 
Superintendent Registrar and provision of advice and mentoring to Durham 
university PHD students. 

♦ The Superintendent and Registrar has been asked if he would agree to be 
nominated as Vice President of the Institute of Cemetery and Crematorium 
Management (ICCM). The agreement to be nominated for the position does not 
mean a guaranteed election due to other potential nominations but in the event 
that the nomination was successful the support of the CDCJC would be essential.  
The work of representing the Institute involves four Board Meetings per year,  the 
Annual Conference,  meetings with Government Departments , visits to area 
Branches in the UK and attendance at Functions of kindred organisations. In total 
a maximum of ten days are likely to be taken up on ICCM business. The costs of 
these events would be met by the ICCM but time away from work would be 
necessary.  If successful the position would start from September 2011, a position 

Page 110



that would lead to his taking on the role as President of the Institute from 
September 2012 and as such is a two year commitment.  The opportunity of this 
role would benefit the CDCJC in terms of national profile and representation. The 
Superintendent and Registrar has for 15 years been the Secretary of the ICCM 
Northern Branch Forum and in that capacity arranges meetings and seminars, 
meets with Government Officials, writes articles for the trade magazines along 
with other duties. If the CDCJC were to support a successful nomination a 
replacement for the role of Secretary of the ICCM Northern Branch Forum would 

be sought. 

♦ Membership of The Federation of Burial and Cremation Authorities requires that 
each year, a signed declaration is made to ensure that the codes of practice have 
been adhered to. The Crematorium is also subject to a bi-annual inspection by the 
regulator who must be satisfied that all environmental legislation is being 
implemented. 

♦ Successful procurement of the replacement cremator and mercury abatement 
equipment to ensure the installation and utilisation/ operation of such equipment 

by the regulatory deadline. 

♦ Formal Adoption of the FOI Act Publication Scheme approved and minuted by the 
Joint Committee. 

♦ Formalised Treasury Management arrangements through the production of a 

written agreement between the Joint Committee and Durham County Council. 

 
In summary the governance framework and the system of internal control in place at 
the Central Durham Crematorium for the year ended 31 March 2011 and up to the 
date of approval of the annual report and accounts (and except for the details of 
internal control issues at section 5) accords with proper practice. 

  
5. Significant Governance Issues  

 
Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee is fully committed to the principles of 
Corporate Governance, and has made further progress in recent months in developing its 
arrangements.  

 
The Internal Audit Section sought further assurance, via its annual plan of work and review 
of key systems.  

 
As a result, Internal Audit has provided Substantial Assurance on the Joint Committees 
system of internal control, highlighting minor governance and internal control issues 
(categorised as low and medium), with none of these issues warranting comment within the 
Annual Governance Statement.  
 
Declaration of Those Charged with Governance 
 
We have been advised on the implications of the result of the review of the effectiveness of 
the governance framework and the system of internal control by the Crematorium Joint 
Committee and are satisfied that plans to address weaknesses and ensure continuous 
improvement of the system is in place. 
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Signed Date 

 
 

 
 
29 June 2011 

 

Chair to the Joint Committee 

 

 

Signed Date 

 
 

 
 
29 June 2011 

Don McLure, CPFA 

Corporate Director of Resources and 

Treasurer to the Joint Committee 
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Durham Crematorium Joint Committee 
 
29 June 2011 
 
Revenue Outturn & Statement of Accounts 
for the Year Ended 31 March 2011 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Joint Report of Terry Collins – Corporate Director: Neighbourhood 
Services; Don McLure – Corporate Director: Resources and Treasurer 
to the Joint Committee 

 
Purpose of the Report 

1. This report sets out the details of the materiality levels proposed/ included within the 
Statement of Accounts as a result of the conversion from UK GAAP (SORP) to 
International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) compliant Financial Statements. 

2. The overall purpose of this report is to seek approval of the Small Bodies in England 
Annual Return (attached at Appendix 2) and supporting Statement of Accounts 
(attached at Appendix 3) for Durham Crematorium Joint Committee for the financial year 
ended 31 March 2011.  

Background 

3 The Annual Return will be subject to external audit by the Joint Committee’s appointed 
external Auditors – BDO LLP. The audit will commence 29 July 2011. On completion, 
the auditor’s report will be reported to the Joint Committee and will be incorporated into 
a published Statement of Accounts document which will be made available online. 

 

4 The attached Annual Return is the statutory requirement for the Durham Crematorium 
Joint Committee. The accompanying Statement of Accounts which has been prepared 
in accordance with 2010/11 compliance will not be subject to External Audit. 

 

The Statement of Accounts 

5  The Annual Return and Statement of Accounts have been prepared in accordance 
with the requirements of the 2010/11 ‘Code of Practice on Local Authority 
Accounting in Great Britain’ as updated and published by the Chartered Institute of 
Public Finance and Accountancy (CIPFA).  

6  There are five Core Statements that provide fundamental information on the financial 
activities and position of the Joint Committee. 

• The Movement in Reserves Statement 

• The Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement 

• The Balance Sheet 

• The Cash Flow Statement 

• The Annual Governance Statement 

Agenda Item 10
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Materiality  
 
7 The conversion to IFRS requires additional materiality levels to be considered and 

approved by the Joint Committee. The basis for this being that any potential 
adjustment calculated below such materiality levels would not affect a readers 
understanding of the Joint Committees Financial Statements.  

 
8 For members’ information, the materiality level for Durham County Council has been 

proposed at 0.16% of the Authorities Net Worth.  
 
9 The table below shows potential materiality values should the Joint Committee adopt 

the same percentage as its lead Authority but also provides comparison at 0.1% and 
0.2%: 

 

Net Worth – 
Balance Sheet as 
at 31 March 2010 

0.1% Materiality 0.16% Materiality 

(DCC Current 
Accounting Policy 

%age) 

0.2% Materiality 

£ £ £ £ 

1,673,000 1,673 2,677 3,346 

 
10  Members should bear in mind however, the variation in the sizes of the two 

Authorities and for that reason it is considered appropriate that an increased  
percentage materiality level  be used, rather than adopt the policy of Durham County 
Council.  

 
11  The table below shows potential materiality values should the percentage be set at 

between 0.5% and 1.5%: 
 

Net Worth – 
Balance Sheet as 
at 31 March 2010 

0.5% Materiality 1.0% Materiality 1.5% Materiality 

£ £ £ £ 

1,673,000 8,365 16,730 25,095 

 
12 Having discussed this with the Treasurer to the Joint Committee, it is proposed that 

The Joint Committee approve an adjustment materiality level, for the conversion 
from the 2009 / 2010 SORP compliant Statement of Accounts to the 2010 / 2011 
IFRS compliant Statement of Accounts, at 1.0%. The Statement of Accounts 
consider / assume this materiality level for conversion and this is included in the 
updated Statement of Accounting Policies. 
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Componentisation  
 
13 An exception to the conversion materiality levels considered above is that in relation 

to the componentisation of Assets. 
 
14 Under IFRS, the codes states that ’each part of an item in plant, property and 

equipment with a cost that is significant in relation to the total cost of that 
item, shall be depreciated separately if the component part has a different 
useful life and / or different depreciation methods to the remainder of the 
asset’. 

 
15 The assets held on the Joint Committee’s Balance Sheet as at 31 March 2010 were 

as follows: 
 

Asset Value £ 

Crematorium Building 498,000 

Cremator (Relines) 34,980 

Small Plant 3,889 

 
16 It is proposed that the materiality level when considering the requirement for 

componentisation of plant, property and equipment be set at £450,000 with an 
individual component part being equal to, or greater than 20% of the assets total 
value.  It is considered by Officers that the components of assets with a lower value 
would not have a material impact on the assets book value. The Statement of 
Accounts assume this materiality level for componentization and this is included in 
the updated Statement of Accounting Policies. 

 
Financial Outturn 2010/11 

17 Members will recall that regular (quarterly) budgetary control reports have been 
considered throughout the year, which incorporated forecast year end outturn 
positions. A provisional outturn report was presented to Members at the meeting of 
27th April 2011. 

 

18 The table overleaf shows the final outturn position (as incorporated into the 
 Statement of Accounts), together with comparative data against the provisional 
 outturn report considered 27th April 2011: 
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Subjective Analysis  
Original Base 
Budget 
2010/11 
£ 

 
Final 
Outturn 
2010/11  
£ 

Variance 
Over/ 
(Under) 
£ 

MEMO - 
Provisional 
Outturn 
[27.4.11] 

£ 

Employees 220,000 204,354 (15,646) 204,160 

Premises 189,700 145,228 (44,472) 148,742 

Transport 1,500 2,739 1,239 2,754 

Supplies & Services 132,990 133,631 641 131,299 

Agency & Contracted 50,230 50,545 315 52,292 

Transfer Payments 0 0 0 0 

Central Support Costs 32,000 32,000 0 32,000 

Gross Expenditure 626,420 568,497 (57,923) 571,247 

Income (1,094,530) (1,183,276) (88,746) (1,179,266) 

Net Income (468,110) (614,779) (146,669) (608,019) 

Transfer to Reserves 
- Masterplan Memorial Garden 
- Major Capital Works 
- Small Plant 
- Central Heating Renewal 
Fund 

 
5,000 

141,860 
5,000 
10,000 

 
5,000 

288,529 
5,000 
10,000 

 
0 

146,669 
0 
0 

 
5,000 

281,769 
5,000 
10,000 

Distributable Surplus (306,250) (306,250) 0 (306,250) 

80% Durham County Council 245,000 245,000 0 245,000 

20% Spennymoor Town 
Council 

61,250 61,250 0 61,250 

  

Durham Crematorium 
Earmarked Reserves 

Balance @ 
1 April 2010 

£ 

Transfers to 
Reserve ® 

£ 

Transfers 
From 
Reserve 
£ 

 Balance @ 
31 March 2011 

£ 

General Reserve 
         

(424,060)  (306,250) 306,250 (424,060) 

Masterplan Memorial Garden (16,250) (5,000) 0 (21,250) 

Major Capital Works * (655,964) (288,529) 551,109 (393,384) 

Small Plant (18,001) (5,000) 23,001 0 

Central Heating Renewal Fund (23,001) (10,000) 33,001 0 

Cremator Replacement Fund 0 (600,000) 0 (600,000) 

Total (1,137,276) (1,214,779) 913,361 (1,438,694) 
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19 The following sections outline the reasons for significant variances by subjective 
analysis area (most of which was disclosed in the provisional outturn report), 
comparing the outturn position against the budget and highlighting the reasons for 
variances between the actual and provisional outturn position previously reported: 

 

Employees 

The outturn is showing a (£15,646) saving against the approved budget. The base 
budget assumed a 1.00% pay award of (£2,200), which has not materialised. In 
addition there were further savings of (£3,250) within staff training and advertising, 
(£3,500) on Agency staffing and (£1,500) within employee advertising. Further 
savings of (£5,196) are due to other staff changes during 2010/2011.  
 
The previous outturn indicated an under spend of £15,840. The resultant variance 
between outturns being £194. 
 

Premises 

 The under spend of (£44,472) is mainly due to the following reasons; 
 

• NNDR costs are over the budgeted level by £4,490 
 

• There is a saving of (£11,240) against the budget for repairs to roads and 
footpaths following the decision by the Superintendent and Registrar to only 
undertake emergency repairs due to the redevelopment scheme. 

 

• A saving of (£2,340) on the Central Heating Maintenance budget. 
 

• The anticipated repairs to the Crematorium building and bungalow have not 
taken place this year resulting in a saving of (£9,800) 

 

• Due to the Cremator Replacement programme a Cremator Reline has not 
been necessary therefore saving (£4,650) against budget 

 

• Additional tree works that were anticipated during 2010/2011 have not been 
carried out resulting in a saving of (£3,770) 

 

• There has been a significant underspend in utility costs to budget of (£17,165) 
 

The previous outturn indicated an under spend of £40,958. The resultant variance 
between outturns of £3,514 relates mainly to lower than expected costs in 
connection with the repairs and maintenance to the crematorium building and 
bungalow.  
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Supplies and Services 

The £641 overspend on supplies and services are due to the following reasons: 
 

• Both the Public BOR Visual Reference System and Replacement Computer 
budgets of (£7,500) have not been required during 2010/2011. 

 

• Only £1,100 of the £3,000 budget provision for Identity Tokens has been 
required. The unused element of (£1,900) relates to Bar-coded identity tokens 
which have not been introduced in 2010/2011. 

 

• £1,100 of unbudgeted advertising costs has been incurred during the year. 
This relates to advertising the Notification of the Audit of the 2009/2010 
Statement of Accounts in various press. 

 

• A reduction in the number of Vase blocks, Columbaria Units and Urns 
purchased throughout the year has resulted in a saving of (£8,240). 

 

• Due to the increased number of cremations during 2010/2011 there was an 
increased spend on Medical Referees fees, Book of Remembrance and 
Masterplan expenditure of £14,200. 

 

• Sage Software was purchased in line with the Audit Commission 
recommendations for £3,000.  

 

• Other small items of stationery, equipment and materials under spend of 
(£690) 

 
The previous outturn indicated an under spend of £1,691. The resultant variance 
between outturns of £2,332 relates mainly to additional medical referee, book of 
remembrance and masterplan expenditure.  
 

Agency & Contracted 

The £315 overspend on agency & contracted is due to the following reasons: 
 

• The procurement and implementation of the on-line referencing system has 
been delayed until 2012/2013 resulting in a saving of (£11,910). 

 

• The Audit Commission costs for 2010/2011 total £13,500, £10,120 above 
budget. 

 

• The Feasibility Studies undertaken in relation to Cremator Replacement 
Capital scheme have cost a further £9,840 to the original budget of £15,000.  

 

• As the Crematoria brochures have not been printed in 2010/2011 it has 
resulted in a saving of (£4,560). 

 

• Independent Monitoring costs of £3,800 are (£2,250) below agreed budget. 
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• Unbudgeted post mortem costs totalling £500 have been incurred during the 
year  

 

• The Cremation Register costs for the year resulted in a saving of (£600) under 
budget. 

 

• Charges anticipated from the previous year in connection with Refuse 
collection and other services have not and will not be received (£825) 

 
The previous outturn indicated an overspend of £2,062. The resultant variance 
between outturns of £1,747 relates mainly to the cremation register fees, lower than 
anticipated feasibility study cost and the non receipt of previous years invoices. 
 
Income 

The additional income over budget of £88,746 relates to additional cremation fee 
income throughout the year as a result of increased cremation numbers. The Final 
outturn was £4,010 better than the provisional outturn projection, this was primarily  
as a result of the interest earned on the investment with Durham County Council for 
which figures were not available at the provisional outturn date. 
 

Earmarked Reserves 

In line with previous practice, any additional surpluses are transferred to the Major 
Repairs Reserve.     
 
The balances on the Small Plant and Central Heating Renewal Reserves, along with 
an element of the Major Capital Works have been transferred to the Cremator 
Replacement Reserve giving a total of £600,000. This reserve will finance the 
Cremator Replacement and Building Works Capital Scheme in 2011/2012. 
 
The earmarked reserves of the CDCJC at 31 March 2011 total £1,014,634, along 
with the General Reserve of £424,060, giving a total reserve of £1,438,694. 

 
20 Members will be aware that the 2009/10 Statement of Accounts audit 

recommendations included the requirement for a reconciliation of the account 
balances between DCC and the Joint Committee. The reconciliation below provides 
further assurance to both the Joint Committee and External Audit of the transactions 
carried out between the two bodies.  

  

 £ 
Amount owed to Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee 
as at 31 March 2010. 
 

(216,949) 

Expenditure paid by DCC on behalf of the Joint Committee during 
2011/12.  

 
551,899 

 
Reimbursement payments to DCC from the Joint Committee. 

 
(440,000) 

 
Amount owed to Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee 
as at 31 March 2011. 

 
(105,050) 
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21 The following table provides a reconciliation of the items paid by DCC on behalf of 
the Joint Committee to the Gross expenditure shown with the revenue outturn above. 

 

 £ 
 
Expenditure paid by DCC on behalf of the Joint Committee 
during 2011/12.  
 

 
551,899 

NNDR , Refuse collection and Petty cash payments paid direct by 
the Joint Committee 
 

62,477 

Capital expenditure – purchase of tractor not included above 
 

(7,050) 

VAT not included above  
 

(15,804) 

Movement in Creditors  
 

(23,025) 

Gross Expenditure  568,497 
 

 

Recommendations and Reasons 

 

22.  It is recommended that: 

 

• Members of the Joint Committee note the Materiality level options and 
approve an adjustment materiality level of 1% for the conversion from 
2009/2010 SORP Compliance to the 2010/11 IFRS Code Compliance for 
inclusion within the Statement account and annual return. 

• Members of the Joint Committee note and approve a Componentisation 
materiality level of £450,000 with individual component parts being equal to, 
or greater than 20% of the asset value.  

• Members of the Joint Committee note the April 2010 to March 2011 Income 
and Expenditure within the Revenue Financial Monitoring Report and 
subsequent year balance of reserves 

• Members of the Joint Committee approve the Annual Return and Statement of 
Accounts for the year ended 31 March 2011 (attached at appendix 2). 

• The Chair and Treasurer sign the Annual Return and Statement of Accounts 
(attached at Appendix 2) 

 

Contact:  Paul Darby,   0191 383 6594 
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Appendix 1:  Implications 

 
Finance 

Full details of the year to date and outturn financial performance of the Durham 
Crematorium are included within the body of the report. 

Staffing 

There are no staffing implications associated with this report. 
 
Risk  

The figures contained within this report have been extracted from the General Ledger, and 
have been scrutinised and supplemented with information supplied by the Superintendent 
and Registrar. The outturn has been produced taking into consideration all spend to date 
and year end accounting requirements. This, together with the information supplied by the 
Superintendant and Registrar, should mitigate any risks with regards to challenge and 
review of the financial outturn position of the Joint Committee. 
 
Equality and Diversity 

There are no Equality and Diversity implications associated with this report. 
 
Accommodation 

There are no Accommodation implications associated with this report. 
 
Crime and Disorder 

There are no Crime and Disorder implications associated with this report. 
 
Human Rights 

There are no Human Rights implications associated with this report  
 
Consultation 

None. However, Officers of Spennymoor Town Council were provided with a copy of the 
report and given opportunity to comment / raise any detailed questions on the content of the 
report in advance of circulation to members of the CDCJC. 
 
Procurement  

None 
 
Disability Discrimination Act  

None 
 
Legal Implications 

The outturn contained within this report has been prepared in accordance with standard 
accounting policies and procedures. 
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Explanatory Foreword 
 

Introduction and Accounting Requirement 
 
The purpose of this foreword is to offer interested parties an easily understandable guide to 
the most significant matters reported in the accounts for the financial year 2010/2011. It 
provides an explanation, in overall terms, of the purpose and content of the Joint 
Committee’s accounts and should assist in the interpretation of the accounting statements.  
 
The Joint Committee’s accounts and financial statements for 2010/11 are set out on pages 
12 - 45 of this document, and provide further evidence to the Statutory Small Bodies Annual 
Return which is subject to independent Audit opinion. 
 
In addition, this document includes a Report by the Treasurer, which is designed to help the 
reader understand in greater detail the financial standing of the Joint Committee as at 31st 
March 2011. It also contains a commentary on the major influences affecting the Joint 
Committee’s income and expenditure and cash flow, and information on the financial needs 
and resources of the Joint Committee in 2010/11.  
 
The Statement of Accounts summarises the Joint Committee’s transactions for the 2010/11 
financial year and its position at the year-end of 31st March 2011. It has been prepared in 
accordance with the Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting in the United Kingdom – 
(the CODE). 
 
The main purpose of the Financial Statements that make up the Statement of 
Accounts, are detailed below: - 
 
1. Statement of Responsibilities for the Statement of Accounts 

  
This statement sets out the respective responsibilities of The Joint Committee and 
the Treasurer for the accounts.  
 
The Statement of Accounts is intended to present fairly the financial transactions of 
the Joint Committee during the year ended 31st March 2011 (the 2010/11 financial 
year). 

 
Page 6 summarises the responsibilities of the Joint Committee and the Treasurer, 
relating to the making of proper arrangements for the administration of the financial 
affairs of the Joint Committee and the keeping of accounting records. 
 
The Statement of Accounts in respect of 2010/11 have been prepared using the 
professional guidance given in the Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting 
2009, together with other legal requirements as contained in various Acts of 
Parliament, including the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2006 (amended). 
 

2. Report of the Treasurer – Overview of Financial Performance 
  

This report outlines the main financial results for the year ended 31st March 2011.  

They summarise the income and expenditure incurred by the Joint Committee and 

highlight any change to the financial position that occurred during the year. 
 

3. Statement of Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and 
Errors 

 
Accounting Policies are the specific principles, bases, rules and practices applied by 
the Joint Committee in preparing and presenting its financial statements. 
 
A change in accounting estimate is an adjustment of the carrying amount of an asset 
(or liability), or the amount of the periodic consumption of an asset, that results from 
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the assessment of the present status of, and expected benefits and obligations 
associated with assets and liabilities. Changes in accounting estimates result from a 
change in the circumstances on which the estimate was based or as a result of new 
information. 
 
The purpose of the statement is to explain the basis for the recognition, 
measurement and disclosure of transactions and other events in the accounts. In 
certain circumstances, where more than one accounting basis or estimation 
technique is acceptable, the accounting policy and/or estimation techniques followed 
can significantly affect the Joint Committee’s reported results and financial position. 
The view presented can only be appreciated properly if the policies, which have been 
followed for material items and estimation techniques that have been used in 
applying those policies, are explained. 
 
Note 1 to the Statement of Accounts explains the Accounting policies adopted in 
preparing the Joint Committee’s Statement of Accounts. 
 

 
The Core Financial Statements 
 
4. Movement in Reserves Statement 

 
 This statement shows the movement in the year on the different reserves held by the 

Joint Committee, analysed into `usable reserves’ and other reserves.  
 

5.  Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Account 
 

This statement is fundamental to the understanding of the Joint Committee’s 
activities, in that it reports the net cost for the year of all the functions for which the 
Joint Committee is responsible, and demonstrates how that cost has been financed.  

The Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Account has been compiled in 
accordance with the Best Value Accounting Code of Practice. 

Page 15 shows the Income and Expenditure Account as at 31st March 2011. 

 
6. Balance Sheet 
 

The balance sheet is fundamental to the understanding of the Joint Committee’s 
financial position at the year-end. It shows its balances and reserves and its long-
term indebtedness, and the assets employed in its operations, together with 
summarised information on the long term assets held. 
 
Page 15 summarises the financial position of the Joint Committee as at 31st March 
2011. 
 

7. Cash Flow Statement  
 
This consolidated statement summarises the changes in cash and cash equivalents 
arising from transactions with third parties for operating, investing and financing 
purposes. Cash is defined for the purpose of this statement, as cash in hand and 
deposits repayable without penalty on notice of not more than 24 hours less 
overdrafts repayable on demand. Cash equivalents are investments that mature 
within 3 months or less from the date of acquisition and are held for the purposes of 
liquidity rather than investments. 

Page 16 summarises the inflows and outflows of cash arising from operating, 
investing and financing transactions (where applicable) with third parties. 
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8. Notes to the Core Financial Statements 
 
The notes to the core financial statements are required to be presented together after 
the core financial statements mentioned above.  The notes are shown on pages 17 to 
45. 

Supplementary Financial Statements 

 
9.  Annual Governance Statement 

 
 The preparation and publication of an Annual Governance Statement is necessary to 

meet the statutory requirement set out in the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2003 
(as amended) which requires authorities to ‘conduct a review at least once in a year 
of the effectiveness of its system of internal control’ and to prepare a statement on 
internal control ‘in accordance with proper practices.  

 
 Pages 46 – 52 show the Annual Governance Statement relating to the financial 

year1st April 2010 to the 31st March 2011. 
 
 
Certification of the Accounts by the Chair 
 
This is shown on page 53. 
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The Statement of Responsibilities for the Statement of 
Accounts  
 
The Joint Committee’s Responsibilities 
 
The Joint Committee is required to: 
 

♦ Make arrangements for the proper administration of its financial affairs and to secure 

that one of its officers has responsibility for the administration of those affairs.  For this 

purpose that officer is the Treasurer to the Joint Committee. 

 

♦ Manage its affairs to secure economic, efficiency and effective use of resources and 

safeguards its assets 

 

♦ Approve the Statement of Accounts 
 

The Members of the Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee are: 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The Treasurer’s Responsibilities 
 
The Treasurer is responsible for the preparation of the Joint Committee’s Statement of 
Accounts in accordance with proper practices as set out in the CIPFA/LAASAC Code of 
Practice on Local Authority Accounting in the United Kingdom (the CODE). 
 
In preparing this Statement of Accounts, the Treasurer has: 
 

♦ Selected suitable accounting policies and then applied them consistently; 
 

♦ Made judgements and estimates that were reasonable and prudent; 
 

♦ Complied with the Local Authority Code. 
 
The Treasurer has also: 
 

♦ Kept proper accounting records which were up to date; 
 

♦ Taken reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other 
irregularities. 
 

 
 

Councillor Jan Blakey 
Councillor Jean Chaplow 
Councillor Neil Foster 
Councillor Grenville Holland 
Councillor Amanda Hopgood 
Councillor Maria Plews 
Councillor David Stoker 
Councillor Mac Williams 
 
Councillor John Marr 
Councillor Joan Wood 
Councillor Jim Graham 

 
 
 

Spennymoor Town 

Council 

Page 134



 7 

 
 
 
 
Certificate of The Treasurer  
 
 
I certify that the Statement of Accounts presents fairly the financial position of the Central 
Durham Crematorium Joint Committee as at 31st March 2011 and its income and 
expenditure for the year ended 31st March 2011. 
 
 

Signed Date 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Don McLure C.P.F.A. 

Corporate Director: Resources and 

Treasurer to the Joint Committee 
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Report of the Treasurer 
 

 

Overview of Financial Performance in 2010/ 2011 
 

Each year the Joint Committee approves a budget for the forthcoming year. This report 

outlines the main financial results for the year ended 31st March, 2011.  It summarises the 

income and expenditure incurred by the Joint Committee and highlights any change to the 

financial position that occurred during the year. 

 

The 2010/11 budgets anticipated that the Joint Committee would achieve a surplus of 

£306,250. This was based on an estimated 2,120 cremations for the year and was net of a 

budgeted contribution to reserves of £161,860.  During 2010/11, the number of cremations 

carried out was 2,273, an increase of 153 on the estimated figure.  

 

The table below summarises the budget and actual income and expenditure for 2010/11. 

Variations are shown alongside.  

 
2009/10 
Actual 
 
£  

2010/11 
Budget 

 
£ 

2010/11 
Actual 
 
£ 

2010/11 
Variance 

 
£ 

 
Expenditure 

      
216,768 Employees 220,000 204,354 (15,646) 
136,068 Premises 189,700 145,228 (44,472) 

2,726 Transport 1,500 2,739 1,239 
92,341 Supplies & Services 132,990 133,631 641 
39,370 Agency & Contracted 50,230 50,545 315 
32,000 Central Support Costs 32,000 32,000 0 

 Masterplan    
2,625  - Memorial Garden   0 0 0 

 Contribution to Reserves/Funds    

5,000  - Memorial Garden 5,000 5,000 0 
234,853  - Major Capital Works * 141,860 288,529 146,669 

5,000  - Small Plant 5,000 5,000 0 
10,000  - Central Heating Renewal 10,000 10,000 0 

776,751  Gross Expenditure 788,280 877,026 88,746 

 Income    

1,020,546 Fees 1,030,332 1,111,566 81,234 
4,324 Interest Received 4,000 4,375 375 

55,506 Memorial Gardens Fees 60,198 67,335 7,137 
0 Contribution from Reserves/Funds 0 0 0 

2,625 Masterplan - Memorial Garden 0 0 0 

1,083,001  Gross Income 1,094,530 1,183,276 88,746 

306,250 Available Surplus 306,250 306,250 0 
 Apportioned    

245,000 Durham County Council – 80% 245,000 245,000 0 
61,250 Spennymoor Town Council – 20% 61,250 61,250 0 

306,250 Distributed Surplus 306,250 306,250 0 
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In 2010/11, the Joint Committee has made a contribution of £308,529 to its reserves to 

facilitate the replacement of the cremators and re-development of its buildings. 

 

Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee Reserves as at the 31st March 2011 

 
Earmarked Reserves 

 

Reserve 
Balance at    
01.04.10 

Contribution 
to Reserves 

Contribution 
from Reserves 

Balance at 
31.03.11 

 £ £ £ 

Major Capital Works Reserve 
* 

655,964 288,529 (551,109) 393,384 

Masterplan Reserve 16,250 5,000 0 21,250 

Small Plant Reserve 18,001 5,000 (23,001) 0 

Central Heating Reserve 23,001 10,000 (33,001) 0 

Cremator Replacement 
Reserve 

0 600,000 0 600,000 

TOTAL 713,216 908,529 (607,111) 1,014,634 

 
Constituent Authorities Account – General Reserve 
 
The following table shows the position for the Constituent Authorities General Reserve as at 
31st March 2011. 
 

 

Durham 
County 
Council 

Spennymoor Total 

£ £ £ 

Balances in General Reserve at 1 April 2010 339,248 84,812 424,060 

Add:  Transfer from Reserves    0      0     0 

Add:  2010/11 Surplus 245,000 61,250 306,250 

 584,248 146,062 730,310 

Less:  Distributed to Authorities (245,000) (61,250) (306,250) 

Balance as at 31st March 2011 339,248 84,812 424,060 
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Total Earmarked Reserves of the Constituent Authorities  

 
The following table shows the position on all the Earmarked Reserves of the Constituent 
Authorities as at 31st March 2011 

 

 

Durham 
County 

Council 80% 

Spennymoor 
 
 

20% 

Total 

£ £ £ 

Major Capital Works Reserve 314,707 78,677 393,384 

Masterplan Reserve 17,000 4,250 21,250 

Cremator Replacement Reserve 480,000 120,000 600,000 

General Reserve – General Fund Balance 339,248 84,812 424,060 

Total Constituent Authorities Reserves 
as at 31st March 2011 

1,150,955 287,739 1,438,694 

 

 

Planned capital expenditure by Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee  

 
Crematoria are regulated under Part 1 of the Environmental Protection Act (1990 and since 
1991 such facilities have had to control emissions to air. 
 

The Act required Crematoria to use “Best Available Techniques Not Entailing Excessive 
Cost” (BATNEEC) and statutory Government Guidance (process guidance note PG5 / 2) 
was used in the selection and installation of the current cremators, which were installed in 
1991/92 and which were considered “state of the art” equipment at that time. 

 
These controls did not however, relate to the emission of Mercury and it was on 10th January 
2004, that the Department of the Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA) published 
PG5 / 2 (04) which required the Cremation Industry to abate 50% of all Cremations by 31st 
December 2012.  AQ1 (05) required existing Crematoria where Abatement Equipment was 
to be fitted to do so by 31st December 2012. 

 
These amendments constituted statutory guidance under regulation 37 of the Pollution 
Prevention and Control (England & Wales) Regulations 2000.  Additional guidance from 
DEFRA in January 2005 required Cremation Authorities to advise their Regulator by 31st 
December 2005 of their intention to install Mercury Abatement Equipment or if it was their 
intention to Burden Share. 

 
DEFRA had indicated that for Crematoria that carry out more than 1850 Cremations per 
annum, if sufficient Crematoria did not indicate that Mercury Abatement Equipment was to 
be installed then, new legislation would make this a mandatory requirement. 

 
In June 2008, the Secretary of State for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, exercised 
powers conferred in him by Regulation 61 (1) and (2) of the Environmental Protection 
(England) (Crematoria Mercury Emissions ) Direction 2008, which came in to force on 27th  
June 2008.  This direction required regulatory action to be taken by 25th July 2008, and as a 
result information was to be supplied by each Cremation Authority to the relevant Regulator 
by 31st October 2008, and every 6 months thereafter, advising the action taken to comply 
with PG5 / 2 (05). 
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Following the report submitted to the Regulator in October 2008, a variation notice was 
issued by the Regulator (Ref DCC/LAPPC/P19) with new conditions as follows: 
 
Condition 5.7 “A general condition that the operator shall use best available techniques for 
preventing or, where that is not practical, reducing emissions from the installation”. 
 
Condition 5.8 “A requirement to provide information via Mercury Abatement”. 

 
Due to the conditions of the Licence to Operate a Crematorium, and the number of 
cremations undertaken at the Central Durham Crematorium, the Committee took the 
decision to install Mercury abatement equipment, the deadline for the installing this 
equipment to meet the requirements of PG5 (2(04) is 31st December 2012. 

 

A £2.3m Cremator Replacement and associated redevelopment work scheme undertaken by 

Durham County Council on behalf of the Joint Committee has commenced with the Durham 

County Council financing the investment up front and the Joint Committee repaying the 

borrowing costs on a 10 year annuity loan over a 10  year period. The capital expenditure for 

the Joint Committee will commence in October 2011. 
 
Changes in Accounting Policies 
 
The introduction of International Financial Reporting standards requires a number of 
additional accounting policies to be adopted.  Details of the following policies are provided in 
the Notes to the Statement of Accounts (specifically Note 1). 
 
Materiality 
 
Cash and cash equivalents 
 
Componentisation of property plant and equipment 
 
Employee benefits 
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Movement in Reserves Statement  
 
This statement shows the movement in the year on the different reserves held by the Joint 
Committee, analysed into ‘usable reserves’ and other reserves. The Surplus or deficit on the 
Provision of Service line shows the true economic cost of providing the Crematorium 
Service, more details of which are shown in the Comprehensive Income and expenditure 
Statement. These are different from the amounts required to be charged to the General 
Reserve.  
 
The net increase/decrease before transfers to the earmarked reserves line shows the 
statutory general fund balance before any discretionary transfers to or from earmarked 
reserves undertaken by the Joint Committee. 
 
For the Year ended 31st March 2011 
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Balance at 31st March 2010 carried 
forward 

424 713 1,137 536 1,673 

Movement in reserves during 2010-11 
 
Surplus or Deficit on provision of service 
 
Other Comprehensive Income & 
Expenditure  
 

 
 

590 
 
 

(306) 

 
 
 
 

 
 

590 
 
 

(306) 

  
 

590 
 
 

(306) 

Total Comprehensive Income & 
Expenditure  
 
Adjustments between accounting basis & 
funding basis under regulations (Note 8) 
 

 
284 

 
 

25 

  
284 

 
 

25 

 
 
 
 

(25) 

 
284 

 
 
0 

Net Increase / Decrease before 
Transfers to Earmarked Reserves  

 
309 

  
308 

 
(25) 

 
284 

 
Transfers to/from Earmarked Reserves 
(Note 9) 
 
Increase/ Decrease in Year 

 
(309) 

 
 

0 

 
302 

 
(7) 

 
7 

 
0 

Balance at 31st March 2011 Carried 
Forward  
 

 
424 

 
1,015 

 
1,439 

 
518 

 
1,957 
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Movement in Reserves Statements 2009/2010 comparatives  
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Balance at 31st March 2009 carried 
forward 
 

424 461 885 369 1,254 

Movement in reserves during 2009-10 
 
Surplus or Deficit on provision of services * 

 
Other Comprehensive Income & 
Expenditure  
 

 
 

725 
 
 

(306) 

  
 

725 
 
 

(306) 

  
 

725 
 
 

(306) 

Total Comprehensive Income & 
Expenditure  
 
Adjustments between accounting basis & 
funding basis under regulations (Note) 
 

 
419 

 
 

27 

  
419 

 
 

27 

 
 
 
 

(27) 

 
419 

 
 
0 
 

Net Increase / Decrease before 
Transfers to Earmarked Reserves  
 

 
446 

  
447 

 
(27) 

 
419 

Transfers to/from Earmarked Reserves 
(Note) 
 
Increase/ Decrease in Year 

 
(446) 

 
0 

 
252 

 
(194) 

 
194 

 
0 

Balance at 31st March 2010 Carried 
Forward  
 

 
424 

 
713 

 
1,137 

 
536 

 
1,673 
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Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement  
 
This statement shows the accounting cost in the year of providing services in accordance 
with Generally Accepted accounting practice.  

 
It summarises the resources that have been generated and consumed in providing and 
managing a Crematorium service during the last year. It includes all day-to-day expenses 
and related income on an accruals basis, as well as transactions measuring the value of non 
current assets actually consumed. 

 
2009 - 2010  2010 - 2011 

Gross 
Expenditure 

£000 

Gross 
Income 

£000 

Net 
Expenditure 

£000 

Gross 
Expenditure 

£000 

Gross 
Income 

£000 

Net 
Expenditure 

£000 

 
484 

 
 

64 

 
(1,076) 

 
 

0 

 
(592) 

 
 

64 

 
Crematorium and 
Associated Services 
 
Other Corporate Costs 
 

 
548 

 
 

45 

 
(1,179) 

 
 

0 

 
(632) 

 
 

45 

547 (1,076) (529) Cost of Services 593 (1,179) (586) 

  
0 
 
 

0 
 
 

(4) 

 
0 
 
 

(192) 
 
 

(4) 
 
 
 

 
Other Operating Income/ 
Expenditure 
 
Crematorium revaluation 
 
Financing and 
Investment Income and 
Expenditure 
 

  
0 
 
 

0 
 
 

(4) 
 
 
 

 
0 
 
 

0 
 
 

(4) 
 
 
 

  (725) Surplus / Deficit on the 
Provision of Service 

  (590) 

   
306 

 

 
Distribution to 
Constituent Authorities   

   
306 

   
306 

 

 
Other Comprehensive 
Income and expenditure  

   
306 

  
(419) 

 
Total Comprehensive 
Income & Expenditure 

  
(284) 
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Balance Sheet as at 31
st
 March 2011 

 
The balance sheet shows the value as at the Balance sheet date of the assets and liabilities 
recognised by the Joint Committee. The net assets of the Joint Committee are matched by 
the reserves held.  Reserves are reported in two categories.  The first are usable reserves, 
i.e. those reserves that the Joint Committee may use to provide the crematorium service 
(subject to the need to maintain a prudent level of reserves and any statutory limitations to 
their use).  The second are those which the Joint Committee are not able to use to provide 
the crematorium service.  
 
These reserves include those that hold unrealised gains and losses such as the Revaluation 
reserve, where amounts would only become available to provide the Crematorium service if 
the assets are sold, and the reserves that hold timing differences shown in the Movement in 
Reserves statement line ‘Adjustments between accounting basis and funding basis under 
regulation.’ 
 

31st March 2010 
£000 

 Notes 31st March 2011 
£000 

 
536 

 
0 
 

0 
 

0 

 
Property, Plant & Equipment  
 
Intangible Assets 
 
Long Term Investments 
 
Long Term Debtors 

 
12 

 
NA 

 
NA 

 
NA 

 
518 

 
0 
 

0 
 

0 

536 Long Term Assets  518 

 
851 

 
0 
 

259 
 

85 

 
Short Term Investments 
 
Inventories 
 
Short Term Debtors 
 
Cash & Cash Equivalents  

 
14,15 

 
NA 

 
17 

 
18,22 

 
851 

 
0 
 

140 
 

483 

1,195 Current Assets  1,474 

 
0 
 

(58) 
 

0 

 
Short Term Borrowing 
 
Short Term Creditors 
 
Provisions 

 
NA 

 
19 

 
NA 

 
0 
 

(35) 
 

0 

(58) Current Liabilities   (35) 

 
0 
 

0 
 

0 
 

0 

 
Long Term Creditors 
 
Provisions  
 
Long Term Borrowing 
 
Other Long Term Liabilities 

 
NA 

 
NA 

 
NA 

 
NA 

 
0 
 

0 
 

0 
 

0 

0 Long Term Liabilities  0 

1,673 Net Assets   1,957 

 
1,137 

 
536 

 
Usable Reserves 
 
Unusable Reserves 

 
9 
 

21 

 
1,439 

 
518 

1,673 Total Reserves  1,957 
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The Cash Flow Statement 
 
The Cash Flow Statement shows the changes in cash and cash equivalents of the Joint 
Committee during 2010/2011. The statement shows how the Joint Committee generates and 
uses its cash and cash equivalents by classifying cash flows as operating, investing and 
financing activities. The amount of the net cash flows arising from operating activities is a 
key indicator of the extent to which the operations of the authority are funded by way of 
income from the recipients of the Crematorium Service. Investing Activities represent the 
extent to which cash outflows have been made for resources which are intended to 
contribute to the Joint Committees future service delivery. Cash flows arising from financing 
activities are useful in predicting claims on future cash flows. 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 

Year Ended  
31

st
 March 

2011 
£000 

Notes 

 Operating Activities   

(842) Sale of goods and rendering of services (1,299) 23 

(17) Interest Received  (3) 23 

0 Other operating cash receipts  0  

(859) 
Cash Inflows generated from Operating 
Activities 

(1,302)  

    

213 Cash paid to and on behalf of employees 204 23 

841 Cash paid to suppliers of goods and services 693 23 

0  Other payments for operating activities 0  

1054 Cash Outflows from Operating Activities 897  

195 Net Cash flow from Operating Activities (405)  

    

 Investing Activities   

0 
Purchase of property, plant and equipment, 
investment property and intangible fixed 
assets 

10 12,23 

500 
Purchase of short term ( not considered to be 
cash equivalents) and long term investments  

0  

0 
Proceeds from the sale of property, plant and 
equipment, investment property and 
intangible assets 

(3) 12,23 

0 Other receipts from investing activities 0  

0 Net Cash flow from Investing Activities 7  

    

 Financing Activities   

0 Other receipts from financing 0  

0 Other payments for financing 0  

0 Net cash flow from Financing Activities 0  

    

695 Net (increase) / decrease in cash (398)  

 

Page 144



 17

 

Notes to the Financial Statements 
 
1 Accounting Policies  

 

1.1 General Principles 
  
The Statement of Accounts summarises the Joint Committee's transactions for the 2010/11 
financial year and its position at the year-end of 31st March 2011.  The Joint Committee is 
required to prepare an Annual Statement of Accounts by [the Accounts and Audit 
Regulations 2003/the Accounts and Audit (Wales) Regulations 2005/the Local Authority 
Accounts (Scotland) Regulations 1985], which [those Regulations/those Regulations/section 
12 of the Local Government in Scotland Act 2003] require to be prepared in accordance with 
proper accounting practices.  
  
These practices primarily comprise the [Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting in 
the United Kingdom 2010/11] and the [Best Value Accounting Code of Practice 2010/11], 
supported by International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) [and statutory guidance 
issued under section 12 of the 2003 Act].  
  
The accounting convention adopted in the Statement of Accounts is principally historical 
cost, modified by the revaluation of certain categories of non-current assets and financial 
instruments. 
  
These accounts have been prepared on a going concern basis since the Joint Committee is 
expected to remain in operational existence for the foreseeable future and there is no 
intention to significantly curtail the scale of operations. 
 

1.2 Accruals of Income and Expenditure 
 
Activity is accounted for in the year that it takes place, not simply when cash payments are 
made or received.  In particular:- 

 
Revenue from the sale of goods is recognised when the Joint Committee transfers the 
significant risks and rewards of ownership to the purchaser and it is probable that economic 
benefits or service potential associated with the transaction will flow to the Joint Committee. 
 
Revenue from the provision of services is recognised when the Joint Committee can 
measure reliably the percentage of completion of the transaction and it is probable that 
economic benefits or service potential associated with the transaction will flow to the Joint 
Committee. 
 
Supplies are recorded as expenditure when they are consumed – where there is a gap 
between the date supplies are received and their consumption; they are carried as 
inventories on the Balance Sheet. 
 
Expenses in relation to services received (including services provided by employees) are 
recorded as expenditure when the services are received rather than when payments are 
made. 
 
Interest receivable on investments is accounted for respectively as Income on the basis of 
the effective interest rate for the relevant financial instrument rather than the Cash flows 
fixed or determined by the contract. 
 
Where revenue and expenditure have been recognised but cash has not been received or 
paid, a debtor or creditor for the relevant amount is recorded in the Balance Sheet.  Where 
debts may not be settled, the balance of debtors is written down and a charge made to 
revenue for the income that might not be collected. 
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1.3 IFRS Materiality Conversion 
 
The conversion from UK GAAP (SORP) to International Financial Reporting Standards 
requires the adoption of a materiality level in relation to the adjustments required for the 
restatement of previous year’s figures. 
 
The adjustment materiality level for the conversion from the 2009/10 SORP compliant 
Statement of Accounts to the 2010/11 IFRS Compliant Statement of Accounts is set at 1% 
(£16,730) for the Joint Committee. The basis for this being that any adjustment calculated 
below this materiality level will not affect any understanding of the Joint Committee’s 
Statement of accounts. 
 
The 1% has been calculated based on the Joint Committee’s 2009/10 net worth of 
£1,673,000.  
 
 
1.4 Cash and Cash Equivalents  
  
Cash is represented by cash in hand and deposits with financial institutions (in accordance 
with Durham County Council's Local Code of Treasury Management) repayable without 
penalty on notice of not more than 24 hours. Cash equivalents are investments that mature 
in 3 months or less from the date of acquisition are held for the purposes of liquidity, rather 
than investment and are readily convertible to known amounts of cash with insignificant risk 
of change in value.  
 
In the Cash Flow Statement, cash and cash equivalents are shown net of bank overdrafts 
that are repayable on demand and form an integral part of the Joint Committee’s cash 
management. 
   
1.5 Exceptional Items 
  
When items of income and expense are material, their nature and amount is disclosed 
separately, either on the face of the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement or 
in the notes to the accounts, depending on how significant the items are to an understanding 
of the Joint Committee's financial performance. 
   
1.6 Prior Period Adjustments  
 
Prior period adjustments may arise as a result of a change in accounting policies or to 
correct a material error.  Changes in accounting estimates are accounted for prospectively, 
i.e. in the current and future years affected by the change and do not give rise to a prior 
period adjustment.  Changes in accounting policies are only made when required by proper 
accounting practices or the change provides more reliable or relevant information about the 
effect of transactions, other events and conditions on the Joint Committee's financial position 
or financial performance.  
 
Where a change is made, it is applied retrospectively (unless stated otherwise) by adjusting 
opening balances and comparative amounts for the prior period as if the new policy had 
always been applied. Material errors discovered in prior period figures are corrected 
retrospectively by amending opening balances and comparative amounts for the prior 
period.   
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1.7 Employee Benefits  
  

Short-term employee benefits are those due to be settled within 12 months of the year-end. 
They include such benefits as wages and salaries, paid annual leave and paid sick leave, 
bonuses and non-monetary benefits (e.g. cars) for current employees and are recognised as 
an expense for service in the year in which employees render service to the Joint 
Committee.   An accrual is made for the cost of holiday entitlements (or any form of leave, 
e.g. time off in lieu) earned by employees but not taken before the year-end which 
employees can carry forward into the next financial year.   
 
The accrual is made at the wage and salary rates applicable in the following accounting 
year, being the period in which the employee takes the benefit.  The accrual is charged to 
Surplus or Deficit on the Service provision, but then reversed out through the Movement in 
Reserves Statement so that holiday benefits are charged to revenue in the financial year in 
which the holiday absence occurs.  
 
1.8 Events after the Balance Sheet Date  
  

Events after the Balance Sheet date are those events, both favourable and unfavourable, 
that occur between the end of the reporting period and the date when the Statement of 
Accounts is authorised for issue. Two types of events can be identified: 
 

- those that provide evidence of conditions that existed at the end of the reporting 
period – the Statement of Accounts is adjusted to reflect such events 

 
- those that are indicative of conditions that arose after the reporting period – the 

Statement of Accounts is not adjusted to reflect such events, but where a category of 
events would have a material effect, disclosure is made in the notes of the nature of 
the events and their estimated financial effect. 

 
Events taking place after the date of authorisation for issue are not reflected in the 
Statement of Accounts. 
   
1.9 Financial Liabilities 

 
Financial liabilities are recognised on the Balance Sheet when an Authority becomes a party 
to the contractual provisions of a financial instrument and are initially measured at fair value 
and are carried at their amortised cost.  Annual charges to the Financing and Investment 
Income and Expenditure line in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement for 
interest payable are based on the carrying amount of the liability, multiplied by the effective 
rate of interest for the instrument.  The effective interest rate is the rate that exactly 
discounts estimated future cash payments over the life of the instrument to the amount at 
which it was originally recognised. 
 
Under its constitution deed, the Crematorium Joint Committee is not permitted to borrow 
money from any source other than Durham County Council. The Crematorium Joint 
Committee has not undertaken any such borrowing. 
   
1.10 Financial Assets 
 

Financial assets are classified into two types:  
 

- loans and receivables – assets that have fixed or determinable payments but are not 
quoted in an active market. 

 
- available-for-sale assets – assets that have a quoted market price and/or do not have 

fixed or determinable payments. 
 
The Financial Assets shown in the balance sheet represent surplus cash balances loaned to 
Durham County Council and fall under the Financial Instruments classification of loans and 
receivables – assets that have fixed or determinable payments but are not quoted in an 
active market. 
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1.11 Loans and Receivables 
 

Loans and Receivables Loans and receivables are recognised on the Balance Sheet when 
an Authority becomes a party to the contractual provisions of a financial instrument and are 
initially measured at fair value. They are subsequently measured at their amortised cost.  
 
Annual credits to the Financing and Investment Income and Expenditure line in the 
Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement for interest receivable are based on the 
carrying amount of the asset multiplied by the effective rate of interest for the instrument. 
The loan made to Durham County Council by the Crematorium Joint Committee means that 
the amount presented in the Balance Sheet is the outstanding principal receivable (plus 
accrued interest) and interest credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure 
Statement is the amount receivable for the year in the loan agreement. 
 
Where assets are identified as impaired because of a likelihood arising from a past event 
that payments due under the contract will not be made, the asset is written down and a 
charge made to the Financing and Investment Income and Expenditure line in the 
Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement. The impairment loss is measured as 
the difference between the carrying amount and the present value of the revised future cash 
flows discounted at the asset’s original effective interest rate. 
 
Any gains and losses that arise on the derecognition of an asset are credited or debited to 
the Financing and Investment Income and Expenditure line in the Comprehensive Income 
and Expenditure Statement. 
 
1.12 Foreign Currency Translation 
  

Where the Crematorium Joint Committee has entered into a transaction denominated in a 
foreign currency, the transaction is converted into sterling at the exchange rate applicable on 
the date the transaction was effective.  Where amounts in foreign currency are outstanding 
at the year-end, they are reconverted at the spot exchange rate (or, where appropriate the 
rate fixed under the terms of the relevant transactions) at 31st March 2011.  Resulting gains 
or losses are recognised in the Financing and Investment Income and Expenditure line in the 
Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement. 
   
1.13 Intangible Assets 
 

Expenditure on non-monetary assets that do not have physical substance but are controlled 
by the Crematorium Joint Committee as a result of past events (e.g. software licences) is 
capitalised when it is expected that future economic benefits or service potential will flow 
from the intangible asset to the Joint Committee. 
 
Expenditure on the development of websites is not capitalised if the website is solely or 
primarily intended to promote or advertise the Authority’s goods or services. 
 
Intangible assets are measured initially at cost. Amounts are only re-valued where the fair 
value of the assets held by the Authority can be determined by reference to an active 
market. In practice, no intangible asset held by the Crematorium Joint Committee meets this 
criterion, and they are therefore carried at amortised cost. The depreciable amount of an 
intangible asset is amortised over its useful life to the Comprehensive Income and 
Expenditure Statement. An asset is tested for impairment whenever there is an indication 
that the asset might be impaired – any losses recognised are posted to the Comprehensive 
Income and Expenditure Statement. Any gain or loss arising on the disposal or 
abandonment of an intangible asset is posted to the Other Operating Expenditure line in the 
Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement. 
 
Where expenditure on intangible assets qualifies as capital expenditure for statutory 
purposes, amortisation, impairment losses and disposal gains and losses are not permitted 
to have an impact on the General Fund Balance. The gains and losses are therefore 
reversed out of the General Fund Balance in the Movement in Reserves Statement and 
posted to the Capital Adjustment Account. 
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 1.14 Inventories and Long Term Contracts 

 
Inventories where applicable are valued and included in the Balance Sheet at current market 
value. This is a departure from the requirements of the Code of SSAP 9, which requires 
stocks to be shown at actual costs or net realisable value, if lower.  The effect of this 
different treatment has not been quantified, but the opinion is held that because of the low 
levels of stocks held, any difference in value would be immaterial. 
 
1.15 Property Plant and Equipment  

 
Assets that have physical substance and are held for use in the production or supply of 
goods or services, for rental to others, or for administrative purposes and that are expected 
to be used during more than one financial year are classified as Property, Plant and 
Equipment.  

 
1.16 Recognition 

 
Expenditure on the acquisition, creation or enhancement of property, plant and equipment is 
capitalised on an accruals basis, provided that its is probable that the future economic 
benefits or service potential associated with the item will flow to the Crematorium Joint 
Committee and the cost of the item can be measured reliably. Expenditure that maintains but 
does not add to an asset’s potential to deliver future economic benefits or service potential 
(i.e. repairs and maintenance) is charged as an expense when it is incurred. 
 
 1.17 Measurement  
 
Assets are initially measured at cost, comprising:  
 

- the purchase price 
 
- any costs attributable to bringing the asset to the location and condition necessary for 

it to be capable of operating in the manner intended by management. 
 
Assets are then carried in the Balance Sheet using the following measurement bases: 
 

- assets under construction 
 
- depreciated historical cost 

 
- all other assets – fair value, determined as the amount that would be paid for the 

asset in its existing use (EUV). 
 
As there is no market-based evidence of fair value because of the specialist nature of the 
Crematorium, depreciated replacement cost (DRC) is used as an estimate of fair value. For 
non-property assets that have short useful lives or low values (or both), depreciated 
historical cost basis is used as a proxy for fair value. All assets included in the Balance 
Sheet at fair value are re-valued sufficiently regularly to ensure that their carrying amount is 
not materially different from their fair value at the year-end, but as a minimum every five 
years. Increases in valuations are matched by credits to the Revaluation Reserve to 
recognise unrealised gains. [Exceptionally, gains might be credited to the Comprehensive 
Income and Expenditure Statement where they arise from the reversal of a loss previously 
charged to the Crematorium.] Where decreases in value are identified, they are accounted 
for in either of the following ways: 
 

- where there is a balance of revaluation gains for the asset in the Revaluation 
Reserve, the carrying amount of the asset is written down against that balance (up to 
the amount of the accumulated gains). 
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- where there is no balance in the Revaluation Reserve or an insufficient balance, the 
carrying amount of the asset is written down against the relevant line in the 
Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement. 

 
The Revaluation Reserve contains revaluation gains recognised since 1st April 2007 only, 
the date of its formal implementation.  Gains arising before that date have been consolidated 
into the Capital Adjustment Account. 
   
1.18 Impairment 

 
Assets are assessed at each year-end as to whether there is any indication that an asset 
may be impaired. Where indications exist and any possible differences are estimated to be 
material, the recoverable amount of the asset is estimated and, where this is less than the 
carrying amount of the asset, an impairment loss is recognised for the shortfall. Where 
impairment losses are identified, they are accounted for by: 
 

- Where there is a balance of revaluation gains for the asset in the Revaluation 
Reserve, the carrying amount of the asset is written down against that balance (up to 
the amount of the accumulated gains). 

 
- Where there is no balance in the Revaluation Reserve or an insufficient balance, the 

carrying amount of the asset is written down against the relevant line in the 
Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement. 

 
Where an impairment loss is reversed subsequently, the reversal is credited to the relevant 
line in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement, up to the amount of the 
original loss, adjusted for depreciation that would have been charged if the loss had not 
been recognised.  
  
1.19 Depreciation  
 
Depreciation is provided for on all Property, Plant and Equipment assets by the systematic 
allocation of their depreciable amounts over their useful lives.  An exception is made for 
assets that are not yet available for use (i.e. assets under construction). Depreciation is 
calculated on the following bases:  
 

- Buildings – straight-line allocation over the useful life of the property as estimated by 
the valuer - 30 years. 
 

- Vehicles – straight-line allocation over 10-15 years. 
 
- Plant, furniture and equipment –straight-line allocation over 5 years. 

 
Revaluation gains are also depreciated, with an amount equal to the difference between 
current value depreciation charged on assets and the depreciation that would have been 
chargeable based on their historical cost being transferred each year from the Revaluation 
Reserve to the Capital Adjustment Account. 
 
1.20 De-minimis for Capitalisation of Property Plant and Equipment and Intangible 

Assets 

 
In adopting the lead authority Durham County Council’s policies, the Crematorium Joint 
Committee has accepted a de-minimis for Capitalisation of £10,000. 
 
1.21 Componentisation 
  
 Where an item of Property, Plant and Equipment asset has major components whose cost 
is significant in relation to the total cost of the item, the components are depreciated 
separately if the component part has a different useful life and/or different depreciation 
methods to the remainder of the asset. 
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The materiality level for the componentisation of Property Plant and Equipment is set at 
£450,000, with an individual component part being 20% of the assets total value. 
Component assets with a lower value are deemed to not have a material impact on the 
assets book value. 
  
1.22 Provisions  

 
Provisions are made where an event has taken place that gives the Crematorium Joint 
Committee a legal or constructive obligation that probably requires settlement by a transfer 
of economic benefits or service potential, and a reliable estimate can be made of the amount 
of the obligation.  
 
Provisions are charged as an expense to the appropriate line in the Comprehensive Income 
and Expenditure Statement in the year that the Crematorium Joint Committee becomes 
aware of the obligation, and are measured at the best estimate at the balance sheet date of 
the expenditure required to settle the obligation, taking into account relevant risks and 
uncertainties. 
 
When payments are eventually made, they are charged to the provision carried in the 
Balance Sheet. Estimated settlements are reviewed at the end of each financial year – 
where it becomes less than probable that a transfer of economic benefits will now be 
required (or a lower settlement than anticipated is made), the provision is reversed and 
credited back to the relevant service. 
 
Where some or all of the payment required to settle a provision is expected to be recovered 
from another party (e.g. from an insurance claim), this is only recognised as income if it is 
virtually certain that reimbursement will be received if the Crematorium Joint Committee 
settles the obligation. 
   
 1.23 Contingent Liability 

 
A contingent liability arises where an event has taken place that gives the Crematorium Joint 
Committee a possible obligation whose existence will only be confirmed by the occurrence 
or otherwise of uncertain future events not wholly within the control of the Crematorium Joint 
Committee. Contingent liabilities also arise in circumstances where a provision would 
otherwise be made but either it is not probable that an outflow of resources will be required 
or the amount of the obligation cannot be measured reliably. 
 
Contingent liabilities are not recognised in the Balance Sheet but disclosed in a note to the 
accounts. 
 
1.24 Contingent Asset 

 
A contingent asset arises where an event has taken place that gives the Crematorium Joint 
Committee a possible asset whose existence will only be confirmed by the occurrence or 
otherwise of uncertain future events not wholly within the control of the Crematorium Joint 
Committee. 
 
Contingent assets are not recognised in the Balance Sheet but disclosed in a note to the 
accounts where it is probable that there will be an inflow of economic benefits or service 
potential. 
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1.25 Reserves  

 
The Crematorium Joint Committee sets aside specific amounts as reserves for future policy 
purposes or to cover contingencies. Reserves are created by appropriating amounts out of 
the General Reserve - General Fund Balance in the Movement in Reserves Statement. 
When expenditure to be financed from a reserve is incurred, it is charged in that year (to 
score against the Surplus or Deficit on the Provision of Services) in the Comprehensive 
Income and Expenditure Statement. The reserve is then appropriated back into the General 
Reserve - General Fund Balance in the Movement in Reserves Statement. 
 
The following reserves are held by the Crematorium Joint Committee: 
 
1.26 Major Capital Works Reserve 

 
The Major Capital Works reserve was established in order to fund major works required at 
the Crematorium.  
 
1.27 Masterplan Reserve 
 
This reserve has been established to fund the continued development and construction of 
the second phase of the Memorial Garden. 
 
1.28 Small Plant Reserve 
 
The Small Plant Fund was established in 2001/2002 to provide for future replacement of 
minor capital items. 

 
1.29 Central Heating Reserve 
 
The Central Heating Fund was established in 2003/2004 to provide for future replacement of 
the Central Heating system, which is now 16 years old. 
 
1.30 Cremator Replacement Reserve 
 
The Cremator Replacement Reserve has been established in order to contribute to the 
financing of the replacement of cremators and the redevelopment of buildings to facilitate 
changes to emission standards. 
 
Other reserves held the Crematorium Joint Committee are kept to manage the accounting 
processes for non-current assets and can only be used for specific statutory purposes. 

 
1.31 Capital Adjustment Account 
 
The Capital Adjustment Account provides a balancing mechanism between the different 
rates at which assets are depreciated and financed through the capital controls system. 
 
1.32 Revaluation Reserve 

 
The Revaluation Reserve includes cumulative unrealised revaluation gains and losses (since 
1 April 2007) arising from holding fixed assets. The Crematorium’s buildings were subject to 
revaluation during 2009/2010, therefore the balance on this account relates to that 
revaluation. 
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1.33 Revenue Expenditure funded from Capital under Statute 

 
Expenditure incurred during the year that may be capitalised under statutory provisions but 
that does not result in the creation of a non-current asset has been charged as expenditure 
in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement in the year.  
 
Where the Crematorium Joint Committee has determined to meet the cost of this 
expenditure from existing capital resources, a transfer in the Movement in Reserves 
Statement from the General Fund Balance to the Capital Adjustment Account then reverses 
out the amounts charged. 
  
1.34 VAT  

 
VAT payable is included as an expense only to the extent that it is not recoverable from Her 
Majesty’s Revenue and Customs.  VAT receivable is excluded from income. 
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2 IFRS 1  - First Time Adoption of International Financial Reporting Standards 

 
As 2010/11 is the first year that the Joint Committee has prepared accounts under IFRS, 
there are specific transitional arrangements that apply only within the first year. 

 
The principle objective of IFRS1 is to ensure that the first time set of IFRS based financial 
statements: 

 
 - Are transparent for users and comparable over all periods presented 
 
 - Provide a suitable starting point for accounting in accordance with IFRS 

 
Accounting policies changes arising from the adoption of the IFRS based CODE (as with all 
changes in accounting policies) should be applied retrospectively except were there are 
specific transitional provisions that override this basic principle.  

 
The CODE requires the Joint Committee to disclose any material differences between the 
amounts presented under the 2009 SORP and the IFRS based CODE. 
 
Adoption of the IFRS CODE has not resulted in any material differences or the requirement 
for the restatement of various balances and transactions due to the following reasons: 
 
 - The Joint Committee does not hold or has not entered into any lease agreement 
 
 - The Joint Committee does not receive any Government Grant funding 

 
 - The Joint Committee does not hold any Intangible Assets 

 
The adjustment materiality level for the conversion from the 2009/10 SORP compliance to 
the 2010/11 IFRS CODE compliance being set at 1% of the Joint Committee’s net worth has 
resulted in the short term accumulating absences (which refer to the benefits that employees 
receive as part of their contract of employment) falling well below this materiality level.  
 
3 Accounting Standards that have been issued but have not yet been adopted 

 
The 2011/2012 CODE identifies the requirement for an accounting policy in relation to FRS 
30 Heritage Assets, The Joint Committee does not hold any assets deemed to be within the 
Heritage classification 

  
4 Critical Judgement in Applying Accounting Policies  
 
In applying the Accounting policies set out in Note 1, the Joint Committee has had to make 
certain judgements about complex transactions or those involving uncertainty about future 
events Due to the nature of the Crematorium business and its robust risk management 
processes, there are judgements  deemed to be critical within the 2010/2011 Statement of 
Accounts 
 
5 Assumptions made about the Future and other major sources of Estimation 
 Uncertainty  
 
The Statement of Accounts contains estimated figures that are based on assumptions made 
by the Joint Committee about the future or that are otherwise uncertain. Estimates are made 
taking into account historical experience, current trends and other relevant factors. However 
because balances cannot be determined with certainty, actual results could be materially 
different from the assumptions and estimates. 
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There are no items within the Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee’s Balance 
Sheet at 31st March 2011 for which there is a significant risk of material adjustment in the 
forthcoming financial year. 

 
6  Material Items of Income and Expenses  
 
There are no material items of Income and expense not disclosed on the face of the 
Comprehensive Income and expenditure Account. 
 
7 Events after the Balance Sheet Date 
 
The Statement of Accounts was authorised for issue by the Treasurer on 29th June 2011.  
 
There were no events arising after the Balance Sheet date and up to the approval date that 

materially affected the amounts included or the fair presentation of the financial statements. 
 
8 Adjustments between Accounting Basis and Funding Basis under Regulations  
 
This note details the adjustments that are made to total the Comprehensive Income and 
expenditure recognised by the Joint Committee in the year in accordance with proper 
accounting practice to the resources that are specified by statutory provisions as being 
available to the Joint Committee to meet future capital and revenue expenditure. 
  
2010 / 2011: 
 

 Usable Reserves  Unusable 
Reserves 
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0
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£
0
0
0
 

Adjustments Primarily Involving the Capital Adjustment  
Account 

Reversal of items debited or credited to the 
CI&E Statement 

Charges for depreciation & impairment of non-current assets (25) 0 (25) 

Revaluation losses on Property Plant & Equipment 0 0 0 

Amortisation of Intangible Assets  0 0 0 

Revenue Expenditure Funded from Capital under Statute  0 0 0 

Amounts of non-current assets written off on disposal or sale as 
part of the gain/loss on disposal to the CI&E Statement 

0 0 0 

Insertion of items not debited or credited to the  
CI&E Statement 

Statutory provision for the financing of capital Investment 0 0 0 

Capital expenditure charged against the General Fund Balance 7 0 7 

 
Adjustments primarily involving the Accumulated  
Absences Account 

Amount by which officer remuneration charged to the CI&E 
Statement on an accruals basis is different from remuneration 
chargeable in the year in accordance with statutory 
requirements 

 
0 

 
0 

 
0 

 
Total Adjustments 

18 0 18 
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Adjustments between Accounting Basis and Funding Basis under Regulations 
2009/2010 Comparative figures 
 

 Usable Reserves  Unusable 
Reserves 
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£
0
0
0
 

Adjustments Primarily Involving the Capital Adjustment  
Account 

Reversal of items debited or credited to the  
CI&E Statement 

Charges for depreciation & impairment of non-current assets (25) 0 (25) 

Revaluation losses on Property Plant & Equipment 0 0 0 

Amortisation of Intangible Assets  0 0 0 

Revenue Expenditure Funded from Capital under Statute  (3) 0 (3) 

Amounts of non-current assets written off on disposal or sale as 
part of the gain/loss on disposal to the CI&E Statement 

0 0 0 

Insertion of items not debited or credited to the 
CI&E Statement 

Statutory provision for the financing of capital Investment 0 0 0 

Capital expenditure charged against the General Fund  0 0 0 

 
Adjustments primarily involving the Accumulated  
Absences Account 

Amount by which officer remuneration charged to the CI&E 
Statement on an accruals basis is different from remuneration 
chargeable in the year in accordance with statutory 
requirements 

 
0 

 
0 

 
0 

 
Total Adjustments 

(28) 0 (28) 
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9 Transfers To / From Earmarked Reserves 
 
This note sets out the amounts set aside from the General Reserve and earmarked reserves 
to provide financing for future expenditure plans and the amounts posted back from 
earmarked reserves to meet Crematorium expenditure during 2010/11. 
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General Fund: 
    
General Reserve 
 
Masterplan Memorial Garden 
 
Major Capital Works 
 
Small Plant 
 
Central heating Renewal 
 
Cremator replacement 
 

 
 

424 
 

14 
 

421 
 

13 
 

13 
 
0 
 

 
 

(306) 
 

(3) 
 
0 
 
0 
 
0 
 
0 
 

 
 

306 
 
5 
 

235 
 
5 
 

10 
 
0 
 

 
 

424 
 

16 
 

656 
 

18 
 

23 
 
0 
 

 
 

(306) 
 
0 
 

(551) 
 

(23) 
 

(33) 
 
0 
 

 
 

306 
 
5 
 

289 
 
5 
 

10 
 

600 
 

 
 

424 
 

21 
 

394 
 
0 
 
0 
 

600 
 

Total  885 (309) 561 1,137 (969) 1,271 1,439 

  
 
10 Other Operating Expenditure  
 

Year Ended 
 31st  March 2010 

£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31st  March 2011 

£000 

 
0 

 
Gains/losses on the disposal of non-current assets 
  

 
0 

0 Total  0 

 
11 Financing and Investment Income and Expenditure  
 

Year Ended 
 31st  March 2010 

£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31st  March 2011 

£000 
 

(4) 
 
0 

 
Interest receivable & similar income 
 
Other Investment Income 

 

(4) 
 
0 

(4) Total  (4) 
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12 Property, Plant and Equipment 

 
The Movement on Balance 2010 / 2011: 

 
 Operational  

Land & 
Buildings 
£000 

Vehicles, Plant, 
Furniture & 
Equipment 
£000 

 
Total 
£000 

Cost or Valuation: 
At 1st April 2010 
  
Additions 
 
Revaluation 
Increases/decreases recognised in 
the Revaluation Reserve 
   
Derecognition - disposals 
 

 
515 

 
0 
 
 
0 
 
 
0 
 

 
75 
 

10 
 
 
0 
 
 

(12) 
 

 
590 

 
10 
 
 
0 
 
 

(12) 

 At 31
st
 March 2011 515 73 588 

Accumulated Depreciation 
At 1st April 2010 
 
Depreciation Charge 
 
Depreciation written out to the 
Revaluation Reserve  
 
Derecognition – disposals 
 
Derecognition – other 
  

 
(17) 

 
(17) 

 
0 
 
 
0 
 
0 

 
(37) 

 
(8) 

 
0 
 
 
9 
 
0 

 
(54) 

 
(25) 

 
0 
 
 
9 
 
0 

At 31
st
  March 2011 (34) (36) (70) 

Net Book Value 
At 31st March 2011 

 

At 31st March 2010 

 
481 

 
498 

 
37 
 

38 

 
518 

 
536 
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Movement on Balance 2009/2010 Comparative figures 

 
 Operational  

 
Land & Buildings 

£000 

Vehicles, Plant, 
Furniture & 
Equipment 
£000 

Total 
£000 

Cost or Valuation: 
At 1st April 2009 
  
Additions 
 
Revaluation 
Increases/decreases recognised in 
the Revaluation Reserve 
   
Derecognition - disposals 
 

 
614 

 
0 
 
 

(99) 
 
 
0 
 

 
75 
 
0 
 
 
0 
 
 
0 
 

 
689 

 
0 
 
 

(99) 
 
 
0 

 At 31
st
 March 2010 515 0 515 

Accumulated Depreciation 
At 1st April 2009 
 
Depreciation Charge 
 
Depreciation written out to the 
Revaluation Reserve  
 
Derecognition – disposals 
 
Derecognition – other 
  

 
(290) 

 
(17) 

 
290 

 
 
0 
 
0 

 
(30) 

 
(7) 

 
0 
 
 
9 
 
0 

 
(320 

 
(24) 

 
290 

 
 
9 
 
0 

At 31
st
 March 2010 (17) (37) (54) 

Net Book Value 
At 31

st
 March 2010 

 

At 31
st
 March 2009 

 
498 

 
324 

 
38 
 

45 

 
536 

 
369 

 
 
Ownership of Assets 
 
Included in Operational Assets above are all of the buildings, vehicles, plant, furniture and 
Equipment, used by the Joint Committee in the provision of crematoria services at the 
Crematorium site.  Legal title of the buildings is vested in Durham County Council however 
the rights and obligations conferred to the Joint Committee under its constitution agreement 
enable it to obtain the future economic benefits that will be derived from the use of the 
buildings and also to restrict the access of the Constituent Authorities to these benefits. 
 
The land upon which the Crematorium is built is treated separately.  It is not included in 
these accounts as an asset of the Joint Committee and instead appears in the accounts of 
Durham County Council as a Community Asset. 
 
Depreciation 
 
Details of the depreciation methods used and the useful lives applicable to each type of 
asset can be found in Note 1. 
 
Changes in Depreciation Methods 
 
There were no changes in depreciation methods during 2009/2010. 
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Impairment / Revaluation 
 
An Impairment Review of the Joint Committee’s Asset Register has been undertaken by 
Michael Gilbey MRICS at 31st March 2011. No assets have been impaired during 2010/2011. 
 
The Joint Committee carries out a rolling programme (in line with DCC policies) that ensures 
that all property, plant and equipment are re valued at least every 5 years. 
 
Revaluations were undertaken during the 2009/2010 financial year.  
 
The valuation basis for Land and Buildings was Depreciated Replacement Cost in line 
specialised operational properties (in the absence of sufficient market based EUV evidence). 
 
Valuations of vehicle, plant, furniture and equipment were based on the current prices where 
there is an active second hand market or latest list prices adjusted for the condition of the 
asset. 
 
Valuation Information 
   

 

Other Land and 
Buildings 
£000 

Vehicles Plant 
and Equipment 

£000 

Total 
£000 

Depreciated 
Replacement 
Cost Valuation 

Basis 

Historic Cost 
Valuation 
Basis 

 

Carried at Depreciated 
Replacement Cost 

481 NA 481 

Valued at Historic Cost in:  

2010/2011 NA 9 9 

2009/2010 NA 28 28 

2008/2009 NA 0 0 

2007/2008  NA 0 0 

2006/2007 NA 0 0 

2005/2006 NA 0 0 

Total 481 37 518 

 
Componentisation 
 
Where an item of Property, Plant and Equipment asset has major components whose cost is 
significant in relation to the total cost of the item, the components are depreciated separately 
if the component part has a different useful life and / or different depreciation methods to the 
remainder of the asset. 
 
Componentisation is required as a result of the following: 
 
Enhancement Expenditure is incurred 
 
Acquisition Expenditure is incurred 
 
Revaluations are undertaken 
 
During 2010/2011 none of the above factors were applicable; therefore the 
componentisation of Property Plant and equipment assets was not required. 
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Capital Commitments  
 

The Crematorium is regulated under Part 1 of the Environmental Protection Act (1990) and 

since 1991 has had to control emissions to the air. 

 

In January 2004 DEFRA published PG5/2 which required the Cremation industry to abate 

505 of all cremations by 31st December 2012. As a result the Crematorium is required to 

install Mercury Abatement by this date. 

 
A £2.3m Cremator Replacement and associated redevelopment work scheme undertaken by 
Durham County Council on behalf of the Joint Committee has commenced with the Durham 
County Council financing the investment up front. The Joint Committee has committed to 
repay the borrowing costs on a 10 year annuity loan over a 10 year period. The repayments 
will commence in October 2011. 
 
13. Intangible Assets  
. 
The Joint Committee holds no intangible assets. 
  
14. Financial Instruments 

Categories of Financial Instruments 

 
The following categories of financial instrument are carried in the Balance Sheet: 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2011 
£000 

L
o
n
g
 

T
e
rm
 

£
0
0
0
 

 
C
u
rr
e
n
t 

£
0
0
0
 

 

L
o
n
g
 

T
e
rm
 

£
0
0
0
 

 

C
u
rr
e
n
t 

£
0
0
0
 

 
 
0 

 
 

851 

Investments: 
  
Loans and Receivables 
  

 

 

0 

 

 

851 
 

0 851 Total Investments 0 851 

 
 
15. Fair Values of Assets and Liabilities  
 
Financial liabilities, financial assets represented by loans and receivables and long-term 
debtors and creditors are carried in the Balance Sheet at amortised cost where applicable.  
 
Under the constitution deed, the Crematorium Joint Committee is not permitted to borrow 
money from any source other than Durham County Council. During 2010/11 no loans were 
taken with Durham County Council. 
 
The fair value of loans and receivables can be assessed by calculating the present value of 
the cash flows that will take place over the remaining term of the instruments. 
 
The investments shown in the balance sheet represent surplus cash balances loaned to 
Durham County Council, which are repayable on demand, plus accrued interest. Due to the 
short term nature of the loan, interest due is calculated at the average current account rate. 
As this investment is pooled within Durham County Council’s investment portfolio a higher 
rate is achievable than that available in the market. The interest income on Loans and 
Receivables included above is £1,198 (£619: 2009/2010). 
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The fair values calculated are as follows: 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2011 
£000 

 

C
a
rr
y
in
g
 

A
m
o
u
n
t 

£
0
0
0
 

 

F
a
ir
 V
a
lu
e
 

£
0
0
0
 

 

C
a
rr
y
in
g
 

A
m
o
u
n
t 

£
0
0
0
 

 
F
a
ir
 V
a
lu
e
 

£
0
0
0
 

 
851 

 
851 

 
Loans and Receivables  
 

 
851 

 
851 

 
There is no difference between the carrying value of this loan and receivable and its fair 
value. 
 
16. Inventories  
 
The Joint Committee holds a small inventory of urns. The value however is neglible and is 
therefore not classified on the balance sheet. 
 
17. Debtors  
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2011 
£000 

43 
 

(1) 
 

217 

 Trade debtors 
 
Less provision for bad debts 
 
Durham County Council Account 

35 
 
0 
 

105 

259 Total 140 

 
18. Cash and Cash Equivalents  
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2011 
£000 

 
0 
 

85 
 

 
Cash held by the Joint Committee 
 
Bank Current Accounts 
 

 
0 
 

483 
 

85 Total 483 

 
 
19. Creditors  
 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2011 
£000 

 
(58) 

  
Sundry Creditors 
 

 
(35) 

(58) Total (35) 
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20. Usable Reserves  
 
Movements in the Joint Committee’s usable reserves are detailed in the Movement in 
Reserves Statement, Note 9 on page 29. 
 
21. Unusable Reserves 
 
The movement in the Joint Committee’s unusable reserves are as follows: 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2011 
£000 

 
186 

 
350 

 
0 

 
Revaluation Reserve 
 
Capital Adjustment Account 
 
Accumulated Absences Account  
 

 
186 

 
332 

 
0 

536 Total Unusable Reserves 518 

Revaluation Reserve 

 
The Revaluation Reserve contains the gains made by the Authority arising from increases in 
the value of its Property, Plant and Equipment [and Intangible Assets where applicable]. The 
balance is reduced when assets with accumulated gains are: 
 
 - re-valued downwards or impaired and the gains are lost 
 
 - used in the provision of services and the gains are consumed through depreciation 

 
 - disposed of and the gains are realised 
 
The Reserve contains only revaluation gains accumulated since 1st April 2007, the date that 
the Reserve was created. Accumulated gains arising before that date are consolidated into 
the balance on the Capital Adjustment Account. 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2011 
£000 

 
0 
 

192 
 
 
0 

 
Balance at 1st April 2010 
 
Upward Revaluation of Assets 
 
Downward revaluation of assets & impairment 
losses not charged to the surplus/deficit on the 
provision of services 

 
186 

 
0 
 
 
0 

 
 
0 
 

 
Surplus or deficit on revaluation of non-current 
assets not posted to the surplus or deficit on the 
provision of services 
 

 
 
0 

 
 

(6) 

 
Amount written off to the Capital Adjustment 
Account 
 

 
0 
 

186 Balance at 31
st March 2011 186 
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Capital Adjustment Account 

 
The Capital Adjustment Account absorbs the timing differences arising from the different 
arrangements for accounting for the consumption of non-current assets and for financing the 
acquisition, construction or enhancement of those assets under statutory provisions. The 
Account is debited with the cost of acquisition, construction or enhancement as depreciation, 
impairment losses and amortisations are charged to the Comprehensive Income and 
Expenditure Statement (with reconciling postings from the Revaluation Reserve to convert 
fair value figures to a historical cost basis). The Account is credited with the amounts set 
aside by the Authority as finance for the costs of acquisition, construction and enhancement. 
The Account contains accumulated gains and losses on Investment Properties and gains 
recognised on donated assets that have yet to be consumed by the Authority.  
 
The Account also contains revaluation gains accumulated on Property, Plant and Equipment 
before 1st April 2007, the date that the Revaluation Reserve was created to hold such gains. 
 
Note 8 provides details of the source of all the transactions posted to the Account, apart from 
those involving (where relevant) the Revaluation Reserve. 
 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2011 
£000 

 
369 

 
 

(19) 
 
 
0 
 
0 
 

(3) 
 
 
0 

Balance at 1st April  
Reversal of items relating to capital expenditure 
debited or credited to the Comprehensive 
 
Charges for depreciation & impairment of non-
current assets 
 
Revaluation losses on Property, Plant & Equipment 
 
Amortisation of intangible assets 
 
Revenue expenditure funded from capital under 
statute 
 
Amounts of non-current assets written off on 
disposal or sale as part of the gain/loss on disposal 
to the Comprehensive Income & Expenditure 
Statement  

 
350 

 
 

(25) 
 
 
0 
 
0 
 
0 
 
 
0 
 

350 
 
0 
 

 
 
Adjusting amounts written out of the Revaluation 
Reserve  

325 
 
0 

350 
 
 
 
 
0 

Net written out amount of the cost of non-current 
assets consumed in the year 
 
Capital financing applied in the year: 
 
Capital expenditure charged against the General 
Reserve – other Capital reserves 
 

 
 
 
 
 
7 

350 Balance at 31st March  332 
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Accumulated Absences Account 

 
The Accumulated Absences Account absorbs the differences that would otherwise arise on 
the General Fund Balance from accruing for compensated absences earned but not taken in 
the year, e.g. annual leave entitlement carried forward at 31st March.  Statutory 
arrangements require that the impact on the General Fund Balance is neutralised by 
transfers to or from the Account. 
 
The table below highlights that there have been no material accumulated absences during 
the reporting periods: 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2011 
£000 

 
0 
 
 
0 

Balance at 1st April 
Settlement or cancellation of accrual made at the 
end of the preceding year 
 
Amounts accrued at the end of the current year 

 
0 
 
 
0 

 
0 

Amount by which office remuneration charged to the 
Comprehensive Income & Expenditure Statement on 
an accruals basis is different from remuneration 
chargeable in the year in accordance with statutory 
requirements  

 
0 

0 Balance at 31
st March  0 

 
 
 
22. Cash Flow Statement – Analysis of the components of cash and cash 

equivalents 
 
The analysis of the components of cash and cash equivalents is as follows: 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2011 
£000 

 
0 
 

85 

 
Cash held by the Joint Committee 
 
Bank Current Account 
 

 
0 
 

483 

85  483 
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23. Cash Flow Statement – Analysis of the major classes of gross cash receipts and 
gross cash payments rising from operating, investing and financing activities of 
the Cash Flow Statement   

 
The Joint Committee is a single service entity. The analysis of the major classes of gross 
cash receipts and payments are identified on the face of the cash flow statement as follows: 
 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2011 
£000 

 
 

(842) 
 
 

(17) 
 

213 
 
 

814 
 
 
0 
 
 

500 
 
0 

Operating activities 
 
Sale of goods and rendering of services – Cremation 
fees 
 
Interest received  
 
Employee costs 
 
 
Cash paid to Crematorium suppliers of goods and 
services  
 
Purchase of Property Plant and equipment – Tractor  
 
Purchase of short term investments – Investment 
with DCC 
 
Proceeds from sale of property pant and equipment - 
Tractor 
 

 
 

(1,299) 
 
 

(3) 
 

204 
 
 

693 
 
 

10 
 
0 
 
 

(3) 

 
695 

Gross Cash receipts and payments arising from 
operating, investing and financing activities 

 
(398) 

 
 
24. Amounts Reported for Resource Allocation Decisions 
 
The analysis of income and expenditure by service on the face of the Comprehensive 
Income and Expenditure Statement is that specified by the Best Value Accounting Code of 
Practice. However, decisions about resource allocation are taken by the Joint Committee on 
the basis of budget reports analysis. These reports are prepared on a different basis from 
the accounting policies used in the financial statements. In particular: 
 
No charges are made in relation to capital expenditure (whereas depreciation, revaluation 
and impairment losses in excess of the balance on the Revaluation Reserve and 
amortisations (where applicable) are charged to services in the Comprehensive Income and 
Expenditure Statement). 
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The Income and Expenditure of the Joint Committee recorded in the budget reports for the 
year is as follows: 

 
Year Ended 

 31
st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2011 
£000 

 
(1,080) 

 

 
Fees and charges and other service income  
 

 
(1,183) 

 

(1,080) 
 
Total Income (1,183) 

 

 
217 

 
271 

 
32 
 

306 

 
Employee expenses 
 
Other services expenses 
 
Support Service Recharges 
 
Surplus redistribution to Constituent Authorities 
 

 
204 

 
332 

 
32 
 

306 

826 Total Expenditure 874 

(254) Net Expenditure (309) 

Reconciliation of Income and Expenditure, to Cost of Services in the Comprehensive 
Income and Expenditure Statement. 

 
This reconciliation shows how the figures in the analysis of income and expenditure relate to 
the amounts included in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement. 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2011 
£000 

 
(254) 

 
 
 
 
 

24 
 
 
3 
 

(192) 

 
Net expenditure in analysis 
 
Amounts in the comprehensive Income and 
Expenditure statement not reported to 
management in the Analysis: 
 
Depreciation 
 
Revenue expenditure funded from Capital under 
Statute from Masterplan reserve 
 
Crematorium revaluation 

 
(309) 

 
 
 
 
 

25 
 
 
0 
 
0 

 
(419) 

 
Cost of Service in Comprehensive Income and 
Expenditure Statement 

 
(284) 
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Reconciliation of Income and Expenditure, to Surplus or Deficit on the provision of 
services in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement 
 
This reconciliation shows how the figures in the analysis of income and expenditure relate to 
a subjective analysis of the Surplus or Deficit on the Provision of Services included in the 
Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement. 
 
2010-2011 
 

 
 
 

C
re
m
a
to
ri
u
m
 

A
n
a
ly
s
is
 

£
0
0
0
 

A
m
o
u
n
ts
 n
o
t 

re
p
o
rt
e
d
 t
o
 M
g
m
n
t 

fo
r 
d
e
c
is
io
n
 m
a
k
in
g
 

£
0
0
0
 

C
o
rp
o
ra
te
 

 A
m
o
u
n
ts
 

£
0
0
0
 

 

T
o
ta
l 

£
0
0
0
 

 
Fees, charges & other service income 

 
(1,179) 

   
(1,179) 

 
Interest and investment income 

   
(4) 

 
(4) 

 
Total Income 

 
(1,179) 

  
(4) 

 
(1,183) 

 
Employee expenses 

 
204 

   
204 

 
Other service expenses 

 
332 

   
332 

 
Support service recharges 

 
 

  
32 

 
32 

 
Depreciation, amortisation and impairment 

  
25 

  
25 

 
Gain or loss on disposal of Fixed Assets 

    

 
Total Expenditure 

 
536 

 
25 

 
32 

 
593 

Surplus or deficit on the provision of 
services 

 
643 

 
25 

 
32 

 
590 

 
25. Acquired and Discontinued Operations  
 
The Joint Committee has not acquired or disposed of any other operations during 
2010/2011. 
 
26. Agency Services 
 
The Joint Committee does not provide any agency services and has therefore not incurred 
any expenditure in relation to such services during 2010/2011. 
  
27. Members’ Allowances  
 
Members’ allowances are paid through the two Constituent Authorities Durham County 
Council and Spennymoor Town Council.  There has been no members’ allowances payable 
directly via the Joint Committee during 2010/2011. 
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28. Officers’ Remuneration  
 
Senior employees 
 
The CODE defines senior employees as those employees whose annual salary is £150,000 
or more or whose annual salary is £50,000 or more and who is a: 
 
- Statutory Chief Officer 
 
- Head of paid service 
 
- Non statutory Chief Officer (subject to certain criteria) 
 
The post of Superintendant and Registrar does not fall into the Senior Employee 
classification. 
 
Employee remuneration banding 
 
There were no employees of the Joint Committees paid more than £50,000 remuneration for 
the 2010/2011 financial year (excluding employer’s pension contributions). 
 
29. External Audit Costs  
 
The Joint Committee has incurred the following costs in relation to the audit of the Statement 
of Accounts, statutory inspections and to non-audit services provided (where applicable) by 
the Joint Committee’s external auditors: 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2011 
£000 

13 
 
 
0 
 
 
0 

Fees payable to the Audit Commission with regard 
to external audit services carried out 
 
Fees payable to the Audit Commission in respect of 
Statutory Inspections 
 
Fees payable in respect of other services provided 
by the Audit Commission during the year 
 

13 
 
 
0 
 
 
0 

13 Total    13 

 
30. Related Parties 
 
The Joint Committee is required to disclose material transactions with related parties – 
bodies or individuals that have the potential to control or influence the Joint Committee or to 
be controlled or influenced by the Joint Committee. Disclosure of these transactions allows 
readers to assess the extent to which the Joint Committee might have been constrained in 
its ability to operate independently or might have secured the ability to limit another party’s 
ability to bargain freely with the Joint Committee. 
 
The Joint Committee’s membership and responsibilities are set out in the Statement of 
Responsibilities on page 6. The powers delegated to the Joint Committee by the constitution 
deed are restricted to those relevant to the provision and maintenance of crematoria under 
the Cremation Acts of 1902 and 1952. Neither Constituent Authority is considered to be the 
ultimate controlling party. 
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Central Government 

 
Central government has no direct control over the general operations of the Joint 
Committee. Although it is responsible for providing the statutory framework within which the 
Crematorium operates, it does not provide any direct funding. 

Members 

Members of the Joint Committee have direct control over its financial and operating 
decisions. During 2010/11, there were no works or services commissioned from companies 
in which members had an interest.  

Officers 

During 2010/11, the Treasurer or other officers had no interests to declare in relation to Joint 
Committee business. 
 
Other Public Bodies 
 
In addition to the transactions with the Constituent Authorities, £440,000 (2009/10: 
£668,670) was paid to Durham County Council in respect of expenses born on behalf of the 
Joint Committee and a further £59,261 (2009/2010: £54,417) was paid to Durham County 
Council in respect of non-domestic rates and refuse collection services.  At the balance 
sheet date an amount of £105,050 was payable to Durham County Council (2009/10: 
amount repayable by Durham County Council of £214,896) 
 
31. Capital Expenditure and Capital Financing 
 
The total amount of capital expenditure incurred in the year is shown in the table below, 
together with the resources that have been used to finance it.  

 
Year Ended 

 31
st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2011 
£000 

 
 
0 
 
3 

Capital Investment: 
 
Property, Plant & Equipment 
 
Revenue Expenditure Funded from Capital under 
Statute 

 
 

10 
 
0 

 
 
 
 

(3) 

Sources of Finance: 
 
Sums set aside from Major Capital Works Reserve 
 
Sums set aside from the Masterplan Reserve 
 

 
 

(10) 

0 Remaining capital expenditure to be met  0 
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32. Impairment Losses 
 
There were no impairment losses recognised by the Joint Committee during 2010/2011 
 
33. Termination Benefits  
 
No contracts were terminated by the Joint Committee during 2010/11. 
 
34. Defined Benefit Pension Schemes  
 
The employees of the Joint Committee are participants in the Durham County Council 
Pension fund, a defined benefit scheme which also uses a multi – employer scheme. The 
fund actuaries, Hewitt Associates Ltd have indicated that it is not possible to identify on a 
consistent basis, the assets and liabilities relating to those smaller bodies within the fund. 
The Joint Committee is classified within the fund as a small body, and as a result, the 
disclosure required within the financial statements is on a defined contribution scheme basis. 
 
The contributions to the fund were as follows: 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2010 
£000 

 
 

Year Ended 
 31

st
 
 
March 2011 
£000 

9 Employees 8 

31 Employers 25 

4 Employers in respect of added years 4 

44 Total 37 

 
35. Contingent Liabilities  
 
There are no contingent liabilities identified in respect of the financial year 2010/2011. 
 
36. Contingent Assets  
 
There are no contingent assets identified in respect of the financial year 2010/2011. 
 
37. Nature and Extent of Risks Arising from Financial Instruments 
 
Whilst the Joint Committee’s use of financial instruments is very limited, its activities may 
expose it to the following possible financial risks. However such exposure to risk is not 
considered material. The Authority’s activities expose it to a variety of financial risks: 
 
Credit Risk – the possibility that other parties might fail to pay amounts due to the Joint 
Committee. 
 
Market Risk – the possibility that financial loss might arise for the Joint Committee as a result 
of changes in such measures as interest rates and stock market movements. 
 
Risk Management is carried out by Durham County Council’s Treasury Management Team 
under policies approved by the Council in its Annual Treasury Management Strategy. The 
Council provides written principles for overall risk management, as well as written policies 
covering specific areas, such as interest rate risk, credit risk and the investment of surplus 
cash. The Risk management programme focuses on the unpredictability of financial markets 
and seeks to minimise potential adverse effects on the resources available to fund services. 
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Credit Risk 

 
Credit risk arises from deposits with banks and financial institutions, as well as credit 
exposures to the Joint Committee’s customers. The Joint Committee has all deposits with 
Durham County Council. The Joint Committee does not expect any losses from non – 
performance by its counter party Durham County Council in relation to such deposits. 
 
Customers for goods and services are assessed, taking into account their financial position, 
past experience and other factors, with individual credit limits being set in accordance with 
internal ratings in accordance with parameters set by [the council]. 
 
The following analysis summarises the Joint Committees potential maximum exposure to 
credit risk on other financial assets, based on experience of default and uncollectability 
adjusted to reflect current market conditions. 
 
31
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  March 2011 
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Local Authority 
 
Customers 
 

 
851 

 
 

35 

 
0 
 
 
0 

 
0 
 
 
0 

 
0 
 
 
0 

893  886 0 0 0 

 
The historical experience for default customers has been derived from actual losses 
occurring from 31st March 2006 to 31st March 2011. 
 
No credit limits were exceeded during the reporting period. 
 
Whilst debts are payable immediately, the Joint Committee generally allows customers up to 
30 days for payment.  There is no outstanding debt past its due date for payment. 
 

Market Risk 

Interest Rate Risk 

 
The Joint Committee is exposed to limited risk in terms of its exposure to interest rate 
movements on its investments. A rise in interest rates would have the following effects: 
 
Investments at variable rates – the interest income credited to the Surplus or Deficit on the 
Provision of Services will rise. 
 
Investments at fixed rates – the fair value of the assets will fall 

 
Changes in interest receivable on variable rate investments will be posted to the Surplus or 
Deficit on the Provision of Service and affect the General Reserve - General Fund Balance.  

 
Movements in the fair value of fixed rate investments that have a quoted market price will be 
reflected in Other Comprehensive Income and Expenditure. 
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If interest rates had been 1% higher with all other variables held constant, the financial effect 
would be and additional £8,490 
 
The impact of a 1% fall in interest rates would be as above but with the movements being 
reversed. 
 
At the balance sheet date, the Joint Committee has total liabilities of £35k and total current 
assets of £1,474. The total liabilities represent Sundry Creditors (2009/10 £58k) of short term 
trade payables whose carrying amount is not considered to differ from their fair value. 
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Annual Governance Statement 

 
1.      Scope of Responsibility 
 

 The Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee is responsible for ensuring that its 

business is conducted in accordance with the law and proper standards, and that 

public money is safeguarded and properly accounted for, and used economically, 

efficiently and effectively.  It also has a responsibility under the Local Government Act 

1999 to make arrangements to secure continuous improvement in the way in which its 

functions are exercised, having regard to a combination of economy efficiency and 

effectiveness. This Committee was jointly established by the City of Durham Council 

and Spennymoor Town Council. Following Local Government Reorganisation, as 

successor to the City of Durham Council, Durham County Council acts as the lead 

authority. 

 

 In discharging this overall responsibility, the Central Durham Crematorium Joint 

Committee is also responsible for putting in place proper arrangements for the 

governance of its affairs and for ensuring that there is a sound system of internal 

control which facilitates the effective exercise of its functions and which includes 

arrangements for the management of risk. 

 

 The Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee has adopted and operates under 

the Code of Corporate Governance (the Local Code), policies and strategies including 

Contract Procedure rules, Financial procedure rules, financial regulations, developed, 

agreed and adopted by the Durham County Council, its lead authority. 

 

 This statement explains how the Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee has 

complied with the code and also meets the requirements of Regulation 4(2) of the 

Accounts and Audit regulations 2003 as amended by the Accounts and Audit 

(Amendment) (England) regulations 2006 including circular 03/2006 which replaces the 

publication of a statement of internal control with an annual governance statement. 

 

2. The Purpose of the Governance Framework 

 
 The Governance framework comprises the systems, processes, culture and values by 

which the Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee directs and controls its 
activities through which it accounts to, engages with and leads the community. It 
enables the Committee to monitor the achievement of its strategic objectives and to 
consider whether those objectives have led to the delivery of appropriate, cost-effective 
services. 

 

  The system of internal control is a significant part of that framework and is designed to 

manage risk to a reasonable level rather than to eliminate all risk of failure to achieve 

policies, aims and objectives; it can therefore only provide reasonable and not absolute 

assurance of effectiveness. The system of internal control is based on an ongoing 

process designed to identify and prioritise the risks to the achievement of the Central 

Durham Crematorium Joint Committee’s aims and objectives, its policies and 

procedures, to evaluate the likelihood of those risks being realised and the impact 

should they be realised, and to manage them efficiently, effectively and economically. 

  

 The governance framework has been in place at the Central Durham Crematorium 

Joint Committee for the year ended 31st March 2011 and up to the date of approval of 

the Statement of Accounts and Annual Return. 
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3. The Governance Framework 

 

 The governance framework supports the Central Durham Joint Crematorium in 

establishing, implementing and monitoring policies and objectives. The system of 

internal control refers to the system by which the Central Durham Crematorium Joint 

Committee directs and controls its operational functions and relates this to the 

community it serves. It is therefore the totality of the strategies and objectives of the 

joint committee and the management systems, procedures, and structures it has 

adopted, that together determine and control the way in which the Central Durham 

Joint Crematorium manages its business, and sets about delivering its services to meet 

those objectives.  

 

The system of internal control is based on a framework of regular management 

information, financial regulations, administrative procedures (including segregation of 

duties), management supervision, and a system of delegation and accountability. 

Development and maintenance of the system is undertaken by managers appointed by 

the joint committee to facilitate its effective and efficient operation by enabling it to 

respond appropriately to significant business, operational, financial, compliance and 

other risks to achieve its objectives. The Central Durham Joint Crematorium’s system 

of internal control reflects its control environment which encompasses its organisational 

structure. 

 

In particular, the system includes control activities, information and communication 

processes and processes instigated by the Joint Committee and its lead authority for 

monitoring the continuing effectiveness of the system of internal control. 

 
The key elements of the systems and processes that comprise the Joint Committee’s 
governance arrangements include: 

  

 
 Defining and documenting the roles and responsibilities of the Central Durham 

Crematorium Joint Committee member and officer functions, with clear 
delegation arrangements and protocols for effective communication  

 The Joint Committee ensures that the necessary roles and responsibilities for the 
Governance of the crematorium are identified and allocated so that it is clear who is 

accountable for decisions that are made. The Joint Committee does this by: 

 

♦ Electing a Chair, Vice Chair with defined executive responsibilities. 

♦ The Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee’s Constitution which clearly 

describes the roles of the Chair and Vice Chair.  

♦ Adopting Durham County Councils constitution, undertaking regular reviews of the 

operation of both the Joint Committee and Council Constitutions.  

♦ Ensuring that all policy and decision making is facilitated through the Central 

Durham Crematorium Committee with all party membership being drawn from the 

constituent authorities. 

♦ Making Durham County Council’s nominated Senior Officer responsible for the 

proper administration of its financial affairs (Treasurer) 

♦ Developing protocols that ensure effective communications between Members 

and Officers. 

♦ Regularly reviewing the Corporate Governance arrangements in place.  

Page 175



 48

 

Developing, communicating and embedding codes of conduct, defining the 

standards of behaviour for members and officers 

The Joint Committee fosters a culture of behaviour based on shared values, high 

ethical principles and good conduct. The Joint Committee does this by: 

♦ Adopting the Human Resource policies, plans and procedures of the lead 

authority, Durham County Council. 

♦ Establishing and keeping under review, systems for reporting and dealing with any 

incidents of fraud and corruption. 

♦ The Crematorium’s values on leadership as set out in the business plan. 

♦ Appropriate and timely advice, guidance and training for both Members and 

Officers. 

♦ Formally adopting the Member Code of Conduct of the Lead Authority  

♦ Formal/ written declarations of member personal interest 

 
 Reviewing and updating financial instructions and supporting procedure 

notes/manuals, which clearly define how decisions are taken and the processes 
and controls required in managing risks.  

 
 The Council and Joint Committee Constitutions set out how they operate, how 

decisions are made and the procedures which are followed to ensure that these are 
effective, transparent and accountable to service users 

 

A risk management approach is in operation that aids the achievement of strategic 

objectives, supports decision making processes, protects the reputation and other 

assets of the Crematorium and is compliant with statutory and regulatory obligations. 

The Joint Committee ensures that the risk management approach: 

 

♦ Is conducted in accordance with the risk management policy and strategy of 

Durham County Council. The Crematorium Superintendent is advised by the 

corporate risk management working group where strategic and operational risks 

are considered.  

♦ Involves regular reports by internal audit, to standards defined in the CIPFA code 

of practice, and in accordance with the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2006. 

These include the Head of Internal Audit’s independent opinion on the adequacy 

and effectiveness of the system of internal control, at the crematorium, together 

with recommendations for improvement 

♦ Involves independent annual audits carried out by External Audit with the 

recommended outcome of these reviews actioned and undertaken. 

♦ Ensures financial management is undertaken by the Neighbourhood Services 

Head of Finance, HR and Business Support under the scheme of delegated 

responsibilities by the Treasurer of the Joint Committee in accordance with the 

standing orders, contract procedure and procurement rules, financial regulations 

and financial procedure rules of Durham County Council.  

♦ Ensures comprehensive monthly budgetary control systems including income and 

expenditure reconciliations and the preparation of regular financial reports which 

indicate actual expenditure against budget and forecast year end positions are 

undertaken and reported quarterly to the Joint Committee. 

♦ Ensures SMART targets are set to measure financial and other performance 

♦ Ensures clearly defined capital expenditure guidelines are adhered to 
Page 176



 49

 

4. Review of Effectiveness 
 

 Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee has responsibility for conducting, at 

least annually, a review of the effectiveness of its system of internal control. The review 

of the effectiveness of the system of internal control is informed by the work of the 

internal auditors and the executive managers within the authority who have 

responsibility for the development and maintenance of the internal control environment, 

and also by comments made by the external auditors and other review agencies and 

inspectorates.  

 

 The Crematorium Joint Committee has established the following processes to achieve 

this aim: 

 

♦ A process to formalise arrangements with Durham County Council for the 

provision of internal audit has been established following the consideration and 

approval of the Central Durham Crematorium Joint committee Internal Audit 

Charter. 

♦ Strengthened existing internal audit arrangements through a formally approved 

Service level Agreement (SLA) covering the following areas for the year: 

o Management and Assurance 

o Fundamental Accounting Systems 

o Crematorium review 

o Advice and Assistance 

o Redevelopment of Crematorium 

♦ Strengthened and formalised support services provided by Durham County 

Council to the Joint Committee through the approval of a Service Level Agreement 

covering: 

o Management Services 

o Financial Services 

o Administration Services 

o Payroll Services 

o Creditor Services 

o Human Resources Services 

♦ Strengthened existing internal audit arrangements through the production of an 

Annual Audit Report and Audit Opinion to inform the Annual Governance 

Statement. 

♦ Risk based assessments of key financial systems (as agreed in the SLA) carried 

out in the final quarter of the financial year to ensure maximum coverage of the 

Crematorium’s financial transactions and provide an informed opinion on the 

robustness, adequacy and effectiveness of the system of internal control, at the 

crematorium, together with recommendations for improvement 

♦ The production of a Risk Register with regular reviews undertaken by the 

Crematorium Superintendent Registrar and action plan reports produced and 

approved where necessary.  

♦ Strengthened year end procedures for producing financial statements with the 

production of a full closedown timetable including risk assessment and control and 

ensuring those involved in the closedown process are fully aware of the CODE 

requirements for 2010/11 
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♦ Strengthened budget setting processes to support the decision making process.  

♦ Comprehensive monthly budgetary control systems including income and 

expenditure reconciliations and the preparation of regular financial reports which 

indicate actual expenditure against budget and forecast year end positions are 

also undertaken and reported quarterly to the Central Durham Crematorium Joint 

Committee. A reconciliation of the Account balance for all transactions between 

Durham County Council and the Joint Committee is reported to the committee on 

an annual basis as part of the Final Outturn reporting process. 

♦ Annual reviews of corporate governance arrangements and the annual review 

undertaken by the lead authority, Durham County Council, of its corporate 

governance arrangements, together with the arrangements that the lead authority, 

Durham County Council has in place to detect and deter fraud and corruption. 

♦ Performance monitoring undertaken through the use of comparative statistics with 

other crematoria. 

♦ The Internal Audit Section is subject to an annual review of its activities and 

performance by the Head of Finance, HR and Business Support (under the 

scheme of delegated responsibilities by the Treasurer to the Joint Committee) in 

order to meet the requirements of the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2006 

(amended). This review is undertaken drawing on the CIPFA Self Assessment 

Checklist based on the Code of Practice which sets out the minimum standards 

required to maintain an effective Internal Audit Service. A formal report and 

completed checklist regarding the Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Audit is 

presented to, considered by and minuted by the Joint Committee on a twice yearly 

basis. 

♦ Completion of an Internal Audit Satisfaction Survey following each Audit 

Assignment to measure further the effectiveness of the Internal Audit section 

♦ Attendance at Regional and National Seminars in a `speaker` capacity by the 

Superintendent Registrar and provision of advice and mentoring to Durham 

university PHD students 

♦ Membership of The Federation of Burial and Cremation Authorities requires that 

each year, a signed declaration is made to ensure that the codes of practice have 

been adhered to. The Crematorium is also subject to a bi-annual inspection by the 

regulator who must be satisfied that all environmental legislation is being 

implemented.  

♦ The Superintendent and Registrar has been asked if he would agree to be 

nominated as Vice President of the Institute of Cemetery and Crematorium 

Management (ICCM). The agreement to be nominated for the position does not 

mean a guaranteed election due to other potential nominations but in the event 

that the nomination was successful the support of the CDCJC would be essential.  

The work of representing the Institute involves four Board Meetings per year,  the 

Annual Conference,  meetings with Government Departments , visits to area 

Branches in the UK and attendance at Functions of kindred organisations. In total 

a maximum of ten days are likely to be taken up on ICCM business. The costs of 

these events would be met by the ICCM but time away from work would be 

necessary.  If successful the position would start from September 2011, a position 

that would lead to his taking on the role as President of the Institute from 

September 2012 and as such is a two year commitment.  The opportunity of this 

role would benefit the CDCJC in terms of national profile and representation. The 

Superintendent and Registrar has for 15 years been the Secretary of the ICCM 

Northern Branch Forum and in that capacity arranges meetings and seminars, 

meets with Government Officials, writes articles for the trade magazines along 

with other duties. If the CDCJC were to support a successful nomination a 
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replacement for the role of Secretary of the ICCM Northern Branch Forum would 

be sought. 

♦ Successful procurement of the replacement cremator and mercury abatement 

equipment to ensure the installation and utilisation/ operation of such equipment 

by the regulatory deadline. 

♦ Formal Adoption of the FOI Act Publication Scheme approved and minuted by the 

Joint Committee. 

♦ Formalised Treasury Management arrangements through the production of a 

written agreement between the Joint Committee and Durham County Council. 

 

In summary the governance framework and the system of internal control in place at 

the Central Durham Crematorium for the year ended 31st March 2011 and up to the 

date of approval of the annual report and accounts (and except for the details of 

internal control issues at section 5) accords with proper practice. 
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5. Significant Governance Issues  
 

Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee is fully committed to the principles of 
Corporate Governance, and has made further progress in recent months in developing its 
arrangements.  

 
The Internal Audit Section sought further assurance, via its annual plan of work and review 
of key systems.  

 

As a result, Internal Audit has provided Substantial Assurance on the Joint Committee’s 

system of internal control, highlighting minor governance and internal control issues 

(categorised as low and medium), with none of these issues warranting comment within the 

Annual Governance Statement.  

 

Declaration of Those Charged with Governance 

 

We have been advised on the implications of the result of the review of the effectiveness of 

the governance framework and the system of internal control by the Crematorium Joint 

Committee and are satisfied that plans to address weaknesses and ensure continuous 

improvement of the system is in place. 

 

Signed Date 

 
 

 
 
29th June 2011 

 

 

Chair to the Joint Committee 

 

 

 

Signed Date 

 
 

 
 
29th June 2011 

Don McLure, CPFA 

Corporate Director of Resources and 

Treasurer to the Joint Committee 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 Page 180



 53

 
 
 
 

Certification by the Chair 
 
 
I certify that the Statement of Accounts presents fairly the financial position of the Central 
Durham Crematorium Joint Committee as at 31st March 2011 and its income and 
expenditure for the year ended 31st March 2011. 

 
 

Signed Date 

  

 

Chair to the Joint Committee 
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Central Durham Crematorium Joint Committee 
 
 

29 June 2011 
 
Forward Plan 2011 / 2012 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Joint Report of Terry Collins – Corporate Director: Neighbourhood 
Services; Don McLure – Corporate Director: Resources & 
Treasurer to the Joint Committee 

 
 
Purpose of the Report 

 
1. The purpose of this report is to set out proposals with regards to a suggested 

forward plan of meetings of the Joint Committee for the remainder of 2011 / 2012. 
 
Forward Plan 2011 / 2012 

 
2. A proposed schedule of meetings for the remainder of 2011 / 2012, showing a 

forward plan of reports that will be presented, is attached at Appendix 2. 
 
Recommendations and Reasons 

 
3. That Members approve the proposed schedule of meetings as set out at 

Appendix 2.  
 

Background Papers 

• None 
 
 

Contact(s): Paul Darby  0191 383 6594 

Agenda Item 11
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Appendix 1:  Implications 
 

Finance 
 

There are no financial implications associated with this report. Routine monitoring of 
budgetary control information and annual budget and fees and charges setting 
processes are factored into the Forward Plan. 
 

Staffing 
 

There are no staffing implications associated with this report. 
 

Risk 

There are no risk implications associated with this report.  
 

Equality and Diversity 
 

There are no equality and diversity implications associated with this report. Equality 
Impact Assessments, where appropriate, are undertaken as a matter of routine part 
of the development of any new policy or policy change. 
 

Accommodation  
 

There are no Accommodation implications associated with this report. 
 

Crime and Disorder 
 

There are no Crime and Disorder implications associated with this report. 
 

Human Rights 
There are no implications associated with this report. 
 

Consultation 
 

None. However, Officers of Spennymoor Town Council were provided with a copy of 
the report and given opportunity to comment / raise any detailed questions on the 
content of the report in advance of circulation to Members of the Central Durham 
Crematorium Joint Committee. 
 

Procurement  

There are no implications associated with this report. 
 

Disability Discrimination Act  

There are no implications associated with this report. 
 

Legal Implications  

There are no implications associated with this report. 
 

. 
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Appendix 2:  Forward Plan : 2011 / 2012 Meetings 
 
 
 

Meeting 
Date 

Location Reports to Consider Report of 

28/09/2011 
 

Committee 
Room 1A, 
County Hall  

External Auditors Report 
: 2010/11 Accounts 

Report of Corporate 
Director of Resources + 
Treasurer to the Joint 
Committee 

Quarterly Report of the 
Superintendant & 
Registrar  

Report of Corporate 
Director of Neighbourhood 
Services  

Risk Register 2011/12 - 
Update 

Joint Report of Corporate 
Director of Neighbourhood 
Services & Resources + 
Treasurer to the Joint 
Committee 

Financial Monitoring 
Report 2011/12: Spend 
to 31/08/11 and 
Projected Outturn to 
31/03/12 

Joint Report of Corporate 
Director of Neighbourhood 
Services & Resources + 
Treasurer to the Joint 
Committee 

25/01/2012 
 

Committee 
Room 1A, 
County Hall 

Quarterly Report of the 
Superintendant & 
Registrar  

Report of Corporate 
Director of Neighbourhood 
Services  

Risk Register 2011/12 - 
Update 

Joint Report of Corporate 
Director of Neighbourhood 
Services & Resources + 
Treasurer to the Joint 
Committee 

Financial Monitoring 
Report 2011/12: Spend 
to 31/12/11 and 
Projected Outturn to 
31/03/12 

Joint Report of Corporate 
Director of Neighbourhood 
Services & Resources + 
Treasurer to the Joint 
Committee 

 
 

 Fees and Charges 
2012/13  

Joint Report of Corporate 
Director of Neighbourhood 
Services & Resources + 
Treasurer to the Joint 
Committee 

2012/13 Revenue and 
Capital Budgets 

Joint Report of Corporate 
Director of Neighbourhood 
Services & Resources + 
Treasurer to the Joint 
Committee 

Review of the 
Effectiveness of Internal 
Audit 

Report of Corporate 
Director of Resources + 
Treasurer to the Joint 
Committee 
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Meeting 
Date 

Location Reports to Consider Report of 

25/04/2012 Committee 
Room 1A, 
County Hall 

Quarterly Report of the 
Superintendant & 
Registrar  

Report of Corporate 
Director of Neighbourhood 
Services  

Financial Monitoring 
Report 2011/12: 
Provisional Outturn – 
Revenue and Capital  

Joint Report of Corporate 
Director of Neighbourhood 
Services & Resources + 
Treasurer to the Joint 
Committee 

Annual Internal Audit 
Report 2011/12 

Report of Corporate 
Director of Resources + 
Treasurer to the Joint 
Committee 

Response to the 2011/12 
Internal Audit report 

Joint Report of Corporate 
Director of Neighbourhood 
Services & Resources + 
Treasurer to the Joint 
Committee 

Service Asset 
Management Plan 
2012/13 to 2015/16 

Joint Report of Corporate 
Director of Neighbourhood 
Services & Resources + 
Treasurer to the Joint 
Committee 

June 2012 (AGM)  
Date TBC 
 

Appointment of Chair Report of the Clerk 

Appointment of Vice 
Chair 

Report of the Clerk 

Quarterly Report of the 
Superintendant & 
Registrar  

Report of Corporate 
Director of Neighbourhood 
Services  

Annual Governance 
Statement 2011/12 

Joint Report of Corporate 
Director of Neighbourhood 
Services & Resources + 
Treasurer to the Joint 
Committee 

Revenue Outturn and 
Statement of Accounts 
for the Year Ended 
31/03/2012 

Joint Report of Corporate 
Director of Neighbourhood 
Services & Resources + 
Treasurer to the Joint 
Committee 
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Central Durham Crematorium Joint 
Committee 
 

29 June 2011 
 
Financial Monitoring Report – Position at 
31/05/11, with Projected Outturn at 31/03/12 
 

 
 
 

Joint Report of Terry Collins – Corporate Director: Neighbourhood 
Services; Don McLure – Corporate Director: Resources and Treasurer 
to the Joint Committee 

 

Purpose of the Report 

1. The purpose of this report is to set out details of income and expenditure in the period 1 
April 2011 to 31 May 2011, representing the provisional outturn position for 2011/12, 
and highlighting areas of over / underspend against the revenue budgets at a service 
expenditure analysis level.  
 

2. The report also sets out details of the funds and reserves of the Joint Committee at 1 
April 2011 and initial outturn position at 31 March 2012, taking into account the 
provisional financial outturn. 

 

Background 

3. Scrutinising the financial performance of the Central Durham Crematorium is a key role 
of the Joint Committee. Regular (quarterly) budgetary control reports are prepared by 
the Treasurer and aim to present, in a user friendly format, the financial performance in 
the year to date together with a forward projection to the year end. Routine reporting 
and consideration of financial performance is a key component of the Governance 
Arrangements of the Central Durham Crematorium. 

 

Financial Performance 

4. Budgetary control reports, incorporating outturn projections, are considered by 
Neighbourhood Services’ Management Team on a monthly basis. The County Council’s 
Corporate Management Team also considers monthly budgetary control reports, with 
quarterly reports being considered by Cabinet / Overview and Scrutiny Committee. The 
outturn projections for the Central Durham Crematorium are included within this report.  
 

5. The figures contained within this report have been extracted from the General Ledger, 
and are provisional at this stage, given that the finance team have been heavily involved 
in the 2010/2011 closedown, in terms of the production of the Small Bodies Annual 
Return and supporting Statement of Accounts, and the fact that the year to date position 
only reflects activity in the first two months of the financial year. The figures have been 
scrutinised and supplemented with information supplied by the Superintendent 
Registrar. The following table highlights the provisional outturn financial performance of 
the Central Durham Crematorium: 

 

Agenda Item 12
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Subjective Analysis  

 Base Budget 
 

2011/12 
£ 

Year to Date 
Actual – 

April – May 
£ 

Probable 
Outturn 
2011/2012 

£ 

Variance 
Over/ 
(Under) 

£ 

Employees 209,450 33,655 209,450 0 

Premises 200,300 23,079 200,300 0 

Transport 2,000 710 2,800 800 

Supplies & Services 96,300 11,340 95,500 (800) 

Agency & Contracted 29,900 506 17,900 (12,000) 

Transfer Payments 0 0 0 0 

Capital Charges 214,000 0 213,738 (262) 

Central Support Costs 32,000 0 32,000 0 

Gross Expenditure 783,950 69,290 771,688 (12,262) 

Income (1,095,200) (183,228) (1,095,200) 
0 
 

Net Income (311,250) (113,938) (323,512) (12,262) 

Transfer to Reserves 
- Masterplan Memorial Garden 
- Major Capital Works 

 
5,000 

0 

 
0 
0 

 
5,000 

12,262 

 
0 

12,262 

Distributable Surplus (306,250) 0 (306,250) 0 

80% Durham County Council 245,000 0 245,000 0 

20% Spennymoor Town 
Council 

61,250 0 61,250 0 

 

Central Durham Crematorium 
Earmarked Reserves 

Balance @ 
1 April 2011 

£ 

Transfers 
to Reserve 

£ 

Transfers 
From 

Reserve 
£ 

Balance @ 
31 March 2012 

£ 

General Reserve (424,060) (306,250) 306,250 (424,060) 

Masterplan Memorial Garden (21,250) (5,000) 0 (26,250) 

Major Capital Works (393,384) (12,262) 0 (405,646) 

Cremator Replacement  (600,000) 0 600,000 0 

Total (1,438,694) (323,512) 906,250 (855,956) 

 
Explanation of Significant Variances between Original Budget and Forecast Outturn 
 
9. The 2011/2012 probable outturn, based on transactions to 30th May 2011, gives a 

very prudent approach to the anticipated position with regards to expenditure and 
income.  

 
9.1 Employees 

There is no anticipated variance to budget at this stage 
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9.2 Premises 

There is no anticipated variance to budget at this stage 
 
9.4 Transport 

In line with the 2010/2011 outturn it is anticipated that the transport budget will over 
spend by £800 in the current year. 
 

9.3 Supplies and Services 

The (£800) projected under spend relates to a saving within the Printing and 
Stationery budget. 
 

9.4 Agency and Contracted 

As a result of the revised classification of the Joint Committee to a smaller relevant 
body and subsequent change in auditors, the full £15,000 Audit fee budget provision 
is not required. As reported to the Committee previously, the Limited Assurance 
audit fees are based on fixed income and expenditure bands. The fee for the Central 
Durham Crematorium Joint Committee is £3,000 therefore saving (£12,000) against 
the original budget. 
 

9.5 Income 

There is no anticipated variance to budget at this stage. 
 

. 9.6 Earmarked Reserves 

Contributions from the revenue surplus towards earmarked reserves are forecast as 
£12,262 additional to budget. This is due to the £12,000 saving on Audit fees and a 
£262 saving regarding the loan repayment for the Cremator Replacement 
programme. 
 
The Cremator Replacement Reserve balance of £600,000 will be paid over to DCC 
in October 2011, as a contribution to the capital financing costs of the Cremator 
Replacement and Redevelopment Project. 
 
The retained reserves of the CDCJC at 31 March 2012 are forecast to be £431,896 
along with a General Reserve of £424,060, giving a forecast total reserves and 
balances position of £855,956 at year end.  

 

Recommendations and reasons 

10 It is recommended that:- 

• Members note the April to May 2011 revenue spend financial monitoring 
report and associated provisional outturn position at 31 March 2012. 

  

Contact(s): Paul Darby 0191 383 6594 
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Appendix 1:  Implications 
 

Finance 

Full details of the year to date and projected outturn financial performance of the Durham 
Crematorium are included within the body of the report.  
 
Staffing 

There are no staffing implications associated with this report. 
 
Risk  

The figures contained within this report have been extracted from the General Ledger, and 
have been scrutinised and supplemented with information supplied by the Superintendent 
and Registrar. The projected outturn has been produced taking into consideration the 
spend to date, trend data and market intelligence, and includes an element of prudence. 
This, together with the information supplied by the Superintendant and Registrar, should 
mitigate the risks associated with achievement of the forecast outturn position.  
 
Equality and Diversity 

There are no Equality and Diversity implications associated with this report. 
 
Accommodation 

There are no Accommodation implications associated with this report. 
 
Crime and Disorder 

There are no Crime and Disorder implications associated with this report. 
 
Human Rights 

There are no Human Rights implications associated with this report  
 
Consultation 

None. However, Officers of Spennymoor Town Council were provided with a copy of the 
report and given opportunity to comments / raise any detailed queries on the contents of 
this report in advance of circulation to members of the CDCJC. 
 
Procurement  

None 
 
Disability Discrimination Act  

None 
 
Legal Implications 

The outturn proposals contained within this report have been prepared in accordance with 
standard accounting policies and procedures. 
. 
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